Understanding the impact of pulmonary vascular structure and function on exercise tolerance and dyspnea in health and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

by

Sophie Élène Collins

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Rehabilitation Science

Faculty of Rehabilitation Medicine University of Alberta

© Sophie Élène Collins, 2024

#### ABSTRACT

The purpose of this dissertation was to examine pulmonary vascular structure and function and its relationship with exercise capacity in individuals with and without chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). We hypothesized that pulmonary vascular structure and function play a key role in ventilation, dyspnea and exercise tolerance both in health and in COPD. This doctoral dissertation consists of three distinct studies. In the first and second study, we used multimodal research methods to evaluate the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function with exercise capacity and physical activity. These analyses used cross-sectional and longitudinal data from the Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD) study. For the final study, we took an experimental approach to evaluate the therapeutic potential of pulmonary vascular targets in a prospective cohort of patients with COPD using a placebo controlled, double-blind, randomized control cross-over design.

The first study aimed to test if baseline physical activity and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  are related to baseline pulmonary diffusing capacity and quantitative computed tomography (CT) pulmonary vascular measurements. Participants from the CanCOLD study were categorized into three groups: 1) NS: never-smokers with normal spirometry; 2) ES: ever-smokers with normal spirometry; and 3) COPD: smokers with spirometric airflow obstruction. Total airway count (TAC), total vessel volume (TBV), the volume for all vessels with a cross-sectional area  $\leq 5 \text{ mm}^2$  (BV5), and between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> (BV5-10) were calculated from CT scans, and pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO) was evaluated via the single breath D<sub>L</sub>CO technique.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was evaluated by symptom-limited incremental cycle cardiopulmonary exercise tests (CPET). A total of 1,004 participants (NS: 263; ES: 407; COPD: 334) met inclusion criteria. General linear regression models revealed that even after controlling for FEV<sub>1</sub>, emphysema severity and body morphology,  $VO_{2peak}$  was independently associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO, TBV, BV5, BV5-10 but not TAC. Our results suggest that exercise capacity may be predictive of structural and functional differences in the pulmonary vasculature; and that these relationships are not limited to COPD.

The second project evaluated if higher baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub> is protective of pulmonary vascular decline over three years and if higher baseline pulmonary vascular measures are protective of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline over the same timeline. A tertiary aim was to determine whether potential associations between pulmonary vascular structure/function and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline are mediated by exercise ventilatory inefficiency ( $V_E/VCO_2$  nadir). Participants with baseline (visit 1) and 3 year follow-up data (visit 3) from the CanCOLD study were categorized into 2 groups: 1) ES; and 2) COPD. CT scan measurements at visits 1 and 3 were generated with identical methods as study #1. Separate random slope and intercept linear mixed effect models were built to evaluate the relationship between baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , longitudinal change in D<sub>L</sub>CO and CT-pulmonary vascular measures, while adjusting for baseline group and participant characteristics (e.g., height, FEV<sub>1</sub>, etc.,), and vice-versa (relationship between baseline DLCO and CT-pulmonary vascular measures and longitudinal change in VO<sub>2peak</sub>). For the tertiary aim, a mediation model was built to evaluate the relationship between baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, LnLAA-950, and BV5/TVV (predictors), with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (outcome) through baseline  $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$  nadir (mediator). Our findings were threefold: 1) Independent of emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction, higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was protective of small vessel volume decline in ES without COPD and in individuals with COPD; 2) Pulmonary vascular structure/function measures were not associated with longitudinal decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in ES or in individuals with COPD; 3) however, lower baseline BV5/TVV and higher D<sub>L</sub>CO was associated with lower  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir, which in turn was associated with  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> decline at 3-years follow-up, suggesting a mechanistic role of baseline pulmonary vascular structure and

function in determining decline in exercise capacity through exercise ventilatory efficiency in people with and without COPD.

In the third and final project of this dissertation, we conducted a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled cross-over trial to examine the effects of an acute inhaled selective pulmonary vasodilator (inhaled nitric oxide [iNO]) on  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ , dyspnea and  $\dot{V}{\rm O}_{\rm 2peak}$  in patients with mild to severe COPD without pulmonary hypertension (NCT03679312). Fifty-two patients with mild to severe COPD were recruited. The first visit comprised of participant enrollment, pulmonary function test, and a symptom limited incremental CPET to determine VO<sub>2peak</sub>. At visit 2, participants completed a cardiac ultrasound to estimate right ventricular systolic pressure with and without iNO. At the next two visits, participants completed an incremental CPET breathing either room air (placebo) or iNO (room air with 40ppm iNO; order of intervention randomized). Finally, at the last visit, participants underwent a chest CT scan to quantify emphysema severity, total vessel count (TVC; a measure of vascular pruning), TBV, and BV5. Twenty nine of 52 patients demonstrated an increase in VO<sub>2peak</sub> with iNO, but in fully adjusted linear mixed models, iNO did not significantly improve  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (fixed effect of condition:  $\beta$ = -7.93, 95%CIs= -18.41 to 2.56) or  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_{2nadir}}$  (fixed effect of condition:  $\beta$ =0.59, 95%CIs= -2.19 to 3.38); however, there was a significant effect of condition on dyspnea ( $\beta$ =-3.41, 95%CIs= -5.25 to -1.57). In secondary analyses, we found that there was no correlation between the change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (%pred) with iNO and FEV<sub>1</sub> (%pred) (condition by FEV<sub>1</sub> interaction: p=0.97), D<sub>L</sub>CO (condition by D<sub>L</sub>CO) interaction: p=0.73) or emphysema (condition by LAA-950% interaction: p=0.20). Exploratory analyses revealed that among CT variables, the measure most closely associated with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  with iNO was TVC (Condition by TVC interaction:  $\beta = 0.001, 95\%$ CIs= -4.74E-5 to 0.001), even after accounting for severity of airflow obstruction and emphysema.

The results within this dissertation highlight the key role of pulmonary vascular structure and function in health and disease and demonstrates that pulmonary vascular function may be a potential therapeutic target to improve ventilation and exercise capacity in those with COPD.

#### PREFACE

This thesis is an original work by Sophie Collins. The research projects, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, "The effect of inhaled nitric oxide on dyspnea and exercise tolerance in COPD", Pro00078715, 3/13/2018; and "Physical activity and exercise capacity, and their relation to airway- and vascular disease in COPD", Pro00108856, 03/17/2021.

Some of the results reported in this thesis are a sub analysis of data stemming from a national research collaboration, the Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD) (**Studies 1&2**). A version of the research project in **Chapter 3** of this thesis is currently under review: S. Collins., et al., "Exercise capacity is related to pulmonary vascular structure and function in health and COPD".

I was responsible for all parts of the three studies, including study #3 design, and CanCOLD secondary analysis design, data analysis, and manuscript preparation. The co-authors assisted with data collection (Study #3), interpretation of results and manuscript preparation (Studies #1-3). Stickland MK was the principal investigator and oversaw all aspects of the studies presented in this dissertation.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I extend my deepest gratitude to my PhD supervisor, Dr. Michael Stickland, whose unwavering support, insightful guidance, and scholarly expertise have been fundamental to my academic journey. Your mentorship throughout these past (10!) years of university, spanning from my time as an undergrad, master's and finally PhD student has been invaluable, shaping not only the academic facets of my research but also fostering my personal and professional growth. You have taught me so much, and I am forever grateful. I hope our work together will extend beyond 10 years, and that we will have the opportunity to collaborate in the future.

I am profoundly indebted to the members of my PhD supervisory committee Dr. Sean van Diepen and Dr. Stephanie Thompson for their constructive feedback, scholarly input, and commitment to the advancement of knowledge. Their collective expertise has significantly enriched the quality of this thesis. Thank you, Dr. Sean van Diepen for your medical expertise and for volunteering hundreds of hours supervising the trials presented in Chapter 5. An additional thank you to my external examining committee members: Dr. Miranda Kirby (candidacy), Dr. Mark Hall (candidacy), Dr. Susanna Mak (final) and Dr. Trish Thompson (final).

I express my sincere appreciation to my co-investigators, whose mentorship has been instrumental to the success of my research. Your willingness to share knowledge and provide guidance has been a cornerstone in shaping the analytical rigor of this work. Thank you, Dr. Kirby, for allowing me to spend time in your lab in Toronto and for teaching me the ins and outs of airway segmentation. I express my gratitude to Dr. Stanojevic for dedicating numerous hours on Zoom to unravel the complexities of linear mixed model regression with me.

A heartfelt thank you goes to my lab mates: Zahrah Rampuri, Desi Fuhr, Samira Rowland, Andrew Brotto, Cameron Ehnes, Eli Bok, Kostiantyn Dmytriiev, Evelyn Etruw, Dr. Matt Rieger, Dr. Andrew D'Souza, and Dr Devin Phillips. To the dedicated lab volunteers: Joshua Perka, Andrew Weinkauf, Kiera Inglis, and Ben Mickelsen, without you, I would not have been able to complete my trials. I will truly miss each and every one of you, and cannot wait till our paths cross again. Your camaraderie and shared insights have been essential to the realization of this research.

Thank you to the dedicated staff at the G.F. MacDonald and to Dr. Benjamin Chiam for your recruitment efforts. Without your tireless efforts in patient recruitment, Study #3 would never have been completed. Special appreciation is extended to the supervising doctors Drs. Jason Weatherald, Eric Wong, Rhea Varughese, Tracey Bryan, and Maeve Smith whose commitment and countless hours contributed significantly to the successful execution of our trial.

I am deeply grateful to the funding agencies: the Canadian Respiratory Research Network and the "Fondation Baxter & Alma Ricard" whose studentship support has made my academic pursuit possible. Your investment in both my academic journey and research means the world.

À mon mari, Mathew, ma maman, et le restant de ma famille, je suis profondément reconnaissante pour votre soutien émotionnel inébranlable, votre patience et votre compréhension tout au long de cette aventure exigeante, particulièrement au milieu des défis inattendus de la réalisation d'un essai sur la MPOC pendant la pandémie de COVID-19. Votre encouragement m'a fourni la force nécessaire pour naviguer les hauts et les bas de la poursuite académique. Merci, je vous aime gros comme le ciel.

And finally, to the thousands of research participants who volunteered to participate in CanCOLD and Study #3: Your invaluable contributions will play a pivotal role in advancing our understanding of COPD, and your commitment to furthering research is truly appreciated.

To all those mentioned and the countless others who have contributed in various ways, I extend my heartfelt appreciation for being integral parts of my academic odyssey.

Abstractii
Prefacevi
Acknowledgements
Table of Contentsix
List of tables xiv
List of figures xvi
List of abbreviationsxviii
Chapter one: Introduction 1
1.1 General introduction
1.2 Purpose of dissertation
1.2 References
Chapter two: Review of the literature
2.1 Diagnosis and classification of COPD severity7
2.2 The progression of COPD
2.3 Exercise intolerance in COPD
2.3.1 Ventilatory inefficiency in COPD9
2.4 Pulmonary vascular dysfunction and destruction in COPD11
2.5 Radiological Findings in COPD12
2.6 Ventilation-perfusion mismatch in COPD14
2.7 Interventions targeting the pulmonary vasculature

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

2.7.1 Nitric oxide: a pharmacological intervention targeting the pulmonary vasculature	17
2.7.2 Physical activity and exercise training and its relation to the pulmonary vasculature	19
2.8 Summary	20
2.9 References	22
Chapter three: Study #1	27
3.1 Introduction	28
3.2 Methods	29
3.2.1 Study Participants	29
3.2.2 Pulmonary function and cardiopulmonary exercise tests	30
3.2.3 CT image acquisition and analysis	30
3.2.4 Questionnaires	31
3.2.5 Statistical analyses	31
3.3 Results	33
3.3.1 Participant characteristics, pulmonary function, and peak cardiopulmonary exercise responses	33
3.3.2 The relationship between $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ and MVPA with CT-airways and the pulmonary vasculature	33
3.3.3 CT measures	33
3.3.4 Pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide	34
3.4 Discussion	35
3.4.1 Pulmonary diffusing capacity and CT-vascular correlates	35
3.4.2 Strengths and Limitations	37
3.4.3 Conclusion	38
3.5 References	40
Chapter four: Study #2	49
4.1 Introduction	50

4.2 Methods
4.2.1 Study Design and Participants51
4.2.2 Group stratification
4.2.3 Pulmonary function and cardiopulmonary exercise tests
4.2.4 CT image acquisition and analysis52
4.2.5 Questionnaires
4.2.6 Statistical analyses
4.3 Results
4.3.1 Participant demographics, pulmonary function, and peak cardiopulmonary exercise responses55
4.3.2 Linear mixed effects models (Aim 1): Does elevated exercise capacity protect against pulmonary vascular
decline?
4.3.3 Linear mixed effects models (Aim 2): Is baseline pulmonary vascular structure/function associated with
change in exercise capacity over time?57
4.3.4 Mediation model (Aim 3): Is the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure/function with change
in VO <sub>2peak</sub> over time mediated by ventilatory efficiency?57
4.4 Discussion
4.4.1 Does impaired exercise capacity impact longitudinal changes in pulmonary vascular structure and
function?
4.4.2 Are there consequences to impaired pulmonary vascular structure and function on changes in exercise
capacity?
4.4.3 Strengths and Limitations
4.4.4 Conclusion
4.5 References
Chapter five: Study #3
5.1 Introduction

5.2 Methods	85
5.2.1 Ethical Approval and Participant Selection	85
5.2.2 Experimental design	86
5.2.3 Intervention	87
5.2.4 Pulmonary function test	87
5.2.5 Incremental cardiopulmonary exercise tests	88
5.2.6 CT image acquisition and analysis	89
5.2.7 Resting echocardiography	90
5.2.8 Statistical analyses	91
5.3 Results	93
5.3.1 Participants	93
5.3.2 Change in exercise capacity with iNO, and predicting response to iNO	93
5.3.3 Change in exercise ventilatory efficiency and dyspnea with iNO, and predicting response to iNO	)94
5.3.4 Exploratory analysis: Comparison of responders vs. non-responders	96
5.4 Discussion	96
5.4.1 Predicting the response to selective pulmonary vasodilation	97
5.4.2 Dyspnea, ventilation, and cardiocirculatory responses at rest and peak exercise	
5.4.3 Limitations	
5.4.4 Conclusion	
5.5 References	103
Chapter 6: General discussion	121
6.1 Dissertation overview	122
6.2 Major Findings	125
6.3 Cardiovascular function in COPD	125
6.4 The pulmonary (micro)vascular phenotype: a previously identified therapeutic targ	get? 128

6.5 The relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and pulmonary vascular function	on
	31
6.6 Future directions and implications for the discipline	33
6.7 Summary and conclusion	34
6.8 References	36
Bibliography 14	40
Appendices	55
Appendix A: Supplementary materials for Study #115	56

### LIST OF TABLES

## Chapter three

3.1	Baseline anthropometrics, demographics, pulmonary function in never-smokers, ever-
	smokers without airflow obstruction, and individuals with COPD ( $n = 1,004$ )44
3.2	Distribution of Blood Vessel Volume Measures (n = 1,004)45
3.3	Separate General Linear Regression Models evaluating associations with CT-derived
	airway and vascular measurements46

# Chapter four

Baseline anthropometrics, demographics, pulmonary function in ever-smokers without
airflow obstruction, and individuals with COPD ( $n = 299$ )72
Is baseline $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ associated with longitudinal airway and pulmonary vascular decline in
ES and COPD?74
Is baseline $VO_2$ associated with longitudinal airway and pulmonary vascular decline in
COPD?
Are baseline pulmonary vascular and airway structure and function predictive of change in
$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ in ES and COPD?76
Mediation analysis evaluating the relationship between baseline $BV5/TVV$ , $D_LCO$ , and
LnLAA-950 (predictors) with $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ through $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}O_{2}$ nadir
(mediator)

# Chapter five

5.1	Participant characteristics108
5.2	Resting supine echocardiographic and cardiorespiratory data with placebo or iNO
	(unadjusted)109
5.3	Linear mixed effects models evaluating predictors of change in $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ with iNO110
5.4	Linear mixed effects models evaluating predictors of change in $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ nadir
	with iNO111
5.5	Linear mixed effects models evaluating predictors of change in dyspnea
	with iNO112
5.6	Effect of placebo vs. iNO on unadjusted physiological and perceptual responses at rest and
	peak exercise (n=52)113
5.7	Comparison of responders vs. non-responders to iNO (tertiles)114

### LIST OF FIGURES

### Chapter three

3.1	Participant selection
3.2	Regression slopes with 95% confidence intervals relating individual $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (L/min) to
	predicted outcome measures generated by the general linear models

## Chapter four

4.1	Study design and participant selection flowchart78
4.2	Theoretical model of the study79
4.3	Longitudinal change in the fully adjusted fixed predicted outcome variables in ES and
	COPD by exercise capacity (L/min)80
4.4	Model for the association between baseline D <sub>L</sub> CO, LAA-950, and BV5/TVV (predictors),

with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (outcome) through baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_{2nadir}$  (mediator) in COPD.....81

## Chapter five

5.1	Study design
5.2	CONSORT participant flow diagram116
5.3	A) Mean (p>0.05) and B) individual change in $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (% predicted) with placebo vs
	iNO117
5.4	The unadjusted Pearson correlations between A) FEV1, B) DLCO, C) LnLAA-950% and
	D) TVC with change in $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ % pred

5.5	Represents the association between change in $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ nadir and the change in $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ %
	pred119
5.6	Dyspnea responses to incremental exercise with placebo vs. iNO

## Chapter six

6.1	Chart of COPD disease pathway (grey), integrated within the International Classification
	of Functioning (ICF) COPD framework122
6.2	A) 3D reconstruction of intraparenchymal pulmonary vessels in a participant with COPD.
	<b>B-D)</b> Pearson correlations between CT measured pulmonary vascular volumes with D <sub>L</sub> CO
	adjusted for alveolar volume (B), Dm (C), and Vc (D)132

### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- AWT: airway wall thickness
- BHT: breath-hold time
- BV5: volume for vessels  $<5 \text{ mm}^2$  in cross-sectional area
- BV5-10: volume for vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area
- BV10: volume for vessels >10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area
- CanCOLD: Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease
- CAT: COPD assessment test
- COPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
- CPET: cardiopulmonary exercise test
- CT: computed tomography
- D<sub>L</sub>CO: capacity of the lungs for carbon monoxide
- Dm: diffusing membrane capacity
- EDV: end-diastolic volume
- EELV: end-expiratory lung volume
- EF: ejection fraction
- EILV: end-inspiratory lung volume
- ES: ever-smoker
- ESV: end-systolic volume
- FEV<sub>1</sub>: forced expiratory volume in one second

F<sub>1</sub>O<sub>2</sub>: fraction of inspired oxygen

FVC: forced vital capacity

GLI: global lung initiative

GOLD: global obstructive lung disease

HPV: hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction

HU: Hounsfield units

IC: inspiratory capacity

IRV: inspiratory reserve volume

LAA: low attenuation areas

LAA-856: low-attenuation areas of the lung below -856 Hounsfield units

LAA-950: low-attenuation areas of the lung below -950 Hounsfield units

iNO: inhaled nitric oxide

KCO: carbon monoxide transfer coefficient

LVOT: left-ventricular outflow tract

LVSV: left-ventricular stroke volume

MRC: medical research council

MRI: magnetic resonance imaging

MVPA: moderate to vigorous physical activity

NO: nitric oxide

NS: never-smoker

O<sub>2</sub>: oxygen

PA: pulmonary artery

PA: physical activity

PASP: pulmonary artery systolic pressure

Pi10: internal airway perimeter of 10 mm

PV1: percent of vessels with a radius < one voxel

P<sub>A</sub>O<sub>2</sub>: alveolar partial pressure of oxygen

RCT: randomized controlled trial

RA: right atrium

RV: right ventricle

RV: residual volume

RVEF: right-ventricular ejection fraction

RVSP: right-ventricular systolic pressure

SV: stroke volume

TAC: total airway count

TBV: total blood vessel volume

TLC: total lung capacity

TLV: total lung volume

TR: tricuspid regurgitation

TVC: total vessel count

TVV: total blood vessel volume

V1: visit 1

V3: visit 3

VA: alveolar volume

Vc: capillary blood volume

### **CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION**

### 1.1 General introduction

Despite many decades of research and pharmacological treatment of airway pathophysiology in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), there has been limited progress in slowing disease progression or mortality, due to the aging population, increasing smoking rates, and "scarcity of effective disease modifying therapies" worldwide (1, 2). Therefore, the latest Global Strategy for prevention, diagnosis and management of COPD emphasize the need to consider distinct endotypes of disease pathophysiology (3). In other words, there has been an appeal for scientists and clinicians to "go back to the drawing board", and identify novel potential therapeutic targets.

Research study designs can be either observational (i.e., descriptive or exploratory) or experimental, each with different goals, participant sampling techniques, and methodologies. As its name implies, the goal of observational research is to study a group or population as they naturally exist, without manipulation of variables via experiments, with the aim of finding relationships (4). As such, exploratory studies are well suited to identifying distinct characterizations of COPD pathophysiology. One such endotype that has been identified is pulmonary vascular dysfunction: Hueper and colleagues recently demonstrated that pulmonary microvascular blood flow is reduced across the continuum of COPD, even in those with mild disease (5). Similarly, others have demonstrated that reduced pulmonary diffusion capacity in COPD is secondary to lower pulmonary capillary blood volume (6), which appears to contribute to worse exercise ventilatory efficiency, dyspnea, and exercise capacity. Therefore, impairments in pulmonary vascular function may have important functional consequences in individuals with COPD, representing a promising therapeutic target.

Experimental research studies evaluate cause and effect. The experiment is the most rigorous form of scientific investigation, with the randomized control trial (RCT) being the gold standard of experimental study designs. An RCT is defined as an experimental study where a clinical treatment is compared to a control condition, and participants are randomly assigned to groups (4); providing the opportunity to test novel therapies. Using a placebo controlled randomized crossover design, our laboratory recently found that acute inhaled selective pulmonary vasodilation (via inhaled nitric oxide [iNO]) significantly improved ventilatory efficiency, dyspnea, and exercise capacity in individuals with mild COPD (7). However, it was noted that responses were largely heterogeneous, suggesting that there are responders and non-responders to the drug. Furthermore, since this study only included patients with mild COPD, it remains unclear whether iNO has similar effects in those with more severe airflow obstruction (without pulmonary hypertension or hypoxemia). Together, exploratory and experimental research methods have the potential to aid us in better understanding the effects of COPD on pulmonary vascular structure/function and exercise, and in filling the vast treatment gap currently observed in the clinical management of COPD.

### 1.2 Purpose of dissertation

The overall purpose of this dissertation was to examine pulmonary vascular structure and function and its relationship with exercise capacity in individuals with and without COPD, using exploratory and experimental research methods. We hypothesized that pulmonary vascular structure and function play a key role in ventilation, dyspnea and exercise tolerance both in health and in COPD. Study #1 and Study #2 utilized exploratory research methods to evaluate the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function with exercise capacity and physical activity. These secondary analyses used cross-sectional and longitudinal data from the Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD) study. The first study aimed to test if baseline physical activity and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  are related to pulmonary diffusing capacity and CT-pulmonary vascular measures in never-smokers, smokers, and patients with COPD. The second project evaluated if higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is protective of pulmonary vascular decline, or if higher baseline pulmonary vascular measures are protective of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline. It was hypothesized that lower  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , and physical activity would be associated with pulmonary vascular measures both crosssectionally and longitudinally, even after controlling for severity of airflow limitation.

The final study of this thesis (**Study #3**) took an experimental approach to evaluate the therapeutic potential of pulmonary vascular targets in patients with COPD. We tested the effects of an acute inhaled selective pulmonary vasodilator (inhaled nitric oxide [iNO]) on  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ , dyspnea and  $\dot{V}{\rm O}_{2\rm peak}$  in patients with mild to severe COPD. We aimed to identify characteristics beyond airflow obstruction (such as emphysema, D<sub>L</sub>CO) associated with response to iNO. We hypothesized that iNO would improve  $\dot{V}{\rm O}_{2\rm peak}$  specifically in individuals with a more intact pulmonary vasculature, as evaluated via advanced pulmonary function testing and pulmonary imaging techniques.

### 1.2 References

- 1. Collaborators GBoDCRD. Prevalence and attributable health burden of chronic respiratory diseases, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet Respir Med* 2020; 8: 585-596.
- 2. Mathers CD, Loncar D. Projections of Global Mortality and Burden of Disease from 2002 to 2030. *PLOS Medicine* 2006; 3: e442.
- Agustí A, Celli BR, Criner GJ, Halpin D, Anzueto A, Barnes P, et al. Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2023 Report: GOLD Executive Summary. *Eur Respir* J 2023; 61.
- 4. Portney LG, Watkins MP. Foundations of clinical research: applications to practice. Pearson/Prentice Hall Upper Saddle River, NJ; 2009.
- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- 7. Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.

# CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

### 2.1 Diagnosis and classification of COPD severity

According to the American Thoracic Society, a diagnosis of COPD should be considered in patients presenting with ongoing symptoms of cough, sputum production, or dyspnea, and/or a history of exposure to risk factors for the disease (i.e. tobacco smoke; occupational dusts and chemicals (vapors, irritants, and fumes); and indoor/outdoor air pollution) (8). To confirm a diagnosis, spirometry must be completed (9), and a postbronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV<sub>1</sub>)/forced vital capacity (FVC) ratio less than 0.70 (or <LLN) is required to confirm the presence of persistent airflow limitation (8). Patients are further stratified into 4 stages of disease severity based on spirometry: GOLD 1 (mild COPD) post bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub> > 80% predicted; GOLD 2 (moderate COPD) post bronchodilator  $50\% \le \text{FEV}_1 < 80\%$  predicted; GOLD 3 (severe COPD) post bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub> 30%  $\le \text{FEV}_1 < 50\%$  predicted; and GOLD 4 (very severe COPD) post bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub> < 30% predicted (10). As disease severity worsens, the frequency of COPD exacerbations increases (11).

### 2.2 The progression of COPD

A combination of small airway disease due to obstructive inflammation (e.g., obstructive bronchiolitis) and parenchymal destruction (emphysema) cause the chronic airflow limitation observed in COPD (8). In short, emphysema is "a condition of the lung characterized by abnormal permanent enlargement of the airspaces distal to the terminal bronchiole, accompanied by destruction of their walls, and without obvious fibrosis"(12). The degree of emphysema has been shown to correlate well with the extent of impairment of diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide per litre of alveolar volume ( $D_LCO/V_A$ ), even after accounting for FEV<sub>1</sub>%predicted (13). Furthermore, COPD severity can be characterized by pathological changes at the level of the

airways, parenchyma and pulmonary vasculature (14). These pathological changes include chronic inflammation as well as structural changes related to recurring injury and repair.

### 2.3 Exercise intolerance in COPD

Exertional dyspnea is a common symptom of COPD and is the primary reason for exercise intolerance in patients with even mild airway obstruction (15-17). Ratings of perceived dyspnea are elevated at any given rate of oxygen consumption ( $\dot{V}O_2$ ), work-load or minute ventilation in patients with COPD relative to healthy controls (18, 19). Furthermore, common qualitative descriptor choices at end exercise suggest increased perceived "work/effort" and "unsatisfied inspiration" (19). Previous work in COPD has shown that dyspnea is the result of increased work of breathing during exercise (16). This increased work of breathing may arise from 1) airflow limitation (*i.e.*, expiratory flow limitation and dynamic hyperinflation), and/or 2) an exaggerated ventilatory response to exercise (*i.e.*, increased minute ventilation relative to carbon dioxide production,  $\ddot{V}_E/\ddot{V}CO_2$ )(17, 20-23).

With disease progression there is a gradual reduction in inspiratory capacity ([IC], the sum of inspiratory reserve volume and tidal volume). Consequently, patients prematurely arrive at their physiological limits during exercise (24). As reviewed in detail elsewhere (25), a low resting IC will limit the degree of tidal volume expansion available during exercise whereby increased metabolic demands lead to greater minute ventilation requirements. This is important in patients with COPD, as expiratory flow limitation and lung hyperinflation are common. Therefore, if a patient has a significantly low IC at rest, tidal volume expansion will be limited, and minute ventilation at peak exercise will be lower than in those with a greater resting IC (24). Tachypnea can also contribute to further worsening inspiratory muscle function as well as pulmonary gas exchange (25). Specifically, patients reach a point whereby tidal volume no longer increases; this plateau represents a discrepancy between increasing inspiratory neural drive and the mechanical/muscular response of the respiratory system (26). This phenomenon is referred to as neuromechanical dissociation (or uncoupling or demand-capacity imbalance), and it has been shown to occur at lower exercise workloads as COPD severity worsens (26).

#### 2.3.1 Ventilatory inefficiency in COPD

Patients with COPD have an elevated ventilation to carbon dioxide production relationship  $[V_{\rm E}/V_{\rm CO_2}]$ ; a surrogate marker of ventilatory (in)efficiency] during exercise (27). An elevated  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$ , which reflects greater ventilatory demand for a given metabolic load, has been associated with reduced pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO), and worse emphysema (28-32). Elbehairy and colleagues found that the increased exercise  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  observed in patients with mild COPD was secondary to increased deadspace ventilation, which resulted in a compensatory increase in total minute ventilation (*i.e.*, greater  $V_E/VCO_2$ ) to maintain effective alveolar ventilation ( $\dot{V}_A$ ) (17). Both ventilatory mechanical constraint as well as airflow limitation can negatively affect ventilation during exercise in these patients, and in the presence of ventilatory inefficiency, patients may experience earlier attainment of dynamic mechanical constraint (critical decrease in inspiratory reserve volume); these changes in ventilatory mechanics lead to elevated dyspnea and exercise intolerance (15, 27, 31, 33, 34). The elevated  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  response to exercise in COPD is clinically important because it independently predicts mortality, and indicates that physiological abnormalities beyond airflow obstruction are important in determining exercise tolerance and dyspnea (20, 35).

The  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  response to exercise during a CPET can be evaluated in the following three ways: 1) nadir  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ , 2)  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  slope, and 3)  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  y-intercept. As discussed in a recent review by Phillips et al., (36), the  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  response is hyperbolic during light exercise and decreases progressively to its lowest point (nadir) before increasing at heavy exercise intensities (37). In short, there are two ventilatory threshold points during incremental exercise, with the first one occurring when anaerobic metabolism is activated (where the slope of  $\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2/\dot{V}{\rm O}_2$  becomes greater than 1) (38-40). Of interest here, the second ventilatory threshold (termed the respiratory compensation point), occurs when metabolic acidosis exceeds bicarbonate buffering capacities, at which point hyperventilation develops ( $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  increases relative to  $\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ ), leading to the observed increase in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  with heavier exercise intensities (38). The  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  slope is determined by analyzing the slope of the regression line relating  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  and  $\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  during exercise (41, 42). Lastly, as the name suggests, the y-intercept is the point at which the regression line relating  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  (y-axis) and  $\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  (x-axis) crosses the y-intercept (x=0). Thus, both  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  slope and y-intercept can be obtained through the linear regression equation (y = mx + b).

Neder and colleagues evaluated the above three measures of exercise ventilatory inefficiency (y-intercept, nadir and slope) in patients with varying degrees of COPD severity from mild to endstage disease (GOLD stage 1-4) (31). The authors found that exercise ventilatory inefficiency is an important physiological marker that is related to clinically relevant end-points across all stages of COPD. All COPD patients in the study had greater  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  y-intercept (GOLD stages 1-4) than controls. Those with mild-moderate COPD (GOLD stage 1 and 2) had higher slopes, resulting in higher nadir. In those with more severe COPD (GOLD stages 3 and 4) Y-intercept further worsened, but  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  slope went down, with no difference in nadir  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  between patient groups (31). This divergent response in slope and nadir is secondary to worsening mechanical constraints (43, 44), shorter exercise test duration, and increases in carbon dioxide set-point (45). Therefore, the  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  y-intercept better expresses the worsening of exercise ventilatory inefficiency across severities of COPD (31).

#### 2.4 Pulmonary vascular dysfunction and destruction in COPD

Microvascular abnormalities within the lungs may contribute to the increased deadspace ventilation and inappropriate  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  response that occurs during exercise in COPD. An early study found morphological abnormalities of the endothelium of the pulmonary artery in patients with even *mild* COPD (46), suggestive of pulmonary vascular dysfunction. More recently, Hueper et al. found that pulmonary microvascular blood flow is reduced across the continuum of disease severity (reduced by 30% in mild COPD, 29% in moderate COPD, and 52% in severe COPD) on gadolinium enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (5). The authors concluded that the reduced pulmonary perfusion in a nonemphysematous intact pulmonary vascular bed was likely the result of pulmonary vascular dysfunction (5). Together these studies provide compelling evidence that COPD is not just a disease of the airways, but has important effects on the pulmonary microvasculature.

In line with the hypothesis that pulmonary vascular dysfunction and hypoperfusion contribute to an exaggerated ventilatory response to exercise, our laboratory recently demonstrated a blunted pulmonary capillary blood volume (Vc) response to exercise in mild COPD compared to healthy age- and height-matched non-smoking controls (47). Importantly, the low Vc was associated with increased  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> (i.e., worse ventilatory efficiency) during exercise, suggesting that low pulmonary perfusion leads to elevated deadspace and/or regions of high alveolar ventilation relative to perfusion ( $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$ ). Further, in patients with moderate COPD, Vc did not rise with increasing exercise intensity. Similarly, we recently found that  $D_LCO$  and Vc were persistently reduced in the supine position, which suggests that pulmonary vascular destruction is a contributing factor to the blunted  $D_LCO$  and Vc response to exercise in patients with mild COPD (48). Together, these findings suggest that pulmonary vascular function worsens with disease severity, and that vascular destruction (i.e., emphysema) may occur even in mild COPD.

### 2.5 Radiological Findings in COPD

A recent study by Kirby and colleagues, sought to determine whether total airway count [TAC, quantified *in vivo* using quantitative computed tomography (CT)] reflects early airwayrelated disease changes and is associated with lung function decline independent of emphysema in COPD (49). The authors evaluated patients enrolled in the multicenter, population-based, longitudinal CanCOLD (Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease) study who underwent spirometry testing at four visits over a 6-year period. They found that TAC was 19% lower in GOLD I and II compared to controls, that parent airways with missing daughter branches had smaller lumens and thinner walls, and finally, that a lower TAC was independently related to lung function decline over time. Importantly, among all CT measures, TAC had the greatest influence on FEV<sub>1</sub>, FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC, and bronchodilator responsiveness. These findings suggest that TAC is a valuable clinical tool in addition to quantifying emphysema severity in predicting future disease progression.

In addition to evaluating anatomical changes to the airways, advances in CT technology also allow evaluation of pulmonary vascular changes in COPD. Alford and colleagues found that pulmonary blood flow heterogeneity (quantified by multidetector row CT perfusion contrast imaging) in emphysema-susceptible smokers with normal lung function, was greater than in never smokers (50). The authors concluded that the increased blood flow heterogeneity observed in smokers susceptible to emphysema is likely not entirely attributable to parenchymal destruction and is suggestive of pulmonary vascular *dysfunction* (50). In a study by Estépar and colleagues (51) using volumetric CT scans of the lungs, it was found that the extent of distal pruning of pulmonary vasculature is predictive of COPD severity. The authors found that a lower total vascular volume was associated with a diminished D<sub>L</sub>CO; however, the multiple fraction of inspired oxygen (FiO<sub>2</sub>) method to estimate capillary blood volume (Vc) was not completed in this study. To our knowledge, no study to date has compared Vc as estimated by the multiple  $FiO_2$ technique to CT-quantified total vascular volume (TBV, the volume of all vessels [arteries and veins combined] (43, 44)) or the small pulmonary vessel volume (BV5, the aggregate vessel volume for vessels less than 5 mm<sup>2</sup>). However, Morrison and colleagues (52) compared emphysema severity as quantified by CT imaging with Vc, and found that Vc did not improve the discrimination of cases with and without emphysema. As stated earlier, this may be explained by the finding that vascular dysfunction may occur even in mild disease (without emphysema) (6). Although BV5 has been shown to be related to emphysema in patients with COPD (29), the rate of decline in BV5 and emphysema score are not linearly related over time (47). Work by Barker and colleagues (3) suggests that longitudinal changes in CT pulmonary vascular structure and MRI derived ventilation may be asynchronous both in ex-smokers with normal spirometry and patients with COPD. The authors showed a significant reduction in the percent of vessels with a radius < one voxel (PV<sub>1</sub>), but not TBV (p=0.06), over 2.5 years in ex-smokers with and without COPD (3), which suggests pulmonary vascular pruning over time.

Together, these imaging studies provide evidence that tissue (emphysema), airway (TAC) and vascular (TBV and BV5) measures on CT imaging are likely important predictors of decline

in COPD. Interestingly, this recent work provides evidence that vascular, tissue and airway changes do not necessarily occur in parallel, and these different measures may help identify airway vs vascular predominant phenotypes of COPD, which may allow us to better identify future therapeutic targets.

#### 2.6 Ventilation-perfusion mismatch in COPD

Importantly, hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction (HPV) may occur as COPD severity progresses, in an attempt to improve  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching. This may lead to further lung structure changes such as intimal hyperplasia (thickening of the tunica intima; the innermost layer of an artery or vein, comprised of endothelium and elastic lamina) and smooth muscle hypertrophy and hyperplasia (53). The resulting pulmonary arterial hypertension may be secondary to a combination of airflow limitation as well as emphysematous destruction of the pulmonary capillary bed (54).

Importantly,  $V_A/\dot{Q}$  mismatch is the main cause of arterial hypoxemia both in stable COPD and during COPD exacerbations (55-58). The  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  ratio represents the relative matching of alveolar ventilation to perfusion, and thus  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  mismatch or inequality may be due to inadequate alveolar ventilation relative to perfusion, as occurs with obstructive lung disease, and/or by inadequate perfusion relative to alveolar ventilation of the respective alveolar unit (with shunt and deadspace at either extremes of the continuum). In their pioneering work, Wagner and colleagues evaluated the mechanism of gas exchange impairment using the multiple inert gas elimination technique in patients with severe to advanced stable COPD (59). Patients were stratified into 3 groups: 1) Type A COPD: with evidence of anatomical emphysema, minimal cough/sputum production, marked lung overdistension (hyperinflation), no history of peripheral edema,

attenuated vessels on chest X-ray, reduced elastic lung recoil, relatively mild hypoxemia, and no CO<sub>2</sub> retention; 2) Type B COPD: with chronic bronchitis, cor pulmonale, normal lung elastic recoil, airway resistance, severe hypoxemia, and  $CO_2$  retention, and lastly 3) a combination of Type A and B features. The authors found that the majority of Type A COPD patients had a pattern of regions of high  $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$  ratios, no areas of low  $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$ , and no areas of intrapulmonary shunt. These findings were suggested to be due to loss of blood flow related to alveolar wall destruction. Areas of low  $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$  ratios and no shunt were primarily observed in patients with Type B COPD (chronic bronchitis), with almost no high  $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$  areas. This pattern was attributed to low ventilation secondary to mechanical airway obstruction/distortion (59). In the three patients with a combination of Type A and B COPD, 2 had both high and low  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  areas, and one had a high  $\dot{V}_{\rm A}/\dot{Q}$  pattern. In a more recent study, Rodríguez-Roisin and colleagues studied the relationship between pulmonary gas exchange and airflow limitation in patients with COPD across the severity spectrum (60). The authors found that the progression of  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  inequality with spirometric severity  $(FEV_1)$  is modest. They suggested that this modest relationship may be related to reductions in local ventilation and perfusion in the same regions through airway and alveolar disease as well as capillary involvement (60). Both of these studies provide convincing evidence that not only is COPD a largely heterogeneous disease, but that traditional COPD staging (based on spirometric values) may not be useful in terms of identifying COPD phenotypes.

Transitioning from the upright to supine position has been shown to translocate blood from the lower limbs to the chest, leading to increased pulmonary perfusion pressure (61), and improved  $D_LCO$  (62). Through this central shift in blood, and increased pulmonary perfusion pressure, it has been suggested that supine positioning may overcome pulmonary microvascular dysfunction in an otherwise intact alveolar-capillary interface (i.e., in non-emphysematous lung regions). With this
in mind, Ross and colleagues recently examined whether the supine position improves  $D_LCO$  and Vc responses to exercise in mild COPD (63). In order to differentiate pulmonary vascular dysfunction from destruction, the authors used the multiple-FiO<sub>2</sub> technique to evaluate  $D_LCO$ , Dm and Vc in both the seated and supine position during exercise. The authors found that Vc was blunted in COPD in both conditions, but that the supine position increased exercise Vc (adjusted for alveolar volume) in COPD in a similar degree to healthy controls, which would be attributable to the recruitment and distension of intact capillary beds. The authors thus concluded that patients with mild COPD have partially reversible pulmonary vascular dysfunction, but that pulmonary vascular destruction is a contributing factor to the persistently blunted  $D_LCO$  and Vc response to exercise in patients with COPD (63). In other words, this work supports the concept that patients with mild COPD have some potential for pulmonary vascular recruitment.

In summary, there appears to be variability in terms of pulmonary vascular pathophysiology along the continuum of COPD severity, with some describing a vascular phenotype of emphysema (5, 50, 63). Early on in the development of COPD, there appears to be pulmonary vascular dysfunction (5) which may occur before the detection of airflow obstruction (50). In these patients, pharmacotherapies targeting pulmonary vascular function may hold therapeutic benefit. Conversely, in the presence of advanced emphysema and diffuse pulmonary vascular destruction, drugs aiming at improving pulmonary vascular function may not have any beneficial effects.

#### 2.7 Interventions targeting the pulmonary vasculature

#### 2.7.1 Nitric oxide: a pharmacological intervention targeting the pulmonary vasculature

Airspace enlargement (emphysema) and airway damage have been shown to be preceded by pulmonary vascular remodeling/dysfunction in animal models of tobacco smoke-induced COPD (64, 65). Patients with COPD have been shown to have airway and lung inflammation, as well as systemic inflammation. The downregulation of nitric oxide (NO) bioavailability, secondary to persistently reduced endothelial NO synthase (eNOS), contributes to pulmonary vascular endothelial dysfunction and the development of both emphysema and pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) in COPD (66). Interestingly, interventions aiming to increase NO bioavailability and improve pulmonary vascular function actually appear to prevent smokinginduced emphysema in animals (67, 68). Therefore, increasing pulmonary vascular NO bioavailability could hold therapeutic potential to reduce deadspace and dyspnea, and maybe even slow the progression of COPD. Exogenous inhaled nitric oxide (iNO) is known to have selective pulmonary vasodilatory effects, and has been shown to effectively treat pulmonary arterial hypertension (69, 70). The route by which iNO reaches pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells is unclear. However, NO is a lipophilic gaseous molecule, and is therefore readily able to diffuse across the lipid bilayer of cell membranes without requiring active transport. It is therefore likely that pre-capillary gas exchange occurs, whereby iNO diffuses across the airway into the pulmonary artery and/or arteriole smooth muscle (71, 72). In short, the mechanism of action of NO is as follows: 1) once arrived in the vascular smooth muscle cell, NO activates soluble guanylate cyclase; 2) guanylate cyclase catalyzes the conversion of guanosine-5'-triphosphate (GTP) to guanosine 3',5'-cyclic monophosphate (cGMP); and 3) the increased intracellular concentration of cGMP leads to smooth muscle relaxation. It is important to note that the vasodilatory actions of NO are limited to either its area of synthesis (endogenous) or diffusion into smooth muscle cells by 2 mechanisms: 1) cGMP is hydrolyzed to GMP by cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterases (PDE), subsequently inhibiting further vasodilation; and 2) once diffused into the blood, NO is scavenged by hemoglobin and is quickly inactivated (73). In other words, NO inhalation does not result in peripheral vasodilation.

Previous studies on the effects of iNO on PAH have used doses ranging from 5ppm to 80pm, but it has been established that doses greater than 20ppm have limited additional hemodynamic effects (73). As described by Ichinose et al. in their review, iNO has been shown to increase blood flow (via vasodilation) to well-ventilated regions in the lung (i.e. improving  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching) that may have elevated vasomotor tone, an effect that is unique from that of intravenous vasodilators which would produce vasodilation throughout the lungs (73).

Despite emerging evidence that COPD is associated with pulmonary vascular dysfunction, there is limited research evaluating the therapeutic potential of iNO along the continuum of COPD severity. However, our group recently completed a randomized double-blind controlled trial examining the effectiveness of 40ppm iNO on  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in patients with mild COPD. iNO effectively improved  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and dyspnea in patients with mild COPD secondary to a reduction in ventilatory inefficiency ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ ) when compared to placebo (inhaled room air). These findings suggest that vascular dysfunction is an important contributor to ventilation, dyspnea and exercise intolerance in *mild* COPD (7). In addition, these findings would suggest that iNO increases pulmonary microvascular perfusion during exercise, resulting in better  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching, reduced deadspace ventilation and finally reduced ventilation for a given metabolic demand. It is important to note, however, that spirometric values may not predict which patients will respond to iNO versus those who may not. Furthermore, the aforementioned study did not evaluate the following: emphysema severity, anatomical airway and pulmonary vascular structure, or capillary blood volume. In more advanced COPD with significant emphysema, improving NO bioavailability may not provide clinically meaningful therapeutic benefit.

What remains to be evaluated is whether these effects can be translated to patients with more advanced stages of COPD. Since there is pulmonary vascular *destruction* in patients with severe COPD, iNO may not improve pulmonary microvascular perfusion and thus  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching. With more advanced disease, HPV occurs in an attempt to optimize  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching. In a group of hypoxemic patients with severe COPD and PH, iNO worsened  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching and hypoxemia (74), which would likely result in worse ventilatory efficiency, dyspnea and impaired exercise tolerance. Conversely, in non-hypoxemic patients with severe COPD *without* PH, Roger et al., (75) showed that iNO improved  $\dot{V}_A/\dot{Q}$  matching. It is now clear that COPD severity may be defined by much more than the traditional GOLD criteria based on spirometry (8). Therefore, it is important to identify the specific phenotype along the continuum of COPD severity that responds positively to iNO, and that which responds negatively to the drug.

#### 2.7.2 Physical activity and exercise training and its relation to the pulmonary vasculature

Exercise training has been shown to increase NO bioavailability in patients with endothelial dysfunction (76), while improving pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO) (77) and arterial stiffness in patients with COPD (78). Interestingly, aerobic exercise training reduced airway inflammation and emphysema in an animal model of COPD (40). Therefore, increased physical activity may contribute to reducing airway/systemic inflammation, in turn slowing or even preventing further pulmonary vascular and airway changes related to COPD in humans. Individuals with a greater  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  likely have higher physical activity levels while showing lower levels of pulmonary and systemic inflammation. Consequently, lower levels of pulmonary and systemic inflammation may protect from pulmonary vascular and airway changes in smokers and patients with COPD; however, this remains unclear.

Population based prospective studies provide a unique opportunity to evaluate pulmonary vascular, tissue and airway changes in health and COPD, while being powered to control for important factors such as age, body morphology, and lung function. The CanCOLD study is built on the Canadian COPD prevalence study (COLD), and aims to better understand the heterogeneity of COPD and disease progression (79). In brief, participants were randomly identified using Statistics Canada census data and were recruited using random digit dialing. Participants recruited included patients with COPD and a balanced subset of non-COPD control participants (never and ever smokers) at nine sites. Participants completed assessments at baseline, 18 months, 3 years and beyond. Baseline visit 1 and visit 3 (V1 and V3, respectively) both included pulmonary function tests, incremental cardiopulmonary exercise tests, questionnaires and quantitative chest computed tomography (CT) scans (79). As such, the CanCOLD study may allow for the evaluation of cross-sectional and longitudinal pulmonary vascular and airway changes (from CT scan measures) and its association with lung function, physical activity, and exercise capacity in smokers and patients with COPD.

#### 2.8 Summary

While there has been much focus on treating airflow limitation in patients with COPD, there have been little improvements in patient outcomes, including survival (80). Indeed, COPD is one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide, with disease burden projected to rise by 2030 (2). Ventilatory inefficiency contributes to worsening dyspnea, leading to reduced

exercise capacity in patients with COPD. Both exercise intolerance and ventilatory inefficiency are predictors of mortality in patients with COPD. Recent studies provide convincing evidence that pulmonary vascular function is a modifiable therapeutic target. Furthermore, pulmonary rehabilitation may improve pulmonary function. Therefore, greater exercise capacity and physical activity may be associated with better pulmonary structure/function in people with and without COPD. Furthermore, greater exercise capacity and physical activity may be protective of pulmonary structure/function decline in smokers and people with COPD. And lastly, there may be a pulmonary vascular phenotype most responsive to acute, selective pulmonary vasodilation; however, to our knowledge, no studies have evaluated these questions in COPD.

# 2.9 References

- 2. Mathers CD, Loncar D. Projections of Global Mortality and Burden of Disease from 2002 to 2030. *PLOS Medicine* 2006; 3: e442.
- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.
- 8. Vogelmeier CF, Criner GJ, Martinez FJ, Anzueto A, Barnes PJ, Bourbeau J, et al. Global Strategy for the Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2017 Report GOLD Executive Summary. 2017. p. 575-601.
- 9. Buist AS, McBurnie MA, Vollmer WM, Gillespie S, Burney P, Mannino DM, et al. International variation in the prevalence of COPD (the BOLD Study): a population-based prevalence study. *Lancet (London, England)* 2007; 370: 741-750.
- Vestbo J, Hurd SS, Agustí AG, Jones PW, Vogelmeier C, Anzueto A, et al. Global strategy for the diagnosis, management, and prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: GOLD executive summary. *American Journal Of Respiratory And Critical Care Medicine* 2013; 187: 347-365.
- 11. O'Donnell DE, Parker CM. COPD exacerbations. 3: Pathophysiology; 2006. p. 354-361.
- 12. Snider GL, Kleinerman JL, Thurlbeck WM, Bengali ZH. The definition of emphysema: Report of a national heart lung and blood institute, Division of lung diseases workshop. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1985; 1232: 182-185.
- Grydeland TB, Thorsen E, Dirksen A, Jensen R, Coxson HO, Pillai SG, et al. Quantitative CT measures of emphysema and airway wall thickness are related to D(L)CO. *Respir Med* 2011; 105: 343-351.
- 14. Hogg JC, Timens W. The pathology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Annual Review Of Pathology* 2009; 4: 435-459.
- 15. Ofir D, Laveneziana P, Webb KA, Lam YM, O'Donnell DE. Mechanisms of dyspnea during cycle exercise in symptomatic patients with GOLD stage I chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2008; 177: 622-629.
- Guenette JA, Chin RC, Cheng S, Dominelli PB, Raghavan N, Webb KA, et al. Mechanisms of exercise intolerance in global initiative for chronic obstructive lung disease grade 1 COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2014; 44: 1177-1187.
- 17. Elbehairy AF, Ciavaglia CE, Webb KA, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Mourad SM, et al. Pulmonary Gas Exchange Abnormalities in Mild Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Implications for Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 1384-1394.
- O'Donnell DE, Bain DJ, Webb KA. Factors contributing to relief of exertional breathlessness during hyperoxia in chronic airflow limitation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 155: 530-535.

- 19. O'Donnell DE, Bertley JC, Chau LK, Webb KA. Qualitative aspects of exertional breathlessness in chronic airflow limitation: pathophysiologic mechanisms. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1997; 155: 109-115.
- Neder JA, Alharbi A, Berton DC, Alencar MC, Arbex FF, Hirai DM, et al. Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency Adds to Lung Function in Predicting Mortality in COPD. COPD 2016; 13: 416-424.
- 21. Guenette JA, Webb KA, O'Donnell DE. Does dynamic hyperinflation contribute to dyspnoea during exercise in patients with COPD? *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40: 322-329.
- 22. O'Donnell DE, Webb KA. The major limitation to exercise performance in COPD is dynamic hyperinflation. *J Appl Physiol* 2008; 105: 753-755.
- 23. Laveneziana P, Webb KA, Wadell K, Neder JA, O'Donnell DE. Does expiratory muscle activity influence dynamic hyperinflation and exertional dyspnea in COPD? *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 199: 24-33.
- 24. O'Donnell DE, Guenette JA, Maltais F, Webb KA. Decline of resting inspiratory capacity in COPD: the impact on breathing pattern, dyspnea, and ventilatory capacity during exercise. *Chest* 2012; 141: 753-762.
- 25. Mahler DA, O'Donnell DE. Dyspnea : mechanisms, measurement, and management. Taylor & Francis; 2014.
- O'Donnell DE, Hamilton AL, Webb KA. Sensory-mechanical relationships during highintensity, constant-work-rate exercise in COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2006; 101: 1025-1035.
- 27. Elbehairy AF, Ciavaglia CE, Webb KA, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Mourad SM, et al. Pulmonary gas exchange abnormalities in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. implications for dyspnea and exercise intolerance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 1384-1394.
- 28. Neder JA, Berton DC, Arbex FF, Alencar MC, Rocha A, Sperandio PA, et al. Physiological and clinical relevance of exercise ventilatory efficiency in COPD. *The European respiratory journal* 2017; 49.
- 29. Mahut B, Chevalier-Bidaud B, Plantier L, Essalhi M, Callens E, Graba S, et al. Diffusing Capacity for Carbon Monoxide is Linked to Ventilatory Demand in Patients with Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2012; 9: 16-21.
- 30. Neder JA, Berton DC, Müller PdT, Elbehairy AF, Rocha A, Palange P, et al. Ventilatory Inefficiency and Exertional Dyspnea in Early Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Annals of the American Thoracic Society* 2017; 14: S22-S29.
- 31. Neder JA, Arbex FF, Alencar MC, O'Donnell CD, Cory J, Webb KA, et al. Exercise ventilatory inefficiency in mild to end-stage COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2015; 45: 377-387.
- 32. Smith BM, Jensen D, Brosseau M, Benedetti A, Coxson HO, Bourbeau J. Impact of pulmonary emphysema on exercise capacity and its physiological determinants in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Scientific Reports* 2018; 8: 1-10.
- Neder JA, Alharbi A, Berton DC, Alencar MC, Arbex FF, Hirai DM, et al. Ventilatory inefficiency adds to lung function in predicting mortality in COPD. COPD 2016; 13: 416-424.
- O'Donnell DE, James MD, Milne KM, Neder JA. The Pathophysiology of Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Clinics in Chest Medicine* 2019; 40: 343-366.

- 35. O'Donnell DE, Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Webb KA, Neder JA, Mahler DA. Exertional dyspnoea in COPD: the clinical utility of cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Eur Respir Rev* 2016; 25: 333-347.
- 36. Phillips DB, Collins SÉ, Stickland MK. Measurement and Interpretation of Exercise Ventilatory Efficiency. *Frontiers in Physiology* 2020; 11.
- Whipp BJ, Ward SA. Cardiopulmonary coupling during exercise. J Exp Biol 1982; 100: 175-193.
- 38. Wasserman K, Hansen JE, Sue DY, Stringer WW, Sietsema KE, Sun X-G, et al. Principles of exercise testing and interpretation : including pathophysiology and clinical applications.: Wolters Kluwer Health/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2012.
- 39. Mezzani A, Agostoni P, Cohen-Solal A, Corrà U, Jegier A, Kouidi E, et al. Standards for the use of cardiopulmonary exercise testing for the functional evaluation of cardiac patients: a report from the Exercise Physiology Section of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation. *European journal of cardiovascular prevention and rehabilitation : official journal of the European Society of Cardiology, Working Groups on Epidemiology & Prevention and Cardiac Rehabilitation and Exercise Physiology 2009*; 16: 249-267.
- 40. Hill AV, Long CNH, Lupton H. Muscular Exercise, Lactic Acid and the Supply and Utilisation of Oxygen. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B, Containing Papers of a Biological Character* 1924; 97: 155.
- 41. Whipp BJ, Ward SA. Cardiopulmonary coupling during exercise. *The Journal Of Experimental Biology* 1982; 100: 175-193.
- 42. Whipp BJ, Ward SA, Wasserman K. Ventilatory responses to exercise and their control in man. *American Review of Respiratory Disease* 1984; 129: S17-s20.
- 43. Teopompi E, Tzani P, Aiello M, Gioia MR, Marangio E, Chetta A. Excess ventilation and ventilatory constraints during exercise in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 197: 9-14.
- 44. Paoletti P, De Filippis F, Fraioli F, Cinquanta A, Valli G, Laveneziana P, et al. Cardiopulmonary exercise testing (CPET) in pulmonary emphysema. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology* 2011; 179: 167-173.
- 45. Jensen D, O'Donnell DE, Li R, Luo Y-M. Effects of dead space loading on neuro-muscular and neuro-ventilatory coupling of the respiratory system during exercise in healthy adults: implications for dyspnea and exercise tolerance. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology* 2011; 179: 219-226.
- Peinado VI, Barbera JA, Ramirez J, Gomez FP, Roca J, Jover L, et al. Endothelial dysfunction in pulmonary arteries of patients with mild COPD. *Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 1998; 18: L908-L913.
- 47. Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respiratory Medicine* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- 48. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Diepen Sv, Bryan TL, et al. The supine position improves but does not normalize the blunted pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise in mild COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2020; 128: 925-933.
- 49. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat Me, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease

Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. *American Journal Of Respiratory And Critical Care Medicine* 2018; 197: 56-65.

- 50. Alford SK, Beek EJRv, McLennan G, Hoffman EA, Weibel ER. Heterogeneity of pulmonary perfusion as a mechanistic image-based phenotype in emphysema susceptible smokers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2010; 107: 7485.
- 51. Estepar RSJ, Kinney GL, Cho MH, Hersh CP, Schroeder JD, Reilly JJ, et al. Computed Tomographic Measures of Pulmonary Vascular Morphology in Smokers and Their Clinical Implications. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine* 2013: 231.
- 52. Morrison NJ, Abboud RT, Müller NL, Miller RR, Gibson NN, Nelems B, et al. Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume in Emphysema. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1990: 53.
- 53. Seiichiro S, Norbert FV, Koichiro T. The vascular bed in COPD: pulmonary hypertension and pulmonary vascular alterations. *European Respiratory Review* 2014: 350.
- 54. Gibson GJ. Clinical tests of respiratory function. Hodder Arnold; 2009.
- Barbera JA. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. In: Wagner JRRR-RaPD, editor. Pulmonary and Peripheral Gas Exchange in Health and Disease. New York: Dekker; 2000. p. 229 -261.
- 56. Barbera JA, Roca J, Ferrer A, Felez MA, Diaz O, Roger N, et al. Mechanisms of worsening gas exchange during acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The European respiratory journal* 1997: 1285.
- 57. Polverino E, Gomez FP, Manrique H, Soler N, Roca J, Barbera JA, et al. Gas exchange response to short-acting β2-agonists in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease severe exacerbations. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine* 2007: 350.
- 58. West JB. Causes of carbon dioxide retention in lung disease. *The New England Journal Of Medicine* 1971; 284: 1232-1236.
- 59. Wagner PD, Dantzker DR, Dueck R, Clausen JL, West JB. Ventilation-perfusion inequality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Clin Invest* 1977; 59: 203-216.
- 60. Rodriguez-Roisin R, Drakulovic M, Rodriguez DA, Roca J, Barbera JA, Wagner PD. Ventilation-perfusion imbalance and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease staging severity. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2009; 106: 1902-1908.
- 61. Thadani U, Parker JO. Hemodynamics at rest and during supine and sitting bicycle exercise in normal subjects. *Am J Cardiol* 1978; 41: 52-59.
- 62. Stickland MK, Lindinger MI, Olfert IM, Heigenhauser GJ, Hopkins SR. Pulmonary gas exchange and acid-base balance during exercise. *Compr Physiol* 2013; 3: 693-739.
- 63. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Van Diepen S, Bryan TL, et al. The Supine Position Improves but does not Normalize the Blunted Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume Response to Exercise in Mild COPD. *Journal of applied physiology (Bethesda, Md : 1985)* 2020.
- 64. Ferrer E, Peinado VI, Díez M, Carrasco JL, Musri MM, Martínez A, et al. Effects of cigarette smoke on endothelial function of pulmonary arteries in the guinea pig. *Respiratory research* 2009; 10: 76-76.
- 65. Wright JL, Churg A. Effect of long-term cigarette smoke exposure on pulmonary vascular structure and function in the guinea pig. *Exp Lung Res* 1991; 17: 997-1009.

- 66. Polverino F, Celli BR, Owen CA. COPD as an endothelial disorder: endothelial injury linking lesions in the lungs and other organs? (2017 Grover Conference Series). *Pulmonary circulation* 2018; 8: 2045894018758528-2045894018758528.
- 67. Wright JL, Churg A. Effect of long-term cigarette smoke exposure on pulmonary vascular structure and function in the guinea pig. *Experimental Lung Research* 1991; 17: 997-1009.
- 68. Wright JL, Churg A. Cigarette smoke causes physiologic and morphologic changes of emphysema in the guinea pig. *The American Review Of Respiratory Disease* 1990; 142: 1422-1428.
- 69. Frostell C, Fratacci MD, Wain JC, Jones R, Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide. A selective pulmonary vasodilator reversing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. *Circulation* 1991; 83: 2038-2047.
- Pepke-Zaba J, Higenbottam TW, Tuan Dinh-Xuan A, Stone D, Wallwork J. Inhaled nitric oxide as a cause of selective pulmonary vasodilatation in pulmonary hypertension. *The Lancet* 1991; 338: 1173-1174.
- 71. Tabuchi A, Styp-Rekowska B, Slutsky AS, Wagner PD, Pries AR, Kuebler WM. Precapillary oxygenation contributes relevantly to gas exchange in the intact lung. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 188: 474-481.
- 72. Stickland MK, Tedjasaputra V, Fuhr DP, Wagner HE, Collins SÉ, Byers BW, et al. Precapillary pulmonary gas exchange is similar for oxygen and inert gases. *Journal of Physiology* 2019; 597: 5385-5397.
- 73. Ichinose F, Roberts JD, Jr., Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide: a selective pulmonary vasodilator: current uses and therapeutic potential. *Circulation* 2004; 109: 3106-3111.
- 74. Barberà JA, Roger N, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, Rovira I, Higenbottam TW. Worsening of pulmonary gas exchange with nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The Lancet* 1996; 347: 436-440.
- 75. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- 76. Green DJ, Maiorana A, O'Driscoll G, Taylor R. Effect of exercise training on endotheliumderived nitric oxide function in humans. *J Physiol* 2004; 561: 1-25.
- 77. Santus P, Radovanovic D, Balzano G, Pecchiari M, Raccanelli R, Sarno N, et al. Improvements in Lung Diffusion Capacity following Pulmonary Rehabilitation in COPD with and without Ventilation Inhomogeneity. *Respiration* 2016; 92: 295-307.
- 78. Vivodtzev I, Minet C, Wuyam B, Borel JC, Vottero G, Monneret D, et al. Significant improvement in arterial stiffness after endurance training in patients with COPD. *Chest* 2010; 137: 585-592.
- 79. Bourbeau J, Tan WC, Benedetti A, Aaron SD, Chapman KR, Coxson HO, et al. Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD): Fulfilling the need for longitudinal observational studies in COPD. *COPD* 2014; 11: 125-132.
- 80. Calverley PM, Anderson JA, Celli B, Ferguson GT, Jenkins C, Jones PW, et al. Salmeterol and fluticasone propionate and survival in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *N Engl J Med* 2007; 356: 775-789.

# **CHAPTER THREE: STUDY #1**

# Exercise capacity is related to pulmonary vascular structure and function in health and COPD

A version of this chapter is currently under review - November 2023

#### 3.1 Introduction

The pulmonary circulation plays a key role in appropriately matching ventilation and perfusion, while maintaining a low pulmonary artery pressure, which becomes increasingly important as cardiac output increases with exercise (81). Pulmonary diffusing capacity (D<sub>L</sub>CO) is associated with the peak rate of  $O_2$  consumption ( $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , an index of exercise capacity) in ostensibly healthy adults (82), smokers with normal spirometry (83), and people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (6, 84). In addition, a higher VO<sub>2peak</sub> is associated with greater pulmonary arteriolar distensibility and capillary blood volume during exercise in health (85, 86), suggesting that individuals with superior pulmonary vascular structure and/or function have a greater VO2peak. Chronic cigarette smoke exposure contributes to reducing computed tomography (CT)-derived total and small pulmonary vessel volume (TBV and BV5, respectively), and impairing pulmonary microvascular blood flow (5, 87-91). Higher VO<sub>2peak</sub> and moderate-tovigorous levels of regular physical activity have been associated with attenuated lung function decline and reduced COPD risk among smokers (92, 93). Therefore, greater levels of moderateto-vigorous physical activity (MVPA), above and beyond the effect of VO<sub>2peak</sub>, may be associated with enhanced pulmonary vascular structure and/or function.

Pulmonary vascular pruning (i.e., remodelling and loss of the small pulmonary vessels) on CT has been associated with reduced 6-minute walk distance and mortality in COPD (94). Recent work (95) has also shown that CT-derived pulmonary vascular volumes are positively associated with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in apparently healthy adults without COPD. However, no study to date has evaluated how  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA are related to D<sub>L</sub>CO and CT pulmonary vascular measures in individuals with or without COPD. Therefore, the primary purpose of this study was to evaluate the cross-sectional relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and CT-derived pulmonary vascular measures and D<sub>L</sub>CO

in never-smokers (NS) and ever-smokers (ES) without COPD, and people with COPD using crosssectional data originating from the Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD) study (79). The secondary purpose of this study was to evaluate the separate and combined relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA with CT-derived pulmonary vascular measures and D<sub>L</sub>CO. We hypothesized that people with higher  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  would have greater TBV, BV5, and D<sub>L</sub>CO independent of emphysema severity and airflow limitation. Some of the results of this study have been previously reported in the form of an abstract (96).

# 3.2 Methods

#### 3.2.1 Study Participants

CanCOLD is a prospective, multicentre (nine sites across Canada) longitudinal study evaluating 1,532 adults > 40 years old which were originally recruited from the general population via random digit dialling (79). NS and ES with normal spirometry, and people with COPD from CanCOLD (79) studied at the baseline visit (study visit 1) were included in this cross-sectional analysis. Participants with a full pulmonary function test, quantitative CT scan (of adequate quality for analysis) with images taken at full suspended inspiration, and symptom limited incremental cardiopulmonary cycle exercise tests (CPET) were selected for analyses. The CanCOLD study was approved by the institutional human research ethics review boards of all participating centres and all participants provided written informed consent. Secondary analyses presented in this manuscript were approved by the University of Alberta Health Research Ethics Board (Health Panel Pro00108856).

Participants were categorized into the following groups: 1) Controls with normal spirometry (a post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1-sec to forced vital capacity

[FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC] ratio  $\geq$ 5th percentile [LLN; from the Global Lung Function Initiative (GLI)], who were either NS or ES; and 2) individuals with evidence of spirometric airflow obstruction (postbronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC ratio <LLN) (97). D<sub>L</sub>CO reference values were based on Stanojevic et al. (98). Static lung volume reference equations established by Garcia-Rio et al. (99) and Hall et al. (100) were used for people aged >80 years and ≤80 years, respectively.

#### 3.2.2 Pulmonary function and cardiopulmonary exercise tests

Pulmonary function and incremental CPET were completed following recommended guidelines (101-105), as previously described (79, 106). Peak data were taken as the average of the last 30s of loaded pedalling.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  data are presented as absolute (L/min) and relative to predicted normal reference values (107).

## 3.2.3 CT image acquisition and analysis

CT images were evaluated using Apollo 2.0 software (VIDA Diagnostics, Inc., Coralville, USA) and VIDA Diagnostics, Inc., clinical image analysis service, as previously described (106). Emphysema was quantified on full-inspiration CT images using the low-attenuation areas of the lung below -950 Hounsfield units (HU) (LAA-950%) (108-110). Total airway count (TAC) was quantified via summation of all airway segments from the segmented airway tree, as previously described by our group (106). Pulmonary vessel measurements were completed with 3-dimensional vascular reconstruction using a scale-space particle method of all vessels, which allowed for the automated evaluation of vessel volumes. This method uses the geometry of the blood vessels to identify vasculature in relationship to the parenchyma and estimates vessel size. The volume of all pulmonary vessels (TBV), the volume of pulmonary vessels <5 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5), and the volume of pulmonary vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5-10) were calculated for each participant. BV5 defines the transition between the distal

and proximal pulmonary vasculature (111), and previous work suggests that low BV5 represents vascular pruning, whereas larger cut-offs in cross-sectional area (i.e., BV>5mm<sup>2</sup>) tend to represent more proximal vascular morphology (89, 90, 112). BV5-10 coincides with a vessel radius of approximately 1.25-2mm, and therefore may capture the smaller pulmonary arteries and transition toward arterioles.

#### 3.2.4 Questionnaires

Participants completed questionnaires including sociodemographic information, smoking history, and co-morbid conditions during the study visit. Participants also completed the Medical Research Council (MRC) dyspnoea scale (113, 114) and the Community Health Activities Model Program for Seniors (CHAMPS) physical activity self-report questionnaire (115, 116); and disease specific questionnaires including the COPD Assessment Test (CAT) (117) and the St. George's Respiratory Questionnaire (SGRQ) (118), all of which have been previously validated.

#### 3.2.5 Statistical analyses

Data are presented as mean and standard deviation for continuous variables, and as percentages for categorical variables within each study group (NS, ES, and COPD). One-way ANOVA with a Tukey post-hoc test for multiple comparison correction was performed for analyses between NS, ES, and COPD groups for continuous variables. For categorical variables, a Chi-square test was performed. Pearson correlation was utilized to evaluate the relationship between MVPA and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ .

General linear regression modelling was used to determine the associations between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (L/min) and MVPA (square root transformed Cal/week in MVPA) with each dependent variable (TBV, BV5, and BV5-10 in mL; and TAC in counts) and D<sub>L</sub>CO (in mL/min/mmHg). First, a null model (Model 0) was built including group (NS, ES, COPD) and the dependent

variable. Subsequent unadjusted models evaluated the separate relationships between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA with each dependent variable (Model  $0 + \dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ; and Model 0 + MVPA). An intermediate model (Model 1) was built to adjust for potential confounders including race/ethnicity, sex, age (years), height (cm), body mass (kg), CT scanner model (for models evaluating CT dependent variables), FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), emphysema (LnLAA-950%), total lung volume on CT (TLV<sub>CT</sub>), depth of inspiration on CT [TLV<sub>CT</sub>/plethsymographic total lung capacity ratio (TLC<sub>pleth</sub>)], and alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>; only included in the D<sub>L</sub>CO model). Subsequent intermediate models were derived evaluating the separate relationships between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA with the dependent variables (Model  $1 + \dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ; and Model 1 + MVPA). Model 2 included the same covariates as Model 1 plus  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , MVPA, FEV<sub>1</sub> and LnLAA950%. Interaction terms between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and group (NS, ES, COPD) were included in the final model.

 $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in L/min (not mL/kg/min or % predicted) was utilized in all statistical analyses to avoid multicollinearity between independent variables, since CT outcomes require adjustment for body size (e.g., height). Independent variables did not show evidence of multicollinearity, with bivariate correlation coefficients <0.80. Calories expended per week in  $\geq$ MVPA was square root transformed for all regression analyses to obtain normally distributed residuals. Percent emphysema (LAA-950%) was transformed via natural logarithm to obtain a normal distribution (LnLAA-950%). All statistical analyses were completed using IBM SPSS Statistics 26 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY). For all inferential analyses, the probability of Type I error was twosided, and set at <0.05.

#### 3.3 Results

3.3.1 Participant characteristics, pulmonary function, and peak cardiopulmonary exercise responses

A flow diagram on CanCOLD participant inclusion (n=1,004) is presented in **Figure 3.1**. Individuals with COPD were younger than NS and ES (both p<0.001). The proportion of participants self-reporting participating in MVPA was 88%, 87% and 85% for NS, ES and COPD, respectively. Participants with COPD had worse pulmonary function, greater respiratory symptom burden, greater % emphysema, and lower TAC and TBV/TLV than NS and ES (all p<0.001) (**Tables 3.1 and 3.2**). There was a moderate correlation between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (L/min) and MVPA (Pearson R<sup>2</sup>=0.14, p<0.001, n=1,004).

3.3.2 The relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA with CT-airways and the pulmonary vasculature

The 'final' adjusted general linear regression models for each dependent variable (TAC, TBV, BV5, BV5-10 and D<sub>L</sub>CO) are reported in **Table 3.3**; while the 'null', intermediate, and 'final' models are included in the data supplement (Appendix A). **Figure 3.2** depicts the predicted individual CT-derived measurements (TVV, BV5 and BV5-10) and D<sub>L</sub>CO in the entire cohort relative to  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  generated by general linear models adjusting for group, sex, race/ethnicity, age, height, body mass, FEV<sub>1</sub> and LnLAA-950%, and where appropriate, CT scanner model (or site ID), and TLV<sub>CT</sub>, TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub> (or V<sub>A</sub> for models evaluating D<sub>L</sub>CO).

#### 3.3.3 CT measures

 $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (L/min) and MVPA were significantly associated with TBV in unadjusted models; but only  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  remained significantly associated with TBV when both  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (p<0.001) and MVPA (p=0.23) were included in the final model adjusting for anthropometrics and indices of disease severity. When  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  by group interaction was examined in the final model, a significant interaction effect was only observed between COPD and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ; where for every 1 L/min increase in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , TBV increased by 3.02 mL in COPD, and by 8.61 mL in ES and NS.

Both  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA were significantly associated with BV5 in unadjusted models. After adjusting for participant anthropometrics and indices of disease severity (model 2), the association between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and BV5 remained significant (p=0.01), whereas MVPA was no longer significant (p=0.44). Model 2 determined there was no significant group by  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ interaction.

 $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (p<0.001) and MVPA (p<0.001) were significantly associated with BV5-10 in unadjusted models; but only  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  remained significantly associated with BV5-10 in adjusted models (model 2 and final model). The final model revealed a significant interaction effect between group and  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ ; where for every 1 L/min increase in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ , BV5-10 rose by 0.35 mL and 1.76 mL in COPD and ES, respectively.

Neither  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  nor MVPA were consistently associated with TAC in the unadjusted or in the final adjusted model (**Table 3.3**).

# 3.3.4 Pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide

Both  $VO_{2peak}$  (L/min) and MVPA were significant significantly associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO in unadjusted models.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA remained significantly associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO when separately added to model 1. When included in the same model (model 2),  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (p<0.001) and MVPA (p=0.03) remained significantly associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO. There was no interaction effect between group and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (**Table 3.3**). In summary, after adjusting for potential confounders, for every 1 L/min increase in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , D<sub>L</sub>CO increased by 2.95 mL/min/mmHg across all groups.

#### 3.4 Discussion

This is the first study to evaluate the relationship between MVPA and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and pulmonary vascular structure and function measures in NS and ES without airflow obstruction, and people with COPD. Our key findings were: 1)  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with pulmonary vascular volumes and D<sub>L</sub>CO in NS and ES without COPD and in individuals with COPD, independent of emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction; 2) COPD by  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  interaction effects were observed for both TBV and BV5-10; and 3) self-reported MVPA was significantly associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO but not any CT-derived airway or pulmonary vascular measurements. Our findings suggest that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  may influence resting pulmonary vascular structure and function and that the relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , pulmonary vascular structure and D<sub>L</sub>CO and are not limited to COPD.

## 3.4.1 Pulmonary diffusing capacity and CT-vascular correlates

 $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was independently associated with TBV, BV5 and BV5-10 when controlling for degree of airflow obstruction, emphysema, and lung size. These findings indicate that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is consistently associated with CT-derived pulmonary vascular measures in individuals with or without COPD, and are in line with previous work in healthy adults showing that lower  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is associated with lower D<sub>L</sub>CO (82), resting pulmonary capillary blood volume (85, 86), and TBV and BV5 (95). To our knowledge, our study is the first to evaluate the relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ and CT pulmonary vascular measures in individuals with or without COPD, and to show there exists a significant COPD by  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  interaction effect on TBV and BV5-10. These findings extend previous work showing that pulmonary vascular pruning is associated with reduced 6-minute walk distance and increased risk of mortality in COPD (94). Combined, these findings highlight the importance of exercise capacity, and may help explain why a high  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is associated with lower mortality in health and COPD (119, 120); however, cause and effect cannot be ascertained from our cross-sectional results.

As previous work has shown that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA are highly correlated (121), we hypothesized that both  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and MVPA would be associated with greater pulmonary vascular measures. We found that MVPA was moderately associated with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ; however, contrary to our hypothesis, MVPA was not associated with any CT-derived pulmonary vascular measures in fully adjusted models. Although animal studies have shown that the pulmonary circulation may adapt to exercise (122, 123), work in healthy humans has reported mixed results (124, 125), making it unclear whether physical activity/exercise training modulates pulmonary vascular structure/function. MVPA was evaluated using a validated self-report questionnaire in the current study, which lacks accuracy as compared to other techniques such as activity monitors (116, 126). While regular MVPA is protective of lung function decline in physically active smokers at-risk of developing COPD (93), it remains to be determined if higher levels of directly measured MVPA would, above and beyond its effect on  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , be protective of further lung function decline in people with COPD and/or at-risk of developing COPD.

With correlative work, it is difficult to ascertain exposure and outcome. The pulmonary circulation is closely linked to right ventricular function and thus  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (127); thus, we subsequently examined the inverse relationship (see data supplement in Appendix A): the association between pulmonary vascular structure and D<sub>L</sub>CO with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (dependent variable).

We found that  $D_LCO$  and all CT-derived pulmonary vascular measurements were significantly associated with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . These associations, even after controlling for MVPA, would indicate that the pulmonary vasculature may be an important determinant of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in adults with or without COPD. However, the directional nature of the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure/function with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  remains unclear. Future studies should utilize longitudinal data to evaluate whether greater baseline exercise capacity is protective of pulmonary vascular decline, or whether greater baseline pulmonary vascular structure and/or function is protective of longitudinal decline in exercise capacity.

## 3.4.2 Strengths and Limitations

The CanCOLD study has many strengths; notably, it is the first prospective cohort study for COPD with random sampling from the general population (79), which allows for the phenotyping of COPD across a wide range of individuals aged  $\geq$ 40 years. Most participants with COPD included in the CanCOLD study did not have a prior diagnosis of COPD (and were therefore untreated) and had relatively asymptomatic mild-to-moderate disease. As stated previously (128), the relative proportions of NS, ES and individuals with COPD are not reflective of the general population; therefore, our findings may not be generalized. The CanCOLD study objectively assessed  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  on CPET alongside CT and post-bronchodilator spirometry and D<sub>L</sub>CO measurements at the same study visit in all participants, as compared to recent work (95) reporting CT and exercise tests completed approximately 8 years apart in apparently healthy participants without COPD. However, the analyses reported in our study are cross-sectional in nature, and therefore cause-effect cannot be determined.

Although quantitative CT is a useful tool to characterize the structure of the pulmonary vasculature, it is not without its limitations. First, the scans collected in the present study did not involve the use of a contrast agent, and the software utilized does not allow for the segmentation of pulmonary arteries and veins. Further, it is unclear whether the vascular volumes quantified include blood, vessel wall, or a combination of the two. As the pulmonary vascular tree prunes in COPD, there is potential for progressive narrowing of the larger proximal vessels, reduction in the relative volume of pulmonary veins, and loss of the smaller distal vessels (129), which may affect a calibre-based measurement such as BV5. BV5/TBV can be reduced by the loss or narrowing of distal vessels (BV5) or by a relative increase in the volume of proximal vasculature, contributing to increased TBV (130). Previous work in severe emphysema (131) has reported high BV5 relative to the overall pulmonary vasculature (i.e., high BV5/TBV), which was related to a smaller vascular tree on CT secondary to emphysema. Consistent with this, Schuhmann et al., (131) and our current data report that the small vessel volume relative to total vessel volume was higher in COPD, suggesting that the greater BV5/TBV in COPD compared to NS and ES may not be indicative of higher distal vessel volumes per se (less vascular pruning and/or vasoconstriction), but rather an increase in the contribution of the smallest vessels relative to a reduced TBV. Indeed, vascular density (TBV/TLV) was lower in people with COPD when compared with NS and ES in the present study. Therefore, it is unlikely that the presence of mild emphysema observed in the present study increased the ratio of BV5/TBV in COPD.

#### 3.4.3 Conclusion

In conclusion,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with resting pulmonary vascular structure and function (and vice-versa), in NS, ES and COPD, independent of emphysema and airflow obstruction severity. These results suggest that the relationship between pulmonary vascular

structure/function and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  are not specific to COPD. Self-reported MVPA was not consistently associated with any CT-derived airway and pulmonary vascular measurements, suggesting that other variables, such as body morphology, emphysema, severity of airflow obstruction and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ are more important determinants of airway count and pulmonary vascular volumes. Although cross-sectional, the results of our study underline the important relationship between the pulmonary circulation and exercise capacity among people with and without COPD. These novel findings provide a physiological rationale for a longitudinal examination of the cause-effect relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and the pulmonary circulation in individuals with and without COPD, and further underscore the need for targeted therapeutic interventions in people with COPD.

# 3.5 References

- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- 79. Bourbeau J, Tan WC, Benedetti A, Aaron SD, Chapman KR, Coxson HO, et al. Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD): Fulfilling the need for longitudinal observational studies in COPD. *COPD* 2014; 11: 125-132.
- 81. Naeije R, Chesler N. Pulmonary circulation at exercise. Compr Physiol 2012; 2: 711-741.
- 82. Zavorsky GS, Smoliga JM. The association between cardiorespiratory fitness and pulmonary diffusing capacity. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2017; 241: 28-35.
- 83. Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Webb KA, Ahmed R, et al. Resting Physiological Correlates of Reduced Exercise Capacity in Smokers with Mild Airway Obstruction. *COPD* 2017: 1-9.
- Jones JH, Zelt JT, Hirai DM, Diniz CV, Zaza A, O'Donnell DE, et al. Emphysema on Thoracic CT and Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency in Mild-to-Moderate COPD. COPD 2017; 14: 210-218.
- 85. Lalande S, Yerly P, Faoro V, Naeije R. Pulmonary vascular distensibility predicts aerobic capacity in healthy individuals. *J Physiol* 2012; 590: 4279-4288.
- Tedjasaputra V, Bouwsema MM, Stickland MK. Effect of aerobic fitness on capillary blood volume and diffusing membrane capacity responses to exercise. *J Physiol* 2016; 594: 4359-4370.
- 87. Synn AJ, Li W, San José Estépar R, Zhang C, Washko GR, O'Connor GT, et al. Radiographic pulmonary vessel volume, lung function and airways disease in the Framingham Heart Study. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 54: 1900408.
- 88. Estépar RS, Kinney GL, Black-Shinn JL, Bowler RP, Kindlmann GL, Ross JC, et al. Computed tomographic measures of pulmonary vascular morphology in smokers and their clinical implications. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 188: 231-239.
- 89. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Yamashiro T, Estepar RS, Diaz A, Silverman EK, et al. Pulmonary hypertension and computed tomography measurement of small pulmonary vessels in severe emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 218-225.
- 90. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Dransfield MT, Yamashiro T, San Jose Estepar R, Diaz A, et al. Quantitative CT measurement of cross-sectional area of small pulmonary vessel in COPD: correlations with emphysema and airflow limitation. *Acad Radiol* 2010; 17: 93-99.
- 91. Shimizu K, Konno S, Makita H, Kimura H, Kimura H, Suzuki M, et al. Transfer coefficients better reflect emphysematous changes than carbon monoxide diffusing capacity in obstructive lung diseases. *J Appl Physiol* 2018; 125: 183-189.
- 92. Hansen GM, Marott JL, Holtermann A, Gyntelberg F, Lange P, Jensen MT. Midlife cardiorespiratory fitness and the long-term risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2019; 74: 843-848.
- 93. Garcia-Aymerich J, Lange P, Benet M, Schnohr P, Anto JM. Regular physical activity modifies smoking-related lung function decline and reduces risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a population-based cohort study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007; 175: 458-463.

- 94. Washko GR, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Vegas Sanchez-Ferrero G, Rahaghi FN, Come CE, et al. Arterial Vascular Pruning, Right Ventricular Size, and Clinical Outcomes in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. A Longitudinal Observational Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019; 200: 454-461.
- 95. McNeill J, Chernofsky A, Nayor M, Rahaghi FN, San Jose Estepar R, Washko G, et al. The association of lung function and pulmonary vasculature volume with cardiorespiratory fitness in the community. *Eur Respir J* 2022.
- 96. Collins S, Kirby M, Smith BM, O'Donnell DE, Tan WC, Bourbeau J, et al. Physical Activity and Exercise Capacity, and Their Relation to Pulmonary Vascular Function in COPD: Results from a Multicenter, Population-Based Study. American Thoracic Society. San Francisco: Am J Resp Crit Care Med; 2022. p. A3728-A3728.
- 97. Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, Baur X, Hall GL, Culver BH, et al. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40: 1324-1343.
- 98. Stanojevic S, Graham BL, Cooper BG, Thompson BR, Carter KW, Francis RW, et al. Official ERS technical standards: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for the carbon monoxide transfer factor for Caucasians. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 99. Garcia-Rio F, Dorgham A, Pino JM, Villasante C, Garcia-Quero C, Alvarez-Sala R. Lung volume reference values for women and men 65 to 85 years of age. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2009; 180: 1083-1091.
- 100. Hall GL, Filipow N, Ruppel G, Okitika T, Thompson B, Kirkby J, et al. Official ERS technical standard: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for static lung volumes in individuals of European ancestry. *Eur Respir J* 2021; 57.
- 101. American Thoracic S, American College of Chest P. ATS/ACCP Statement on cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 211-277.
- 102. Macintyre N, Crapo RO, Viegi G, Johnson DC, van der Grinten CP, Brusasco V, et al. Standardisation of the single-breath determination of carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 720-735.
- 103. Wanger J, Clausen JL, Coates A, Pedersen OF, Brusasco V, Burgos F, et al. Standardisation of the measurement of lung volumes. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 511-522.
- 104. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, et al. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 319-338.
- 105. ATS. Standards for the diagnosis and care of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma. This official statement of the American Thoracic Society was adopted by the ATS Board of Directors, November 1986. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 136: 225-244.
- 106. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat M, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2018; 197: 56-65.
- 107. Lewthwaite H, Benedetti A, Stickland MK, Bourbeau J, Guenette JA, Maltais F, et al. Normative Peak Cardiopulmonary Exercise Test Responses in Canadian Adults Aged ≥40 Years. *Chest* 2020; 158: 2532-2545.
- 108. Müller NL, Staples CA, Miller RR, Abboud RT. Density mask: an objective method to quantitate emphysema using computed tomography. *Chest* 1988; 94: 782-787.

- 109. Gevenois PA, De Vuyst P, De Maertelaer V, Zanen J, Jacobovitz D, Cosio MG, et al. Comparison of computed density and microscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1996; 154: 187-192.
- 110. Gevenois PA, De Maertelaer V, De Vuyst P, Zanen J, Yernault JC. Comparison of computed density and macroscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995; 152: 653-657.
- 111. Coche E, Pawlak S, Dechambre S, Maldague B. Peripheral pulmonary arteries: identification at multi-slice spiral CT with 3D reconstruction. *Eur Radiol* 2003; 13: 815-822.
- 112. Matsuoka S, Yamashiro T, Diaz A, Estépar RS, Ross JC, Silverman EK, et al. The relationship between small pulmonary vascular alteration and aortic atherosclerosis in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: quantitative CT analysis. *Acad Radiol* 2011; 18: 40-46.
- 113. Mahler DA, Wells CK. Evaluation of clinical methods for rating dyspnea. *Chest* 1988; 93: 580-586.
- 114. Bestall JC, Paul EA, Garrod R, Garnham R, Jones PW, Wedzicha JA. Usefulness of the Medical Research Council (MRC) dyspnoea scale as a measure of disability in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 1999; 54: 581-586.
- 115. Stewart AL, Mills KM, King AC, Haskell WL, Gillis D, Ritter PL. CHAMPS physical activity questionnaire for older adults: outcomes for interventions. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2001; 33: 1126-1141.
- 116. Hekler EB, Buman MP, Haskell WL, Conway TL, Cain KL, Sallis JF, et al. Reliability and validity of CHAMPS self-reported sedentary-to-vigorous intensity physical activity in older adults. *J Phys Act Health* 2012; 9: 225-236.
- 117. Jones PW, Harding G, Berry P, Wiklund I, Chen WH, Kline Leidy N. Development and first validation of the COPD Assessment Test. *Eur Respir J* 2009; 34: 648-654.
- 118. Jones PW, Quirk FH, Baveystock CM, Littlejohns P. A self-complete measure of health status for chronic airflow limitation. The St. George's Respiratory Questionnaire. Am Rev Respir Dis 1992; 145: 1321-1327.
- 119. Myers J, Prakash M, Froelicher V, Do D, Partington S, Atwood JE. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. *N Engl J Med* 2002; 346: 793-801.
- 120. Oga T, Nishimura K, Tsukino M, Sato S, Hajiro T. Analysis of the factors related to mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: role of exercise capacity and health status. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 544-549.
- 121. Hummel SL, Herald J, Alpert C, Gretebeck KA, Champoux WS, Dengel DR, et al. Submaximal oxygen uptake kinetics, functional mobility, and physical activity in older adults with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction. *J Geriatr Cardiol* 2016; 13: 450-457.
- 122. Chen HI, Li HT. Physical conditioning can modulate endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in rabbits. *Arterioscler Thromb* 1993; 13: 852-856.
- 123. Hassel E, Berre AM, Skjulsvik AJ, Steinshamn S. Effects of exercise training on pulmonary vessel muscularization and right ventricular function in an animal model of COPD. *Respir Res* 2014; 15: 1-8.
- 124. Dridi R, Dridi N, Govindasamy K, Gmada N, Aouadi R, Guénard H, et al. Effects of Endurance Training Intensity on Pulmonary Diffusing Capacity at Rest and after Maximal Aerobic Exercise in Young Athletes. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2021; 18.
- 125. Flaherty JM, Smoliga JM, Zavorsky GS. The effect of increased physical activity on pulmonary diffusing capacity in unfit women. *Exp Physiol* 2014; 99: 562-570.

- 126. Quinlan C, Rattray B, Pryor D, Northey JM, Anstey KJ, Butterworth P, et al. The accuracy of self-reported physical activity questionnaires varies with sex and body mass index. *PLOS ONE* 2021; 16: e0256008.
- 127. La Gerche A, MacIsaac AI, Burns AT, Mooney DJ, Inder WJ, Voigt JU, et al. Pulmonary transit of agitated contrast is associated with enhanced pulmonary vascular reserve and right ventricular function during exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 2010; 109: 1307-1317.
- 128. Tan WC, Bourbeau J, Nadeau G, Wang W, Barnes N, Landis SH, et al. High eosinophil counts predict decline in FEV(1): Results from the CanCOLD study. *Eur Respir J* 2020.
- 129. Humbert M, Guignabert C, Bonnet S, Dorfmüller P, Klinger JR, Nicolls MR, et al. Pathology and pathobiology of pulmonary hypertension: state of the art and research perspectives. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 53.
- 130. Rahaghi FN, Wells JM, Come CE, De La Bruere IA, Bhatt SP, Ross JC, et al. Arterial and Venous Pulmonary Vascular Morphology and Their Relationship to Findings in Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Smokers. *J Comput Assist Tomogr* 2016; 40: 948-952.
- 131. Schuhmann M, Raffy P, Yin Y, Gompelmann D, Oguz I, Eberhardt R, et al. Computed Tomography Predictors of Response to Endobronchial Valve Lung Reduction Treatment. Comparison with Chartis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 767-774.

Parameter	Never-Smokers		<b>Ever-smokers</b>		COPD				
	1	n=26	53	n=407		n=334			
Participant Demogra	aphics								
Female, %		48			35†			43	
Caucasian, %		94			96			96	
Age, years	67.3	$\pm$	9.9	67.2	±	9.4	64.6	±	$10.0^{*\dagger}$
Height, cm	166.8	±	9.8	169.5	$\pm$	9.2†	169.5	±	9.6†
$BMI, kg/m^2$	26.9	±	4.8	27.7	$\pm$	4.7	27.0	$\pm$	4.8
Current smoker, %		0			19			22	
Pack-years	0	$\pm$	0	21	±	21†	25	±	25 <sup>†*</sup>
HDHTDM, %		49			55			48	
Pulmonary Functior	and Ex	ercis	se						
FEV <sub>1</sub> , %pred	101.3	$\pm$	16.3	98.7	±	14.7	78.5	±	17.3 <sup>†*</sup>
FVC, %pred	103.7	$\pm$	16.5	102.8	±	15.0	103.3	±	18.2
FEV <sub>1</sub> /FVC,	97.3	$\pm$	6.9	95.7	±	7.1†	75.4	±	$9.8^{\dagger *}$
%pred									
RV, %pred	109.8	±	28.0	112.6	±	32.0	140.4	±	41.9 <sup>†*</sup>
TLC, %pred	103.7	±	16.5	104.1	±	14.2	109.8	$\pm$	15.3†*
RV/TLC, %pred	106.2	±	21.2	108.3	±	25.8	127.8	$\pm$	29.5 <sup>†*</sup>
DLCO, %pred	97.5	$\pm$	20.6	95.7	$\pm$	20.6	89.0	±	23.7**
V <sub>A</sub> , %pred	100.3	$\pm$	17.4	100.0	$\pm$	14.2	98.2	±	17.2
D <sub>L</sub> CO/V <sub>A</sub> , %pred	97.9	±	18.6	95.5	±	16.4	90.7	±	21.8 <sup>†*</sup>
VO <sub>2peak</sub> , %pred	93.4	$\pm$	25.0	89.8	$\pm$	24.2	84.2	$\pm$	$23.2^{\dagger*}$
Peak work rate, %pred	95.5	±	25.4	90.5	±	24.8 <sup>†</sup>	83.0	±	24.3**
Calories/week in MVPA	2,128	±	2,079	1,915	±	1,919	2,118	±	2,066
Symptoms									
CAT total	5.1	±	4.3	5.7	±	4.5	8.3	±	$6.5^{*\dagger}$
SGRQ total	8.6	±	11.2	9.9	±	10.8	16.4	±	$14.8^{*\dagger}$
MRC dyspnoea	1.3	±	0.5	1.4	±	0.6	1.6	±	$0.7^{*\dagger}$
Imaging									
TLV, L	4.39	±	1.23	4.68	±	$1.16^{\dagger}$	5.02	$\pm$	1.24*†
LAA-950, %	3.22	±	3.29	3.54	±	3.45	6.23	±	6.26*†
TAC, n	215	$\pm$	74	210	$\pm$	68	161	±	$60^{*\dagger}$

**Table 3.1:** Baseline anthropometrics, demographics, pulmonary function in never-smokers, ever-smokers without airflow obstruction, and individuals with COPD (n = 1,004).

Data are mean  $\pm$  SD for continuous variables, or % for categorical variables. BMI: body mass index; HDHTDM: heart disease, hypertension and/or diabetes mellitus; FEV<sub>1</sub>: forced expiratory volume in 1 sec; FVC: forced vital capacity; RV: residual volume; TLC: total lung capacity; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume; CAT: COPD Assessment Test; SGRQ: Saint-Georges Respiratory Questionnaire; MRC: Medical Research Council dyspnoea scale; TLV: CT-derived total lung volume; LAA-950%: low attenuation area of the lung with attenuation values below –950 HU on full inspiration CT.

\*Significantly different from ever-smokers (p<0.05). †Significantly different from never-smoker (p<0.05).

		(	, ,		
Parameter	<b>Never-Smokers</b>	<b>Ever-smokers</b>	COPD	p-value	
	n=263	n=407	n=334		
Whole lung					
TBV/TLV	$3.14 \pm 0.42$	$3.21 \hspace{.1in} \pm \hspace{.1in} 0.39$	$3.07 \pm 0.40^{*}$	< 0.001	
BV5/TBV, %	$53.13 \pm 8.98$	$51.88 \pm 7.91^{\dagger}$	$54.54 \pm 8.09^{*}$	< 0.001	
BV5- 10/TBV, %	31.77 ± 5.52	$33.09 \hspace{.1in} \pm \hspace{.1in} 4.74^{\dagger}$	$31.29 \pm 4.61^*$	<0.001	

**Table 3.2:** Distribution of Blood Vessel Volume Measures (n = 1,004).

Data are mean  $\pm$  SD. TLV: CT-derived total lung volume; TAC: total airway count; TBV: total vessel volume; BV5: volume for vessels <5 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-section. BV5-10: volume for vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-section. \*Significantly different from ever-smokers (p<0.05). \*Significantly different from never-smoker (p<0.05).

Parameter	Unstandardized estimate	95% CI	<b>P-value</b>
TAC, n			
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	-8.90	-21.48 to 3.68	0.17
sqrtCal/week	0.01	-0.15 to 0.18	0.89
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-3.50	-17.10 to 10.11	0.61
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-2.99	-17.22 to 11.25	0.68
TBV, mL			
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	8.61	5.36 to 11.86	< 0.001
sqrtCal/week	0.03	-0.02 to 0.07	0.23
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-2.19	-5.71 to 1.33	0.22
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-5.59	-9.27 to -1.91	0.003
BV5, mL			
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	1.00	-1.02 to 3.02	0.33
sqrtCal/week	0.01	-0.02 to 0.04	0.49
$\dot{V}O_{2peak} \ge ES$	1.47	-0.72 to 3.66	0.19
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	1.19	-1.10 to 3.48	0.31
BV5-10, mL			
ν̈́O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	3.64	2.00 to 5.28	< 0.001
sqrtCal/week	0.01	-0.01 to 0.04	0.22
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-1.88	-3.66 to -0.10	0.04
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-3.29	-5.15 to -1.43	< 0.001
DLCO			
ν̈́O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	2.95	2.19 to 3.71	< 0.001
sqrtCal/week	0.01	0.0005 to 0.02	0.04
$\dot{V}O_{2peak} \ge ES$	-0.33	-1.15 to 0.49	0.43
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	0.75	-0.11 to 1.61	0.09

**Table 3.3:** Separate General Linear Regression Models evaluating associations with CT-derived airway and vascular measurements.

Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). Models are adjusted for CT scanner model, sex, race, age (years), height (cm); body mass (kg),  $TLV_{CT}$ : total lung volume on inspiratory CT;  $TLV_{CT}/TLC_{pleth}$ : depth of inspiration at CT;  $FEV_1$ : post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units. DLCO was adjusted by sex, race, age (years), height (cm); body mass (kg),  $V_A$ : alveolar volume (L); FEV<sub>1</sub>, and LnLAA-950%.



**Figure 3.1:** Participant selection. GOLD: Global initiative for Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease; PRISm: preserved FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC ratio impaired spirometry; CPET: cardiopulmonary exercise test; PFT: pulmonary function test.



**Figure 3.2:** Regression slopes with 95% confidence intervals relating individual  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (L/min) to predicted outcome measures generated by the general linear models. Models adjusted by: group, sex, CT scanner model (for CT outcomes) age, height, body mass, FEV<sub>1</sub>, LnLAA-950, as well as TLV and TLV/TLC (for CT outcomes), and V<sub>A</sub> (for D<sub>L</sub>CO). White circles: never smokers; Grey circles: ever-smokers; Black circles: COPD.

# **CHAPTER FOUR: STUDY #2**

Is higher exercise capacity protective of pulmonary vascular decline?

Sophie Collins

### 4.1 Introduction

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is progressive, and characterized by airway inflammation and persistent airflow obstruction (3). Individuals with COPD experience exertional dyspnea, which contributes to exercise intolerance (i.e., a low peak rate of O<sub>2</sub> consumption  $[\dot{V}O_{2peak}]$ ). Importantly, a low  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is associated with an increased risk of mortality, reduced participation in activities of daily living, and lower quality of life (119, 120, 132, 133).

Pulmonary microvascular blood flow (5) and pulmonary vascular volumes (89, 90) are reduced across the continuum of COPD, and pulmonary vascular pruning is predictive of mortality in individuals with COPD (89, 94, 134). We have recently shown that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was correlated with CT-derived pulmonary vascular volumes and D<sub>L</sub>CO in adults with and without airflow obstruction, independent of age, emphysema or spirometric airflow obstruction (Collins et al., under review). In an animal model of COPD, aerobic training was found to reduce the development of emphysema (135); while exercise training has been shown to increase pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO) (77) in patients with COPD. Thus, aerobic exercise training may slow or even prevent pulmonary vascular decline. Both the progression of emphysema and estimated physiological deadspace seem to be proportional to  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline in COPD (136), suggesting that pulmonary vascular remodelling or destruction may contribute to elevating deadspace, worsening ventilatory efficiency ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ ), further lowering  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (84, 137).

Therefore, the primary purpose of this study was to determine whether higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is protective against pulmonary vascular decline in ever-smokers (ES) with normal spirometry and patients with COPD (aim 1). We hypothesized that those with higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  would demonstrate preserved D<sub>L</sub>CO, TVV, BV5, and BV5-10 over three years, independent of severity of airflow limitation. As pathological changes in pulmonary vascular

structure (e.g., vascular pruning) and dysfunction (e.g., reduced D<sub>L</sub>CO) may drive exercise intolerance, aim 2 was to evaluate the relationship between baseline pulmonary diffusing capacity (D<sub>L</sub>CO), as well as computed tomography (CT) imaging measures of emphysema and pulmonary small vessel volume, with longitudinal  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline. As exercise ventilatory inefficiency ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir) has been shown to be a powerful determinant of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , a tertiary aim was to determine whether potential associations between pulmonary vascular structure/function and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline are mediated by exercise ventilatory inefficiency ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir) in ES and COPD. We hypothesized that the relationship between pulmonary vascular function and structure with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  would be partly mediated by  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir.

#### 4.2 Methods

# 4.2.1 Study Design and Participants

A summary of study design is shown in **Figure 4.1A**. ES with normal spirometry and patients with COPD were included in the study. Participants without classifying information (e.g., spirometry and smoking history) were excluded. Participants with a full pulmonary function test, quantitative CT scan (of adequate quality for analysis) with images taken at full suspended inspiration and expiration, and incremental cardiopulmonary exercise tests from the CanCOLD study were selected for analyses.

The CanCOLD study was approved by the institutional human research ethics review boards of all participating centers and all participants provided written informed consent, while the secondary analyses presented in this manuscript were approved by the University of Alberta Health Research Ethics Board (Health Panel Pro00108856).
Sophie Collins

#### 4.2.2 Group stratification

Participants were categorized into the following groups at visits 1 and 3: 1) ES with normal spirometry (i.e., a post-bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC ratio  $\geq$ 5th percentile [LLN; from the Global Lung Function Initiative (GLI) or 2) Individuals with evidence of spirometric airflow obstruction (i.e., a post-bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC ratio < LLN). D<sub>L</sub>CO reference values were based on Stanojevic et al. (98). Static lung volume reference equations established by Garcia-Rio et al. (99) and Hall et al. (100) were used for people aged >80 years and  $\leq$ 80 years, respectively.

#### 4.2.3 Pulmonary function and cardiopulmonary exercise tests

Pulmonary function and incremental CPET were completed following recommended guidelines (101-105), as previously described (79, 106). Peak data were taken as the average of the last 30s of loaded pedaling.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  data are presented as absolute (L/min) and relative to normative values (107).

#### 4.2.4 CT image acquisition and analysis

CT images were evaluated using Apollo 2.0 software (VIDA Diagnostics, Inc.) and VIDA Diagnostics, Inc., clinical image analysis service, as previously described (106). Emphysema was quantified on full-inspiration CT images using the low-attenuation areas of the lung below -950 Hounsfield units (HU) (LAA-950%) (108-110). TAC was quantified via summation of all airway segments from the segmented airway tree, as previously described by our group (106). Vessel measurements were completed with 3-dimensional vascular reconstruction using a scale-space particle method of all vessels, which allowed for the automated evaluation of vessel volumes. This method uses the geometry of the blood vessels to identify vasculature in relationship to the

parenchyma and estimates vessel size. The volume of all pulmonary vessels (TVV), the volume of pulmonary vessels <5 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5), and the volume of pulmonary vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5-10) were calculated for each participant. BV5 defines the transition between the distal and proximal vasculature (111), and previous work suggests that low BV5 represents vascular pruning, while larger cut-offs in CSA (i.e., BV>5mm<sup>2</sup>) tend to represent more proximal vascular morphology (89, 90, 112). BV5-10 coincides with a vessel radius of approximately 1.25-2mm, and therefore may capture the smaller arteries and transition toward arterioles.

#### 4.2.5 Questionnaires

Participants completed questionnaires including sociodemographic information, smoking history, and co-morbid conditions during the study visit. Participants also completed the Medical Research Council (MRC) dyspnoea scale (113, 114) and disease specific questionnaires including the COPD Assessment Test (CAT) (117) and the St. George's Respiratory Questionnaire (SGRQ) (118), all of which have been previously validated.

#### 4.2.6 Statistical analyses

Data are presented as mean and standard deviation for continuous variables, and as percentages for categorical variables within each study group (ever smokers without COPD, and patients with COPD) and study visit. One-way ANOVA with a Bonferroni post-hoc test for multiple comparison correction was performed for statistical comparison between ES, and COPD for continuous variables of participant characteristic, pulmonary function, and CT measurements. For categorical variables, a Chi-square test was used. *V*O<sub>2peak</sub> in L/min (not mL/kg/min or % predicted) was utilized in all mixed model analyses to avoid multicollinearity between independent variables, since CT outcomes require adjustment for body size (e.g., height). Independent variables did not show evidence of multicollinearity, with bivariate correlation coefficients <0.80. Percent emphysema (LAA-950%), was transformed via natural logarithm to obtain a normal distribution (LnLAA-950%). All statistical analyses were completed using IBM SPSS Statistics 26 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY). For all inferential analyses, the probability of Type I error was two-sided, and set at <0.05.

For aim 1, random intercept and random slope mixed effects linear regression models were used to investigate whether baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is associated with the rate of change in pulmonary vasculature (i.e., TVV, BV5/TVV, TVC and D<sub>L</sub>CO) and airway count (primary outcomes). Fixed effects were time (in years, between V1 and V3), baseline study group (AR and COPD), FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), sex, race, age (years), height (cm), weight (kg), LnLAA-950, and FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), and time-varying CT scanner model (or study site at V1 and V3), TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>, or alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>; only included in the D<sub>L</sub>CO model). Participant ID was used as the random intercept, and time (in years, between V1 and V3, with V1 fixed at 0) was used to define the random slope. For each model, the covariance structure for the random intercept and slope model was heterogenous first-order autoregressive. Separate models were built for each dependent variable (D<sub>L</sub>CO, TVV/TLV, BV5/TVV, BV5-10/TVV, TAC), and were fitted using the restricted maximum likelihood. For aim 2, similar mixed models were built to evaluate the predictive value of baseline TVV, BV5/TVV, TVC and D<sub>L</sub>CO (independent variables) on the rate of change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (dependent variable), while adjusting for the same variables as described above.

For the tertiary aim, a mediation model was built to evaluate the relationship between baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, LnLAA-950, and BV5/TVV (predictors), with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (outcome)

54

through baseline  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir (mediator) (**Figure 4.2**). We used the contemporary mediation analysis approach as described by Hayes (138), using the Process Macro for SPSS (139), rather than the "causal steps" approach popularized by Baron and Kenny (140), with focus on the indirect effect of the independent variable (X) on the dependent variable (Y) through the mediator (M) to establish mediation. Briefly, the indirect effect of X on Y through M estimates the change in Y for every one unit change in X. This is done through a series of steps whereby X affects M, which then affects Y (138). Due to the known effect of ageing and body size on D<sub>L</sub>CO, and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , mediation analyses were run on % predicted values, while BV5 was normalized to TVV; allowing the authors to limit the number of covariates included in the mediation model.

#### 4.3 Results

Inclusion of participants in the visit 1 baseline analysis is demonstrated in **Figure 4.1B**, while inclusion of participants in the longitudinal analyses is described in **Figure 4.1C**. Participants having completed PFT, CPET, and CT testing at both visits were selected for the longitudinal analyses.

# 4.3.1 Participant demographics, pulmonary function, and peak cardiopulmonary exercise responses

A total of 299 participants completed the baseline assessments required for visit 1 and returned for visit 3. Baseline participant anthropometrics, demographics, pulmonary function, physical activity and peak exercise responses are presented in **Table 4.1**. In short, individuals with COPD had significantly worse pulmonary function, symptom scores, and emphysema severity, lower TAC and TVV/TLV, and greater BV5/TVV and BV5-10/TVV (all p<0.001), as shown in

**Table 4.1**. The mean change in  $VO_{2peak}$  from visit 1 to visit 3 was  $-2.09 \pm 17.49\%$  (calculated from % predicted, p=0.04) in ES and COPD (-2.00 ± 22.44% when calculated from mL/kg/min), and the mean change in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  % predicted from visit 1 to visit 3 in COPD was  $0.70 \pm 16.68\%$  (p=0.04) (or  $-1.57 \pm 21.60\%$  when calculated from mL/kg/min).

# 4.3.2 Linear mixed effects models (Aim 1): Does elevated exercise capacity protect against pulmonary vascular decline?

**Table 4.2** reports the results of the 'final' fitted multivariable linear mixed effects regression models for longitudinal D<sub>L</sub>CO, TVV/TLV, BV5/TVV, BV5-10/TVV, TAC decline while adjusting for the aforementioned anthropometric, and disease covariates. Baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was not significantly associated with greater decline in TAC (p= 0.86) or TVV/TLV (p=0.44). However, greater baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with an accelerated longitudinal decline in D<sub>L</sub>CO ( $\beta$ = -0.24 CI=-0.41 to -0.07), and BV5-10/TVV ( $\beta$ = -0.003, CI= -0.005 to -0.001), while greater baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with reduced decline in BV5/TVV ( $\beta$ =0.004, CI=0.001 to 0.008). Study group was significantly associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO, TVV/TLV, BV5/TVV, BV5-10 and TAC (all p<0.05); with ES having a lower D<sub>L</sub>CO and BV5/TVV, and a higher TVV/TLV, BV510/TVV and TAC than COPD. **Figure 4.3** displays the fully adjusted fixed predicted outcome variables.

Due to the significant independent effect of group, the final mixed models were repeated with only the COPD group, and are reported in **Table 4.3**. Baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was not significantly associated with decline in D<sub>L</sub>CO (p=0.06), TVV/TLV (p=0.55) or TAC (p=0.48). However, greater baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with a reduced decline in BV5/TVV ( $\beta$ = 0.005, CI= 0.001 to 0.01). In other words, for every 1L/min increase in baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , BV5/TVV increased by 1.5% at 3-year follow-up. Conversely, greater baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was associated with accelerated decline in BV5-10/TVV ( $\beta$ = -0.004, CI= -0.007 to -0.001), where for every 1 L/min increase in baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , BV5-10/TVV was reduced by 1.2% at 3 years follow-up.

4.3.3 Linear mixed effects models (Aim 2): Is baseline pulmonary vascular structure/function associated with change in exercise capacity over time?

The multivariable linear mixed effects regression models for longitudinal  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline in ES and COPD and COPD only are shown in **Table 4.4**. Models were adjusted for the aforementioned anthropometric, and disease covariates. After adjusting for potential covariates, neither baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, BV5/TVV, BV5-10/TVV nor TAC was significantly associated with longitudinal decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in models including both ES and COPD, as well as in those limited to COPD (p>0.05). However, higher TVV/TLV was significantly associated with accelerated decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in models including both ES and COPD ( $\beta$ = -0.04, CI= -0.07 to -0.004), but not in models limited to only individuals with COPD (p=0.84). Finally, higher baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir was associated with less decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in models including both ES and COPD ( $\beta$ = 0.004, CI= 0.0002 to 0.008), although this relationship disappeared in models limited to only COPD (p=0.17).

4.3.4 Mediation model (Aim 3): Is the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure/function with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  over time mediated by ventilatory efficiency?

Mediation model analysis results are presented in **Table 4.5**, demonstrating the relationship between X (independent variables: BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO and LnLAA-950) and M (mediator:  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir), the total effect of X on Y (i.e., the sum of the indirect and direct effect of X on Y, with Y being the dependent variable  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ), the indirect effect (the product of the relationship between X and M, as well as M and Y), and the mediation ratio (indirect effect/total effect). In the mediation model including both ES and people with COPD, there was no significant total effect of BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO or LnLAA-950 on change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (all p>0.05). However, there was a significant relationship between baseline  $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$  nadir and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (% predicted,  $\beta$ = 1.11, CI= 0.67 to 1.55). There was no significant direct relationship between baseline BV5/TVV (p=0.62) or LnLAA-950 (p= 0.10) and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , while D<sub>L</sub>CO adjusted for V<sub>A</sub> was significantly associated with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (% predicted,  $\beta$ = 0.18, CI= 0.09 to 0.28).

Baseline BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO, and LnLAA-950 were all significantly related with  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir (BV5/TVV:  $\beta$ = 11.75, CI= 5.22 to 18.29; D<sub>L</sub>CO:  $\beta$ = -0.09, CI= -0.11 to -0.07; LnLAA-950:  $\beta$ = 0.83, CI= 0.29 to 1.37). Analyses of indirect effects revealed that BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO and LnLAA-950 were all significantly associated with the change in  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> through the mediator  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir (BV5/TVV:  $\beta$ = 13.06, CI= 4.68 to 23.25; D<sub>L</sub>CO:  $\beta$ = -0.10, CI= -0.15 to -0.05; and LnLAA-950:  $\beta$ = 0.92, CI= 0.27 to 1.69). As such, the relationships between BV5/TVV and LnLAA-950 and the longitudinal change in  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> were entirely mediated by  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir in ES and COPD (given the significant indirect effects and non-significant direct effects), while D<sub>L</sub>CO was partially mediated by  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir.

In the mediation model limited to people with COPD, there was no significant total effect of BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO or LnLAA-950 on change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (all p>0.05). However, there was a significant relationship between baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (% predicted) ( $\beta$ = 0.78, CI= 0.22 to 1.33). There was no significant direct relationship between baseline BV5/TVV and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (p=0.47); however, D<sub>L</sub>CO adjusted for V<sub>A</sub> (% predicted,  $\beta$ =0.17, CI= 0.05 to 0.29) and LnLAA-950% ( $\beta$ = -3.88, CI= -6.78 to -0.98) were significantly associated with the change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO, and LnLAA-950 were all significantly related with  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir (BV5/TVV:  $\beta$ = 15.44, CI= 5.28 to 25.60; D<sub>L</sub>CO:  $\beta$ = -0.09, CI= -0.13 to -0.06; LnLAA-950:  $\beta$ = 1.16, CI= 0.28 to 2.04). Analysis of indirect effects revealed that BV5/TVV, D<sub>L</sub>CO and LnLAA-950 were all was significantly associated with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  through the mediator  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir (BV5/TVV:  $\beta$ = 15.64, CI= 2.76 to 31.39; D<sub>L</sub>CO:  $\beta$ = -0.10, CI= -0.19 to -0.03; and LnLAA-950:  $\beta$ = 1.18, CI= 0.25 to 2.37). Therefore, the relationship between baseline BV5/TVV and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was entirely mediated by baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir (given the significant indirect effect but non-significant direct effect), while the effect of baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO and LnLAA-950% on change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was partly mediated by  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir in individuals with COPD. Results are represented in **Figure 4.4**.

#### 4.4 Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first study to focus on the longitudinal relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and pulmonary vascular structure and function estimates in ES without airflow obstruction, and people with COPD. Our key findings were twofold: 1) Higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was protective of peripheral pulmonary vascular decline (BV5/TVV), in ES without COPD and in individuals with COPD, independent of emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction; 2) Baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function measures were not associated with longitudinal decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in linear mixed models analyses, but rather the relationship between baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function with longitudinal change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was mediated through  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir. Combined, these data indicate that higher exercise capacity may be protective of structural decline in the distal pulmonary vasculature; but contrary to our initial hypothesis, no direct relationship was observed between baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function and decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . While these findings indicate that greater pulmonary vascular structure/function does not *directly*.

affect longitudinal decline in exercise capacity over 3 years, our mediation analysis results suggest that baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function impacts ventilatory efficiency, which in turn is associated with longitudinal change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . These data shed light on an important connection: exercise ventilatory inefficiency emerges as a significant factor linking pulmonary vascular structure/function and decline in exercise capacity. Combined, our findings provide further evidence regarding the complex interplay between pulmonary vascular structure/function and exercise, and its functional consequences in those with and without COPD.

# 4.4.1 Does impaired exercise capacity impact longitudinal changes in pulmonary vascular structure and function?

In the entire cohort, we found that greater baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was protective of peripheral pulmonary vascular decline (BV5/TVV), even after controlling for participant body morphology, emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction. When analyses were limited to only COPD,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  became an even more important contributor to longitudinal change in BV5/TVV, with the association between baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and change in BV5/TVV increasing 1.25 fold. For every 1L/min increase in baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , BV5/TVV increases by 1.8% in COPD, and by 1.2% in ES and COPD at follow-up. Our results extend recent work showing that greater physical activity and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  is protective of lung function decline (141), and reduces COPD risk in smokers (92, 93), and suggest that parameters beyond airflow obstruction may be susceptible to modification. Exercise capacity ( $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ ) and physical activity have been shown to be inversely related to inflammation and immunity (142-148), with chronic inflammation suggested to be linked to emphysema and pulmonary vascular alterations including intima media thickening, thrombosis, and vascular pruning (149-152).

Surprisingly, we found that greater baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub> was associated with accelerated decline in BV5-10/TVV and D<sub>L</sub>CO in ES and COPD (with the former effect disappearing in models isolated to COPD only), while there was no association between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  with longitudinal change in TAC or TVV/TLV. For every 1L/min increase in baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub>, BV5-10/TVV decreased by 1.4% in COPD, and by 1.2% in ES and COPD at follow-up. While the strength of the relationships between baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub> with BV5-10/TVV and BV5/TVV were similar (Tables 2&3), the relative contribution of small vessel volume (BV5, a surrogate marker of distal vascular pruning) to total blood vessel volume is almost double that of intermediate blood vessel volume (BV5-10) (Table 4.1). In other words, the total volume of small vessels is larger than that of intermediate sized vessels, and in order to interpret our findings, it is necessary to consider the relative contributions of BV5-10 to the entire pulmonary vascular bed. These reductions in BV5-10/TVV with greater exercise capacity may be secondary to reversal of pathological remodelling of muscular arteries and arterioles such as thinning of the intimal layer. Histologic investigations have shown that pathologic vascular remodelling (e.g., increased relative area comprising the intima and media in arteries <1mm in diameter) is associated with pulmonary vascular pruning on CT (153). As such, the relationships between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and small and intermediate sized vessels that are in opposite directions may reflect redistribution of blood away from the larger vessels, towards the smallest peripheral vessels detectable by CT. As for D<sub>L</sub>CO, for every 1L/min increase in *V*O<sub>2peak</sub>, D<sub>L</sub>CO declined by 2 mL/min/mmHg 3 years later in ES and COPD. This decline in D<sub>L</sub>CO is similar to aging related decline previously reported in health (98, 154). Therefore, while statistically significant, these results suggest that the impacts of baseline  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  on pulmonary diffusing capacity are minimal after accounting for participant characteristics (including age), and are therefore unlikely to be of clinical significance. Further research is needed to better understand

the potential implications of reduced in BV5-10/TVV. Moreover, there is a need to investigate the impacts of exercise capacity and perhaps exercise training on the relative distributions on small vs larger pulmonary vessel volumes.

# 4.4.2 Are there consequences to impaired pulmonary vascular structure and function on changes in exercise capacity?

Given that both exercise capacity and pulmonary vascular structure/function vary over time, the longitudinal relationship between changes in exercise capacity and decline in pulmonary vascular structure and function may be due to reverse causation. Therefore, a secondary aim of this study was to evaluate whether greater baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function is protective of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline. We found that neither baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, BV5/TVV, BV5-10/TVV, TVV/TLV nor TAC was consistently associated with longitudinal decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in mixed models including both ES and COPD, as well as in those limited to COPD. These results were surprising, given previous reports showing that lower baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO is an important predictor in functional decline over time (e.g., 12-minute walk distance (155)), and that individuals with lower baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO have less improvements in 6-minute walk following pulmonary rehabilitation (77).

The non-significant total effects demonstrated in our mediation analyses confirmed the results of our linear mixed models; again, showing that neither baseline  $D_LCO$ , emphysema nor pulmonary vascular pruning on CT at baseline are associated with accelerated  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline in ES and COPD at follow-up. However, our mediation analyses provide evidence that the relationship between baseline  $D_LCO$ , emphysema and BV5/TVV and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was more complex as the effects of baseline  $D_LCO$ , emphysema and BV5/TVV on change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  were found to be mediated by baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir. Specifically, the effects of baseline BV5/TVV

and LnLAA-950 on change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  were entirely mediated by  $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$  nadir, while D<sub>L</sub>CO was partially mediated by  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir in ES and COPD. When analyses were conducted in COPD only, the relationship between baseline BV5/TVV and change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was entirely mediated by baseline  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$  nadir, while the effect of baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO and LnLAA-950% on change in  $\dot{V}_{\rm O_{2peak}}$ were partly mediated by  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir. Collectively, these data indicate that while baseline BV5/TVV does not directly impact longitudinal changes in VO<sub>2peak</sub>, it exerts an influence on ventilatory efficiency, which in turn affects change in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (see Table 4.5 and Figure 4.4). Thus, our mediation analyses provide evidence beyond that which can be obtained from linear mixed model analyses as we demonstrate a mechanistic role of baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function in determining change in exercise capacity through baseline exercise ventilatory (in)efficiency in ES at risk of developing COPD and people with COPD. These results extend previous cross-sectional work in smokers and patients with COPD, whereby emphysema severity, D<sub>L</sub>CO,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  were shown to be interrelated (83, 84), and further support the notion that interventions aimed at modifying pulmonary vascular function may increase exercise capacity secondary to improved ventilatory efficiency (7, 48).

Recent cross-sectional work originating from the CanCOLD cohort has shown that  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$  nadir above the upper limit of normal (i.e., representing exercise ventilatory inefficiency) is associated with greater dyspnea and low  $\dot{V}_{\rm O_{2peak}}$ , independent of severity of airflow obstruction (137). Phillips and colleagues showed that dyspnea/ $\dot{V}_{\rm E}$  ratios and operating lung volumes were not different between individuals with normal vs elevated  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$  nadir, suggesting that increased ventilatory requirements, rather than respiratory mechanics contribute to the elevated dyspnea observed in those with ventilatory inefficiency (137). Our mediation analyses completed in CanCOLD participants with complete follow-up data revealed an unexpected finding, however:

that higher baseline  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir (i.e., worse ventilatory efficiency) was positively associated with an *increase* in VO<sub>2peak</sub> 3 years later. The physiological underpinnings of this unexpected finding are difficult to ascertain from the current pre-specified analyses; however, they warrant discussion. During exercise,  $\dot{V}_{\rm F}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  can be elevated secondary to alveolar hyperventilation, and/or high dead space (156), with increased dead space being the most consistent gas exchange abnormality in mild COPD (27). However, the interpretation of  $V_{\rm E}/V_{\rm CO_2}$  responses to exercise in moderate-severe COPD can become complex: with some patients demonstrating a blunted  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$  response to exercise due to severe ventilatory mechanical constraints (36). Severe exercise intolerance and short exercise test duration might overestimate  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir in those with more severe COPD due to the excessive ventilation observed during the initial stages of a CPET (157). However, this is unlikely within the current study given that most participants with COPD enrolled had mild-moderate disease. Notably, most participants in the CanCOLD study were not aware of their COPD diagnosis at time of enrolment (158), as participants were recruited from the general population rather than from clinical settings. As such, COPD pharmacotherapy may have been initiated (e.g., inhaled short- and long-acting bronchodilators, and corticosteroids) following the baseline assessment, and subsequent symptom improvement may be driving the observed improvement in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in those with worse baseline ventilatory efficiency in the current study.

Finally, it is generally accepted that the rate of decline in relative  $\dot{V}O_{2max}$  is approximately 1-1.5% per year in healthy adults (159-161). COPD has been referred to as a disease of senescence (162) (or accelerated ageing), which can lower the threshold for symptom limitation, therefore accelerating functional decline (163). We observed a mean reduction of 0.67% per year in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (mL/kg/min for ES and COPD combined), which is slightly lower than the expected rate of decline

64

in exercise capacity in health. This discrepancy may be due to survivor bias: with those returning for the follow-up visit having a higher baseline exercise capacity and less  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline at followup than those who did not. Indeed, percent predicted  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was about 3-5% higher at baseline in those who returned for the follow-up visit, as compared to the entire cohort of ES and COPD assessed at the baseline study visit. Therefore, since ventilatory inefficiency has been shown to be associated with lower exercise capacity in the same cohort (137), it is likely that individuals with better baseline ventilatory efficiency (i.e., lower  $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$ ) had higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , which in turn would have contributed to slower  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline at follow-up.

#### 4.4.3 Strengths and Limitations

This study has many strengths. Firstly, this sub-analysis involves use of both visit 1 and visit 3 data collected through the national CanCOLD study (79), where participants were recruited via random digit dialling. As such, results from this study are more likely to be generalizable to ES and individuals with COPD within the Canadian population. However, never-smokers which were assessed at visit 1 did not return for visit 3 and were therefore not included in our analyses. While this reduces the heterogeneity of our sub-analyses, this prevented the comparison with a "healthier" sample of participants. Further, the authors recognize that a 3-year follow-up visit may not be sufficient to detect accelerated functional or structural changes beyond those associated with ageing. However, this is unlikely, given that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was a significant predictor of longitudinal decline in distal pulmonary vascular structure, even after accounting for age at visit 1. Finally, mechanisms contributing to exercise limitation in COPD are multifactorial and complex and involve multiple factors beyond pulmonary vascular structure/function such as dynamic operating lung volumes, cardiac function, and peripheral oxygen delivery and utilization (22, 164-

Sophie Collins

167). Nonetheless, the purpose of this investigation was to further probe the specific impacts of exercise capacity on pulmonary vascular structure and function decline, which has not been previously investigated in a large, population-based sample of both ES and COPD.

#### 4.4.4 Conclusion

In conclusion, this is the first examination of the potential protective effects of baseline exercise capacity on longitudinal changes in pulmonary vascular structure/function in a cohort of ES at risk of developing COPD, and individuals with COPD. Combined, our results suggest that greater baseline exercise capacity may serve as a protective factor against longitudinal decline in distal pulmonary vascular volumes. Interestingly, neither D<sub>L</sub>CO nor pulmonary vascular volumes on CT at baseline were associated with accelerated  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline in ES or COPD. However, we did observe a significant mediation effect of baseline exercise ventilatory (in)efficiency on  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , supporting a mechanistic role of pulmonary vascular structure and function in determining decline in exercise capacity through  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir in ES and people with COPD.

### 4.5 References

- Agustí A, Celli BR, Criner GJ, Halpin D, Anzueto A, Barnes P, et al. Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2023 Report: GOLD Executive Summary. *Eur Respir* J 2023; 61.
- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.
- 22. O'Donnell DE, Webb KA. The major limitation to exercise performance in COPD is dynamic hyperinflation. *J Appl Physiol* 2008; 105: 753-755.
- 27. Elbehairy AF, Ciavaglia CE, Webb KA, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Mourad SM, et al. Pulmonary gas exchange abnormalities in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. implications for dyspnea and exercise intolerance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 1384-1394.
- 36. Phillips DB, Collins SÉ, Stickland MK. Measurement and Interpretation of Exercise Ventilatory Efficiency. *Frontiers in Physiology* 2020; 11.
- 48. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Diepen Sv, Bryan TL, et al. The supine position improves but does not normalize the blunted pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise in mild COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2020; 128: 925-933.
- 77. Santus P, Radovanovic D, Balzano G, Pecchiari M, Raccanelli R, Sarno N, et al. Improvements in Lung Diffusion Capacity following Pulmonary Rehabilitation in COPD with and without Ventilation Inhomogeneity. *Respiration* 2016; 92: 295-307.
- 79. Bourbeau J, Tan WC, Benedetti A, Aaron SD, Chapman KR, Coxson HO, et al. Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD): Fulfilling the need for longitudinal observational studies in COPD. *COPD* 2014; 11: 125-132.
- 83. Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Webb KA, Ahmed R, et al. Resting Physiological Correlates of Reduced Exercise Capacity in Smokers with Mild Airway Obstruction. *COPD* 2017: 1-9.
- Jones JH, Zelt JT, Hirai DM, Diniz CV, Zaza A, O'Donnell DE, et al. Emphysema on Thoracic CT and Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency in Mild-to-Moderate COPD. COPD 2017; 14: 210-218.
- 89. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Yamashiro T, Estepar RS, Diaz A, Silverman EK, et al. Pulmonary hypertension and computed tomography measurement of small pulmonary vessels in severe emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 218-225.
- 90. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Dransfield MT, Yamashiro T, San Jose Estepar R, Diaz A, et al. Quantitative CT measurement of cross-sectional area of small pulmonary vessel in COPD: correlations with emphysema and airflow limitation. *Acad Radiol* 2010; 17: 93-99.
- 92. Hansen GM, Marott JL, Holtermann A, Gyntelberg F, Lange P, Jensen MT. Midlife cardiorespiratory fitness and the long-term risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2019; 74: 843-848.
- 93. Garcia-Aymerich J, Lange P, Benet M, Schnohr P, Anto JM. Regular physical activity modifies smoking-related lung function decline and reduces risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a population-based cohort study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007; 175: 458-463.

- 94. Washko GR, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Vegas Sanchez-Ferrero G, Rahaghi FN, Come CE, et al. Arterial Vascular Pruning, Right Ventricular Size, and Clinical Outcomes in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. A Longitudinal Observational Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019; 200: 454-461.
- 98. Stanojevic S, Graham BL, Cooper BG, Thompson BR, Carter KW, Francis RW, et al. Official ERS technical standards: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for the carbon monoxide transfer factor for Caucasians. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 99. Garcia-Rio F, Dorgham A, Pino JM, Villasante C, Garcia-Quero C, Alvarez-Sala R. Lung volume reference values for women and men 65 to 85 years of age. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2009; 180: 1083-1091.
- 100. Hall GL, Filipow N, Ruppel G, Okitika T, Thompson B, Kirkby J, et al. Official ERS technical standard: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for static lung volumes in individuals of European ancestry. *Eur Respir J* 2021; 57.
- 101. American Thoracic S, American College of Chest P. ATS/ACCP Statement on cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 211-277.
- 102. Macintyre N, Crapo RO, Viegi G, Johnson DC, van der Grinten CP, Brusasco V, et al. Standardisation of the single-breath determination of carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 720-735.
- 103. Wanger J, Clausen JL, Coates A, Pedersen OF, Brusasco V, Burgos F, et al. Standardisation of the measurement of lung volumes. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 511-522.
- 104. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, et al. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 319-338.
- 105. ATS. Standards for the diagnosis and care of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma. This official statement of the American Thoracic Society was adopted by the ATS Board of Directors, November 1986. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 136: 225-244.
- 106. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat M, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2018; 197: 56-65.
- 107. Lewthwaite H, Benedetti A, Stickland MK, Bourbeau J, Guenette JA, Maltais F, et al. Normative Peak Cardiopulmonary Exercise Test Responses in Canadian Adults Aged ≥40 Years. *Chest* 2020; 158: 2532-2545.
- 108. Müller NL, Staples CA, Miller RR, Abboud RT. Density mask: an objective method to quantitate emphysema using computed tomography. *Chest* 1988; 94: 782-787.
- 109. Gevenois PA, De Vuyst P, De Maertelaer V, Zanen J, Jacobovitz D, Cosio MG, et al. Comparison of computed density and microscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1996; 154: 187-192.
- 110. Gevenois PA, De Maertelaer V, De Vuyst P, Zanen J, Yernault JC. Comparison of computed density and macroscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995; 152: 653-657.
- 111. Coche E, Pawlak S, Dechambre S, Maldague B. Peripheral pulmonary arteries: identification at multi-slice spiral CT with 3D reconstruction. *Eur Radiol* 2003; 13: 815-822.
- 112. Matsuoka S, Yamashiro T, Diaz A, Estépar RS, Ross JC, Silverman EK, et al. The relationship between small pulmonary vascular alteration and aortic atherosclerosis in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: quantitative CT analysis. *Acad Radiol* 2011; 18: 40-46.

- 113. Mahler DA, Wells CK. Evaluation of clinical methods for rating dyspnea. *Chest* 1988; 93: 580-586.
- 114. Bestall JC, Paul EA, Garrod R, Garnham R, Jones PW, Wedzicha JA. Usefulness of the Medical Research Council (MRC) dyspnoea scale as a measure of disability in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 1999; 54: 581-586.
- 117. Jones PW, Harding G, Berry P, Wiklund I, Chen WH, Kline Leidy N. Development and first validation of the COPD Assessment Test. *Eur Respir J* 2009; 34: 648-654.
- 118. Jones PW, Quirk FH, Baveystock CM, Littlejohns P. A self-complete measure of health status for chronic airflow limitation. The St. George's Respiratory Questionnaire. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1992; 145: 1321-1327.
- 119. Myers J, Prakash M, Froelicher V, Do D, Partington S, Atwood JE. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. *N Engl J Med* 2002; 346: 793-801.
- 120. Oga T, Nishimura K, Tsukino M, Sato S, Hajiro T. Analysis of the factors related to mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: role of exercise capacity and health status. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 544-549.
- 132. Reardon JZ, Lareau SC, ZuWallack R. Functional status and quality of life in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Med* 2006; 119: 32-37.
- 133. Ries AL, Kaplan RM, Limberg TM, Prewitt LM. Effects of pulmonary rehabilitation on physiologic and psychosocial outcomes in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Ann Intern Med* 1995; 122: 823-832.
- 134. Wells JM, Iyer AS, Rahaghi FN, Bhatt SP, Gupta H, Denney TS, et al. Pulmonary artery enlargement is associated with right ventricular dysfunction and loss of blood volume in small pulmonary vessels in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2015; 8: e002546.
- 135. Rodrigues Brandao-Rangel MA, Bachi ALL, Oliveira-Junior MC, Abbasi A, Silva-Renno A, Aparecida de Brito A, et al. Exercise Inhibits the Effects of Smoke-Induced COPD Involving Modulation of STAT3. Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity 2017; 2017: 6572714-6572714.
- 136. Yamasawa W, Tasaka S, Betsuyaku T, Yamaguchi K. Correlation of a Decline in Aerobic Capacity with Development of Emphysema in Patients with Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: A Prospective Observational Study. *PLOS ONE* 2015; 10: e0125053.
- 137. Phillips DB, Elbehairy AF, James MD, Vincent SG, Milne KM, de-Torres JP, et al. Impaired Ventilatory Efficiency, Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: Results from the CanCOLD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2022.
- 138. Hayes AF, Rockwood NJ. Regression-based statistical mediation and moderation analysis in clinical research: Observations, recommendations, and implementation. *Behaviour Research and Therapy* 2017; 98: 39-57.
- 139. Hayes AF. Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. Guilford publications; 2017.
- 140. Baron RM, Kenny DA. The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *J Pers Soc Psychol* 1986; 51: 1173-1182.
- 141. Bédard A, Carsin A-E, Fuertes E, Accordini S, Dharmage SC, Garcia-Larsen V, et al. Physical activity and lung function—Cause or consequence? *PLOS ONE* 2020; 15: e0237769.
- 142. Handschin C, Spiegelman BM. The role of exercise and PGC1alpha in inflammation and chronic disease. *Nature* 2008; 454: 463-469.

- 143. Febbraio MA. Exercise and inflammation. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2007; 103: 376-377.
- 144. Gleeson M. Immune function in sport and exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 2007; 103: 693-699.
- 145. Garcia-Aymerich J, Serra I, Gomez FP, Farrero E, Balcells E, Rodriguez DA, et al. Physical activity and clinical and functional status in COPD. *Chest* 2009; 136: 62-70.
- 146. Watz H, Waschki B, Boehme C, Claussen M, Meyer T, Magnussen H. Extrapulmonary effects of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on physical activity: a cross-sectional study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2008; 177: 743-751.
- 147. Moy ML, Teylan M, Weston NA, Gagnon DR, Danilack VA, Garshick E. Daily Step Count is Associated with Plasma CRP and IL-6 in a US Cohort with COPD. *Chest* 2013.
- 148. Kullo IJ, Khaleghi M, Hensrud DD. Markers of inflammation are inversely associated with VO2 max in asymptomatic men. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2007; 102: 1374-1379.
- 149. Voelkel NF, Cool CD. Pulmonary vascular involvement in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *European Respiratory Journal* 2003; 22: 28s-32s.
- 150. Finkelstein R, Fraser RS, Ghezzo H, Cosio MG. Alveolar inflammation and its relation to emphysema in smokers. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1995; 152: 1666-1672.
- 151. Peinado VI, Barberá JA, Abate P, Ramírez J, Roca J, Santos S, et al. Inflammatory reaction in pulmonary muscular arteries of patients with mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999; 159: 1605-1611.
- 152. Blanco I, Piccari L, Barbera JA. Pulmonary vasculature in COPD: The silent component. *Respirology* 2016; 21: 984-994.
- 153. Synn AJ, Margerie-Mellon C, Jeong SY, Rahaghi FN, Jhun I, Washko GR, et al. Vascular remodeling of the small pulmonary arteries and measures of vascular pruning on computed tomography. *Pulm Circ* 2021; 11: 20458940211061284.
- 154. Stam H, Hrachovina V, Stijnen T, Versprille A. Diffusing capacity dependent on lung volume and age in normal subjects. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 1994; 76: 2356-2363.
- 155. Farkhooy A, Janson C, Arnardóttir RH, Emtner M, Hedenström H, Malinovschi A. Impaired Carbon Monoxide Diffusing Capacity is the strongest lung function predictor of decline in 12 minute-walking distance in COPD; a 5-year follow-up study. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2015; 12: 243-251.
- 156. Collins SÉ, Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Rampuri ZH, Stickland MK. Ventilatory efficiency in athletes, asthma and obesity. *European Respiratory Review* 2021; 30: 200206.
- 157. Neder JA, Nery LE, Peres C, Whipp BJ. Reference Values for Dynamic Responses to Incremental Cycle Ergometry in Males and Females Aged 20 to 80. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2001; 164: 1481-1486.
- 158. Labonté LE, Tan WC, Li PZ, Mancino P, Aaron SD, Benedetti A, et al. Undiagnosed Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Contributes to the Burden of Health Care Use. Data from the CanCOLD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2016; 194: 285-298.
- 159. Hawkins S, Wiswell R. Rate and mechanism of maximal oxygen consumption decline with aging: implications for exercise training. *Sports Med* 2003; 33: 877-888.
- 160. Astrand I. Aerobic work capacity in men and women with special reference to age. *Acta Physiol Scand Suppl* 1960; 49: 1-92.
- 161. Robinson S. Experimental studies of physical fitness in relation to age. *Arbeitsphysiologie* 1938; 10: 251-323.

- 162. MacNee W. Is Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease an Accelerated Aging Disease? *Ann Am Thorac Soc* 2016; 13 Suppl 5: S429-s437.
- 163. Fleg JL, Strait J. Age-associated changes in cardiovascular structure and function: a fertile milieu for future disease. *Heart Failure Reviews* 2012; 17: 545-554.
- 164. O'Donnell DE, Sanii R, Anthonisen NR, Younes M. Effect of dynamic airway compression on breathing pattern and respiratory sensation in severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 135: 912-918.
- 165. Gosker HR, Hesselink MK, Duimel H, Ward KA, Schols AM. Reduced mitochondrial density in the vastus lateralis muscle of patients with COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2007; 30: 73-79.
- 166. Maltais F, Decramer M, Casaburi R, Barreiro E, Burelle Y, Debigaré R, et al. An Official American Thoracic Society/European Respiratory Society Statement: Update on Limb Muscle Dysfunction in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2014; 189: e15-e62.
- 167. Simoes DCM, Vogiatzis I. Can muscle protein metabolism be specifically targeted by exercise training in COPD? *Journal of Thoracic Disease* 2018: S1367-S1376.

**Table 4.1:** Baseline anthropometrics, demographics, pulmonary function in ever-smokers without airflow obstruction, and individuals with COPD (n = 299).

Parameter	Eve	er-smoke	ers		COPD	
		n=148			n=151	
Participant Demographics						
Female, %		36			45	
Caucasian, %		98			97	
Age, years	65.73	±	9.36	63.4	±	10.29
Height, cm	169.64	±	8.57	169.8	±	9.76
BMI, kg/m <sup>2</sup>	27.24	±	3.74	26.48	±	4.68
Current smoker, %		16			21	
Pack-years	20.76	±	20.3	21.22	±	23.66
HDHTDM, %		53			50	
Pulmonary Function						
FEV <sub>1</sub> , %pred	100.89	±	14.38	78.76	±	17.35*
FVC, %pred	104.87	±	15.09	102.38	±	18.04
FEV <sub>1</sub> /FVC, %pred	95.95	±	6.76	76.29	±	8.53*
RV, %pred	104.06	±	12.47	109.55	±	17.53*
TLC, %pred	110.82	±	31.98	143.41	±	43.12*
RV/TLC, %pred	107.08	±	27.13	128.94	±	31.45*
D <sub>L</sub> CO, %pred	95.25	±	18.83	90.88	±	25.41
V <sub>A</sub> , %pred	100.28	±	11.65	98.61	±	17.42
$D_LCO/V_A$ , %pred	94.55	±	15.49	92.25	±	23.84
Peak cardiopulmonary exercise respons	ses					
Work rate, W	126	±	43	114	±	46*
Work rate, % pred	97.02	±	23.22	86.39	±	24.39*
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> , L/min	1.85	±	0.65	1.68	±	0.66*
$\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ , mL/kg/min	23.49	±	7.20	21.93	±	7.43
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> , % predicted	94.91	±	25.26	86.42	±	23.65*
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ , L/min	67.22	±	23.47	60.21	±	24.31*
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{ m CO}_{2~{ m nadir}}$	29.75	±	4.32	30.84	±	6.12
SpO <sub>2</sub> , %	97	±	2	96	±	3*
Dyspnea, 0-10 Borg units	6	±	3	5	±	3
Leg discomfort, 0-10 Borg units	7	±	3	7	±	2
Symptoms						
CAT	4.8	±	3.76	8.3	±	6.57*
SGRQ total	8.05	±	7.62	15.48	±	14.45*
MRC	1.32	±	0.51	1.55	±	0.73*
maging						
TLV, L	4.83	±	1.15	5.05	±	1.28
LAA950, %	3.53	±	3.31	5.68	±	5.92*
LAA856, %	59.81	±	14.34	63.68	±	13.53
TAC, n	212.44	±	59.52	163.72	±	65.87*
TVV/TLV, mL	3.22	±	0.37	3.05	±	0.39*
BV5/TVV	0.53	±	0.08	0.56	±	0.08*
BV5-10/TVV	0.32	±	0.04	0.31	±	0.05*

Data are mean  $\pm$  SD for continuous variables, or % for categorical variables. BMI: body mass index; HDHTDM: heart disease, hypertension and/or diabetes mellitus; FEV<sub>1:</sub> forced expiratory volume in 1sec; FVC: forced vital

capacity; RV: residual volume; TLC: total lung capacity; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume;  $\dot{V}_{O_{2peak}}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption;  $\dot{V}_E$ : minute ventilation;  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ :minute ventilation to carbon dioxide output; SpO<sub>2</sub>: peripheral oxygen saturation; CAT: COPD Assessment Test; SGRQ: Saint-Georges Respiratory Questionnaire; MRC: Medical Research Council dyspnea scale; TLV: CT-derived total lung volume; LAA950: low attenuation area of the lung with attenuation values below –950 HU on full inspiration CT; LAA856: low attenuation areas of the lung with attenuation values below –856 HU on full expiration CT; TAC: total airway count; TVV: total blood vessel volume; TLV: total lung volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area  $<5mm^2$ ; BV5-10/TVV: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>.

\*Significantly different from ever-smokers (p<0.05).

Table 4.2: Is baseline VO <sub>2peak</sub>	associated v	with long	itudinal airwa	y and	pulmonary	vascular
decline in ES and COPD?		-		•		

Model 1: <i>D<sub>L</sub>CO</i> , <i>n</i> =290	Estimate (95% CI)	p-value
Intercept	-4.44 (-18.33 9.45)	0.53
Time (years)	0.20 (-0.12 to 0.53)	0.22
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	2.72 (1.73 to 3.72)	< 0.001
Ever-smokers	-1.32 (-2.36 to -0.28)	0.01
COPD		
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.24 (41 to -0.07)	0.01
Model 2: <i>TVV/TLV n=282</i>		
Intercept	3.68 (2.50 to 4.87)	< 0.001
Time (years)	0.03 (0.006 to 0.06)	0.02
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	0.09 (0.002 to 0.17)	0.046
Ever-smokers	0.11 (0.02 to 0.20)	0.01
COPD		
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.006 (-0.02 to 0.01)	0.44
Model 3: <i>BV5/TVV (n=279)</i>		
Intercept	0.6 (0.39 to 0.81)	< 0.001
Time (years)	-0.01 (-0.02 to 0.00)	0.005
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	-4.87E-6 (-0.02 to 0.02)	1.00
Ever-smokers	-0.02(-0.03 to 0.00)	0.04
COPD		
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	0.004 (0.001 to 0.008)	0.008
Model 4: <i>BV5-10 n=279</i>		
Intercept	0.40 (0.27 to 0.52)	< 0.001
Time (years)	0.006 (0.002 to 0.01)	0.003
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	0.003 (-0.006 to 0.012)	0.50
Ever-smokers	0.01 (0.004 to 0.02)	0.007
COPD		
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.003 (-0.005 to -0.001)	0.005
Model 5: <i>TAC n=282</i>		
Intercept	-7.34 (-178.34 to 163.66)	0.93
Time (years)	-19.27 (-24.35 to -14.19)	< 0.001
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	-5.75 (-18.41 to 6.91)	0.37
Ever-smokers	23.82 (10.97 36.66)	< 0.001
COPD		
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.27 (-2.96 to 2.42)	0.84

 $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; TVV: total blood vessel volume; TLV: total lung volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area  $<5mm^2$ ; BV5-10/TVV: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>; TAC: total airway count. **Models are adjusted for:** Fixed effects are time (in years, between V1 and V3), baseline group (AR and COPD), FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), sex, race, and age (years), height (cm), and weight (kg), and time-varying, CT scanner model (or study site at V1 and V3), and CT measurements at V1 and V3 (LnLAA-950), TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>, or alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>; only included in the D<sub>L</sub>CO model). Participant ID was used as the random intercept, and time (in years, between V1 and V3, with V1 fixed at 0) was used to define the random slope. For each model, the covariance structure for the random intercept and slope model was heterogenous first-order autoregressive, AR(1).

<b>Table 4.3:</b> Is baseline VO <sub>2</sub> associated with longitudinal airway and pulmonary values of the second secon	ascular decline
in COPD?	

Model 1: <i>D</i> <sub>L</sub> <i>CO</i>	Estimate (95% CI)	p-value
Intercept	-12.76 (-35.26 to 9.73)	0.26
Time (years)	0.23 (-0.25 to 0.71)	0.35
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	3.13 (1.34 to 4.92)	< 0.001
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.26 (-0.53 to 0.01)	0.057
Model 2: TVV/TLV		
Intercept	4.38 (2.64 to 6.12)	< 0.001
Time (years)	0.04 (-3.96E-5 to 0.08)	0.05
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	0.05 (-0.09 to 0.18)	0.50
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.007 (-0.03 to 0.02)	0.55
Model 3: BV5/TVV		
Intercept	0.48 (0.19 to 0.78)	0.001
Time (years)	-0.01 (-0.02 to 0.00)	0.01
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	0.005 (-0.03 to 0.02)	0.68
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	0.005 (0.001 to 0.01)	0.03
Model 4: <i>BV5-10</i>		
Intercept	0.48 (0.29 to 0.66)	< 0.001
Time (years)	0.008 (0.002 to 0.01)	0.009
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	0.007 (-0.007 to 0.02)	0.33
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-0.004 (-0.007 to -0.001)	0.02
Model 5: TAC		
Intercept	-8.68 (-273.13 to 257.77)	0.95
Time (years)	-12.98 (-19.69 to -6.27)	< 0.001
VO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	-1.21 (-21.07 to 18.65)	0.90
VO <sub>2</sub> x time interaction	-1.32 (-4.99 to 2.34)	0.48

 $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption;  $D_LCO$ : diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; TVV: total blood vessel volume; TLV: total lung volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>; BV5-10/TVV: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>; TAC: total airway count. **Models are adjusted for:** Fixed effects are time (in years, between V1 and V3), baseline group (AR and COPD), FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), sex, race, and age (years), height (cm), and weight (kg), and time-varying, CT scanner model (or study site at V1 and V3), and CT measurements at V1 and V3 (LnLAA-950), TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>, or alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>; only included in the D<sub>L</sub>CO model). Participant ID was used as the random intercept, and time (in years, between V1 and V3, with V1 fixed at 0) was used to define the random slope. For each model, the covariance structure for the random intercept and slope model was heterogenous first-order autoregressive, AR(1).

change in VO <sub>2peak</sub> in ES and COPD?				
Predictors	ES and COPD		COPD only	
	Estimate (95% CI)	p-value	Estimate (95% CI)	p-value
BL D <sub>L</sub> CO x time	0.001 (-0.001 to 0.003)	0.31	0.002 (-0.001 to 0.004)	0.15
BL TVV/TLV x time	-0.04 (-0.07 to -0.004)	0.03	0.005 (-0.04 to 0.05)	0.84
BL BV5/TVV x time	0.09 (-0.06 to 0.26)	0.24	-0.005 (-0.22 to 0.21)	0.96
BL BV5-10/TVV x time	-0.19 (-0.47 to 0.09)	0.18	0.05 (-0.31 to 0.41)	0.79
BL TAC x time	-6.43E-5 (-0.0002 to 0.0001)	0.45	-7.80E-5 (-0.0003 to 0.0001)	0.50
BL $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_{\rm 2nadir}$	0.004 (0.0002 to 0.008)	0.04	0.002 (-0.001 to 0.005)	0.17

**Table 4.4:** Are baseline pulmonary vascular and airway structure and function predictive of change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in ES and COPD?

 $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption;  $D_LCO$ : diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; TVV: total blood vessel volume; TLV: total lung volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area  $<5mm^2$ ; BV5-10/TVV: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>; TAC: total airway count;  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ :minute ventilation to carbon dioxide output. Fixed effects are time (in years, between V1 and V3), baseline FEV<sub>1</sub> (L), LnLAA-950, sex, race, age (years), height (cm), and weight (kg), and time-varying pack-years, CT scanner model (or site ID for  $D_LCO$  and  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  models), TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub> (only included in CT measure models) or alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>; only included in the  $D_LCO$  model). Participant ID was used as the random intercept, and time (in years, between V1 and V3, with V1 fixed at 0) was used to define the random slope. The covariance structure for each random intercept and slope model was heterogenous first-order autoregressive, AR(1).

<b>Table 4.5:</b> Mediation analysis evaluating the relationship between baseline BV5/TVV, D <sub>L</sub> CO, and LnLAA-950 (predictors) with $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ through $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ nadir (mediator).				
Predictors	Direct effect of X on M	Total effect	Indirect effect	Mediation ratio
ES and COPD				1
BV5/TVV, mL	11.75 (5.22 to 18.29)	6.66 (-18.91 to 32.22)	13.06 (4.68 to 23.25)	1.96
D <sub>L</sub> CO adj for V <sub>A</sub> , %pred	-0.09 (-0.11 to -0.07)	0.08 (-0.001 to 0.18)	-0.10 (-0.15 to -0.05)	-1.18
LnLAA-950, %	0.83 (0.29 to 1.37)	-0.82 (-2.94 to 1.30)	0.92 (0.27 to 1.69)	-1.12
COPD only				
BV5/TVV, mL	15.44 (5.28 to 25.60)	2.71 (-31.52 to 36.94)	15.64 (2.76 to 31.39)	5.78
$D_LCO$ adj for $V_A$ , %pred	-0.09 (-0.13 to -0.06)	0.07 (-0.04 to 0.19)	-0.10 (-0.19 to -0.03)	-1.32
LnLAA-950, %	1.16 (0.28 to 2.04)	-2.71 (-5.67 to 0.25)	1.18 (0.25 to 2.37)	-0.43
D ( 1111	1.0.50/ 6		1	

Data are unstandardized estimates and 95% confidence intervals.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume; TVV: total blood vessel volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>;  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ :minute ventilation to carbon dioxide output. M = mediator ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir); X = independent variables BV5/TVV, DLCO adj for V<sub>A</sub>, LnLAA-950; Y= change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . BV5/TVV: , DLCO adj for V<sub>A</sub>, LnLAA-950. Indirect effect of X on Y = a\*b; total effect = sum of direct and indirect effect = (a\*b)+c'.

### A. Study Design

CanCOLD longitudinal Cohort				
Visit 1	Visit 3			
Demographics	Demographics			
Smoking History	Smoking History			
Spirometry	Spirometry			
Plethysmography	Plethysmography			
Single breath D <sub>L</sub> CO	Single breath D <sub>L</sub> CO			
CPET	CPET			
Questionnaires	Questionnaires			
CT Imaging	CT Imaging			
B. Longitudinal Data				
Visit 1	Visit 3			
n=1561 n= 299				
Lung Disease) prevalence study were selected to participate	A. (A) Participants included in the COLD (Chronic Obstructive in the longitudinal CanCOLD (Canadian Chronic Obstructive = cardiopulmonary exercise test; CT = computed tomography; ease; PRISm = preserved ratio but impaired spirometry.			
C. Participant Selection – Baseline				





**Figure 4.2:** Theoretical model of the study.  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume; TVV: total blood vessel volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>;  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ :minute ventilation to carbon dioxide output.

Arrow from left to right (Aim 1): the association between baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (predictor) with longitudinal change in D<sub>L</sub>CO, LAA-950, and BV5/TVV (outcomes). Arrow from right to left (Aim 2): the association between baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, LAA-950, and BV5/TVV (predictors) with longitudinal change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (outcome), and through baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_{2nadir}$  (mediation analysis).



**Figure 4.3:** Longitudinal change in the fully adjusted fixed predicted outcome variables in ES and COPD by exercise capacity (L/min).



**Figure 4.4:** Model for the association between baseline D<sub>L</sub>CO, LAA-950, and BV5/TVV (predictors), with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (outcome) through baseline  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_{2nadir}$  (mediator) in COPD. Data are reported as: unstandardized  $\beta$  estimates (95% upper and lower limit confidence intervals).  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume; TVV: total blood vessel volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>;  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ :minute ventilation to carbon dioxide output. Grey lines: relationship between independent variables (X) and dependent variable (Y; path c': the direct effect). Light blue lines: relationship between X and mediator (M; path a). Navy blue line: relationship between M and Y (path b). Indirect effect of X on Y = a·b. Total effect (c path, not shown here) = c' + a·b. Mediation occurs when the indirect effect is significant. Full mediation occurs when the indirect effect is non-significant. Dotted grey

### **CHAPTER FIVE: STUDY #3**

### The effect of iNO on $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , ventilatory efficiency and dyspnea across the continuum of COPD: a randomized-controlled cross-over trial

\*Results presented in this Chapter are preliminary data from a larger prospective trial. Additional data and participants will be included in the final manuscript.

#### 5.1 Introduction

Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) is characterized by dyspnea and exercise intolerance. Dyspnea in patients with COPD is partly explained by an exaggerated ventilatory response to exercise [determined by the ventilatory equivalent for carbon dioxide production  $(\dot{V}_{\rm F}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2)$ ](137). The elevated  $\dot{V}_{\rm F}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  response to exercise in COPD is clinically important because it independently predicts mortality, and indicates that physiological abnormalities beyond airflow obstruction are important in determining exercise tolerance and dyspnea (20, 35, 137). The increased  $V_{\rm E}/V_{\rm CO_2}$  in COPD may be explained in part by pulmonary vascular dysfunction resulting in ventilation-perfusion abnormalities; specifically, areas of normal ventilation but low relative perfusion (i.e., deadspace ventilation). Indeed, others have demonstrated that reduced pulmonary vascular volumes are related with low pulmonary diffusing capacity (D<sub>L</sub>CO), increased  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}_{\rm CO_2}$ , and exertional dyspnea in symptomatic smokers with minor emphysema (6, 168). Recently, we have documented that targeting pulmonary vascular dysfunction using inhaled nitric oxide (iNO) in mild COPD reduces  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> and dyspnea, resulting in an improved peak rate of  $O_2$  consumption ( $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , an index of cardiopulmonary fitness) (7). iNO is a selective pulmonary vasodilator that has been shown to improve pulmonary perfusion in conditions with elevated vascular tone (70, 73, 75), and has a rapid onset and short washout period (half-life < 15 seconds (169, 170)), with minimal effects on the systemic circulation (171).

Pulmonary vasodilators have been shown to have a variable effect in advanced COPD (74, 75, 172), where a progressive deterioration of pulmonary microvascular function is expected along with distal vessel pruning, independent of emphysema severity (5). iNO appears to worsen ventilation-perfusion matching in hypoxemic COPD patients with coexisting pulmonary hypertension (74); likely due to reversing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. Comparatively, in

severe and very severe COPD patients without pulmonary hypertension (75, 172), iNO does not appear to worsen gas-exchange efficiency, with one study finding over 50% of patients reported reductions in exertional dyspnea with iNO (172). Together, these studies suggest that iNO may be beneficial in individuals with mild (7) to severe COPD without pulmonary hypertension (75, 172); however, the response appears heterogeneous, and anatomic and physiologic predictors of response have not been identified.

While iNO improves  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub>, dyspnea, and  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> in mild COPD (7), it remains unclear whether iNO has similar effects in more severe, non-hypoxemic COPD patients without pulmonary hypertension. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to determine the effect of the selective local pulmonary vasodilator, iNO, on  $\dot{V_E}/\dot{V}CO_2$ , dyspnea and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (primary outcome: VO<sub>2peak</sub>), in patients with mild-severe COPD without pulmonary hypertension. It is important to note that we opted to use a selective, inhaled pulmonary vasodilator rather than an intravenous vasodilator (e.g., dopamine or prostacyclin) for the following reasons. First, the inhaled gas would be preferentially delivered to well-ventilated lung regions, therefore potentially reducing physiological deadspace ventilation. Second, using an inhaled pulmonary vasodilator avoids the confounding effect of systemic vasodilation, severe arterial hypotension and syncope (70, 73). It is now clear that COPD severity may be defined by much more than traditional spirometry (8). As such, we aimed to identify characteristics beyond airflow obstruction (such as emphysema,  $D_LCO$ ) associated with response to iNO. We hypothesized that iNO would improve  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ,  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  and dyspnea in patients with COPD with a more preserved pulmonary vasculature (e.g., as demonstrated by a greater D<sub>L</sub>CO or pulmonary vascular measures as quantified by CT), while patients with more severe COPD and/or worse emphysema on CT would not experience

improvements in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  with iNO. Some of the preliminary results of this study have been previously reported in the form of abstracts (173-175).

#### 5.2 Methods

#### 5.2.1 Ethical Approval and Participant Selection

This study was a single-site, randomized, placebo-controlled double-blind crossover trial (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03679312). A cross-over design was selected due to both the short washout period of iNO and the short duration of treatment (approximately 10-20 minutes), and therefore we did not anticipate any carry-over effects. The study was approved by the University of Alberta Health Research Ethics Board (Pro00078715), and all participants provided written, informed consent. In total, 52 participants with clinically stable COPD and a smoking history ( $10 \ge$  pack-years) were recruited. Participants with significant cardiovascular or metabolic disease, pulmonary arterial hypertension, taking medications affecting NO bioavailability (e.g., phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors), with diseases affecting pulmonary vascular function, or those with musculoskeletal injuries preventing them from being able to exercise on a cycle ergometer were excluded. Participants were recruited from the G.F. MacDonald Centre for Lung Health and our community COPD clinics.

Previous work in our laboratory has shown that iNO increases  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  by 3.4±3.5ml/kg/min (pre/post correlation: 0.92) in mild COPD (7). Assuming that participants with more severe COPD would show increases in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  of roughly 50% of that previously observed in mild COPD, we expected to need 15 COPD participants to detect a significant change in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  ( $\alpha$ =0.05, power=80%). We recruited an additional 35 COPD participants to allow for additional exploratory

analyses examining clinically relevant predictors of response to iNO (including  $D_LCO$ , FEV<sub>1</sub>, emphysema severity, and pulmonary vascular volume or count).

#### 5.2.2 Experimental design

Five sessions were completed over a 4-week period in this single-site, randomized, placebocontrolled double-blind crossover study, and are described in Figure 5.1.

The screening visit included participant enrollment, medical history and pre- and postbronchodilator (400ug salbutamol) pulmonary function test (PFT) including the multiple fraction of inspired O<sub>2</sub> (F<sub>I</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO) technique to estimate capillary blood volume and diffusing membrane capacity. Participants then completed a symptomlimited incremental cardiopulmonary exercise test (CPET) to determine VO<sub>2peak</sub>. Eligible participants were then randomized in a 1:1 allocation (computer generated) to one of 2 intervention sequences for the upcoming visits 3 and 4: placebo – iNO or iNO – placebo. On visit 2, participants underwent a resting cardiac ultrasound while breathing either iNO (room air with 40 ppm iNO) or room air (placebo: 21% O<sub>2</sub>, 79% N<sub>2</sub>) in the resting supine position to estimate right ventricular systolic pressure (RVSP; repeated measures, randomized order). On visits 3 & 4, participants completed an incremental CPET breathing either room air or iNO (order randomized). Participants breathed through the identical apparatus during both trials. Finally, on the 5<sup>th</sup> visit participants were sent for a prospective quantitative CT scan of the lungs. Participants were asked to refrain from short-acting bronchodilators, smoking, caffeine, vigorous exercise and alcohol for a minimum of 6 hrs prior to testing, and to avoid long-acting bronchodilators for at least 24 hrs prior to testing.

#### 5.2.3 Intervention

We selected a dose of 40 ppm iNO because it has previously been shown to reduce pulmonary vascular resistance in more severe COPD (176), and is effective in mild COPD (7). With VitalAire<sup>TM</sup>, we have developed a system to effectively deliver iNO during exercise using the SoKINOX<sup>TM</sup> device (VitalAire<sup>TM</sup>) which is Health Canada approved. We have used this system in several studies to date in both health (177, 178) and COPD (7). To maintain double blinding, participants breathed through the identical apparatus on the resting cardiac ultrasound day as well as the placebo exercise days, as previously described (7).

#### 5.2.4 Pulmonary function test

Plethysmography, single-breath  $D_LCO$ , and pre- and post-bronchodilator (200ug salbutamol) spirometry were completed based on standardized techniques (102-105), and measurements were compared to normative values (97, 98, 100, 179).

As previously described in detail by our group (6, 48, 180-182), the multiple  $F_1O_2 D_LCO$  technique was utilized to assess pulmonary capillary blood volume (Vc) and membrane diffusing capacity (Dm). Importantly, participants were coached to avoid doing Müller or Valsalva maneuvers during the breath holds. Furthermore, participants were given five breaths from a Douglas bag (Hans Rudolph, Shawnee, KS, USA) at the respective  $F_1O_2$  (0.21, 0.40 or 0.60) for each  $D_LCO$  test gas to maintain consistent alveolar PO<sub>2</sub> values. Hemoglobin (183) concentrations were estimated (HemoCue 201+, HemoCue AB, Angelholm, Sweden), and  $D_LCO$  was adjusted for [Hb] as recommended (184), using different equations for males and females. The order of  $F_1O_2$  was randomized for each participant. The inspired carbon monoxide and methane concentrations (0.3 and 0.3%, respectively) were held constant between test gasses. Methane (tracer gas) dilution was used to estimate alveolar volume (V<sub>A</sub>). If V<sub>A</sub> estimates varied by >10%
between tests, breath-holds were repeated. D<sub>L</sub>CO can be broken down into its 2 components: 1) membrane conductivity (Dm) signifying the diffusion properties of the alveolar capillary membrane; and 2) the product of carbon monoxide reaction rate ( $\theta$ ;  $1/\theta = 0.0058 \cdot P_A O_2 + 0.73$  (185)) and capillary blood volume (186):

$$\frac{1}{DLCO} = \frac{1}{D_M} + \frac{1}{\theta V_C}$$

Finally,  $1/D_LCO$  versus  $1/\theta_{CO}$  was plotted in a graph, and a regression line was generated, whereby 1/Vc is the slope of the regression line, and 1/Dm is the y-intercept (185). The minimum acceptable coefficient of determination (r<sup>2</sup>) value of the regression line was set to 0.95, as previously described (86, 181, 182).

#### 5.2.5 Incremental cardiopulmonary exercise tests

All exercise tests were completed on an electronically braked cycle ergometer (Ergoselect II 1200; Ergoline, Blitz, Germany), and cardiorespiratory data were recorded using a metabolic measurement system (Encore229 Vmax, SensorMedics, Yorba Linda, CA, USA). Participants were instrumented with finger pulse oximetry (N-595; Nellcor Oximax, Boulder, CO, USA) to estimate arterial O<sub>2</sub> saturation, and a 12-lead ECG (CardioSoft, GG Medical Systems, Milwaukee, WI, USA) to record heart rate. Cardiac output was estimated using the Physioflow® Impedance Cardiography device (Manatec® Biomedical), and pre- and post-exercise hemoglobin was measured to estimate oxygen delivery. Arterial blood pressure was obtained via manual auscultation.

All incremental exercise tests were preceded by a steady state resting period followed by a 2-minute unloaded cycling period. Participants then followed a step-wise cycling exercise

protocol, wherein the work rate was increased by 10 or 20 watt increments every 2-minutes (in severe, and mild-moderate COPD, respectively). Consistent with our previous work (47, 187, 188), metabolic data (ventilation,  $\dot{V}O_2$ ,  $\dot{V}E/\dot{V}CO_2$  etc.) were collected continuously. Ratings of perceived exertion and dyspnea were obtained using the modified Borg scale (0-10 points) during each exercise test. These data were collected during the second minute of each workload, before inspiratory capacity (IC) maneuvers and at test termination (189). Operating lung volumes were determined from measurements of IC collected at steady state rest, during the last 30s of every 2-min stage of the CPET, and at the end of exercise (187). It is important to note that during every exercise test, all continuous ventilatory and cardiovascular measurements were collected during the first 30 seconds of every second minute of each stage and subsequently linked to the corresponding perceptual ratings and IC maneuvers to avoid contamination of the expired gas data from the IC maneuvers (42).

#### 5.2.6 CT image acquisition and analysis

CT images were evaluated using Apollo 2.0 software (VIDA Diagnostics, Inc.) and VIDA Diagnostics, Inc., clinical image analysis service, as previously described (106). Emphysema was quantified on full-inspiration CT images using the low-attenuation areas of the lung below -950 Hounsfield units (HU) (LAA-950%) (108-110). TAC was quantified via summation of all airway segments from the segmented airway tree, as previously described by our group (106). Vessel measurements were completed with 3-dimensional vascular reconstruction using a scale-space particle method of all vessels, which allowed for the automated evaluation of vessel volumes. This method uses the geometry of the blood vessels to identify vasculature in relationship to the parenchyma and estimates vessel size. The volume of all pulmonary vessels (TBV), the volume of

pulmonary vessels <5 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5), and the volume of pulmonary vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5-10) were calculated for each participant. BV5 defines the transition between the distal and proximal vasculature (111), and previous work suggests that low BV5 represents vascular pruning, while larger cut-offs in CSA (i.e., BV>5mm<sup>2</sup>) tend to represent more proximal vascular morphology (89, 90, 112). BV5-10 coincides with a vessel radius of approximately 1.25-2mm, and therefore may capture the smaller arteries and transition toward arterioles.

#### 5.2.7 Resting echocardiography

Following a 10 minute baseline resting period, a resting cardiac ultrasound with the participant breathing either iNO (room air with 40 ppm iNO) or room air (placebo: 21% O<sub>2</sub>, 79% N<sub>2</sub>) in the supine position was completed to characterize cardiac function and RVSP (repeated measures, randomized order) using a 2D ultrasound (Vivid Q, GE Healthcare, Fairfield, CT USA), following recommended guidelines (190, 191). Each condition was separated by a minimum (placebo or iNO) washout time of 5 minutes as previously described by our group (7), and return to baseline was confirmed before continuing to the next condition (e.g., HR, SpO<sub>2</sub>). Images were collected by an experienced sonographer over five cardiac cycles, and data were analyzed in triplicate, with the analyst blinded to the experimental condition (EchoPAC PC software, GE Healthcare, Horten, Norway).

Briefly, RVSP was be determined from peak tricuspid regurgitant jet velocity ( $V_{TR}$ , in meters per second), calculating the product of the simplified Bernoulli equation and an estimate of right atrial (RA) pressure:

$$RVSP = 4(V_{TR})^2 + RA$$
 pressure

RA pressure was estimated via imaging of the inferior vena cava from a subcostal view using inferior vena cava diameter and collapse during an inspiratory sniff, as previously described (192).

Left ventricular stroke volume (LVSV) was calculated as the product of the cross-sectional area of the LV outflow tract (LVOT, estimated from 2D ultrasound in the parasternal short-axis view) and the velocity-time integral of the aortic outflow, estimated from continuous wave doppler ultrasound from a five-chamber view (193). Finally, cardiac output was calculated as the product of SV and HR measured on ECG at the time of the velocity time integral measurement.

Left (Simpson's biplane) ventricular volumes were estimated by calculating end-diastolic volume (EDV) and end-systolic volume (ESV) with two-dimensional echocardiography of apical 4- and 2-chamber images (193). EDV and ESV allowed for the calculation of SV, and ejection fraction (EF) of the left ventricle:

$$SV = EDV-ESV$$
  
 $EF = (SV/EDV) \ge 100$ 

Finally, global right ventricular function was estimated using the tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion (TAPSE) from the apical four chamber view using an M-mode cursor. The cursor was placed through the tricuspid lateral annulus, and the amount of longitudinal motion of the annulus was measured at peak systole.

#### 5.2.8 Statistical analyses

Data are presented as mean and standard deviation for continuous variables, and as percentages for categorical variables. Paired t-tests were used to compare within participant physiological and perceptual data with placebo vs. iNO at rest and peak exercise. For categorical variables, a Chi-square test was performed. Pearson correlation was utilized to explore bivariate relationships between variables.

A mixed effects linear regression model was used to explore predictors of response to iNO on exercise capacity ( $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , primary outcome), while accounting for within-subject correlations expected from cross-over designs. The fixed effect was the intervention (placebo vs. iNO) and random effects was participants as well as the order of intervention. The repeated covariance structure was unstructured. To further examine the influence of COPD severity, FEV<sub>1</sub>% and emphysema score were entered as fixed covariates in additional models (secondary aim). Additional clinically relevant covariates (D<sub>L</sub>CO %, %emphysema, Vc) were also entered in subsequent models. Similar models were developed for each secondary outcome ( $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ , dyspnea).

To further understand characteristics of responders and non-responders to iNO, participants were divided into tertiles of absolute change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in % predicted, and were compared using one-way ANOVA with a Bonferroni post-hoc test for multiple comparison correction in exploratory analyses.

 $VO_{2peak}$  in % predicted was utilized in all statistical analyses to aid in limiting the number of covariates required in the mixed models. Percent emphysema (LAA-950%), was transformed via natural logarithm to obtain a normal distribution (LnLAA-950%). All statistical analyses were completed using IBM SPSS Statistics 26 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY). For all inferential analyses, the probability of Type I error was two-sided, and set at <0.05. Data were analyzed per protocol (i.e., in those who completed both experimental CPETs).

# 5.3 Results

#### 5.3.1 Participants

**Figure 5.2** displays the CONSORT participant flow diagram. Of the 172 patients who were assessed for eligibility, 52 were randomized to an intervention sequence for the experimental CPET visits (25 received placebo followed by iNO, and 27 received iNO followed by placebo). Participant recruitment began in October 2019 and ended in November 2023. Participant characteristics are provided in **Table 5.1**. Participants were below the lower limit of normal for FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC, and ranged from mild-severe airflow limitation (mean FEV<sub>1</sub>: 63.95 ± 18.05% predicted). Participants demonstrated impaired pulmonary function (hyperinflation, impaired pulmonary diffusing capacity) and exercise intolerance (low peak power output and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ % predicted) relative to normative values. Quantitative CT measurements revealed that participants exhibited severe emphysema (LAA-950%: 11.07 ± 8.93%), while demonstrating no evidence of resting pulmonary artery hypertension (pulmonary artery-to-aorta diameter ratio <1.0, RVSP = 25.00 ± 7.10 mmHg).

**Table 5.2** reports unadjusted resting supine echocardiographic and cardiorespiratory data with placebo or iNO. Paired t-tests revealed that iNO had no effect on TAPSE, SV or Q (p>0.05). There was a significant reduction in RVSP with iNO in the supine position (normoxia:  $28.37 \pm 7.73$  mmHg vs iNO:  $24.54 \pm 5.97$  mmHg, p<0.001, n=17).

#### 5.3.2 Change in exercise capacity with iNO, and predicting response to iNO

**Figure 5.3** displays the mean  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  % pred with placebo vs iNO (paired t-test between conditions: p>0.05), as well as the range of responses across participants (both figures A and B are unadjusted for covariates). Twenty nine of 52 patients demonstrated an increase in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  with

iNO. **Table 5.3** reports the mixed effects linear regression model predicting change in  $VO_{2peak}$  % pred with iNO. The unadjusted linear mixed model (null) shows that there was no effect of iNO on  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (p=0.10). Model 1 revealed a significant TVC by condition interaction effect, where TVC was associated with greater change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred with iNO ( $\beta$ =0.001, CI=0.0001 to 0.001, p=0.019). However, Models 2-4 revealed that neither FEV<sub>1</sub> by condition (p=0.97), LnLAA-950% by condition (p=0.20) or D<sub>L</sub>CO by condition (p=0.73) interactions were associated with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred after adjusting for FEV<sub>1</sub>, LnLAA-950% and DLCO, whereby for every additional 1000 pulmonary blood vessels,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred increased by 1 % with iNO (p=0.036). **Figure 5.4** displays the unadjusted relationships between FEV<sub>1</sub>, D<sub>L</sub>CO, LnLAA-950% and TVC with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred.

# 5.3.3 Change in exercise ventilatory efficiency and dyspnea with iNO, and predicting response to iNO

**Table 5.4** reports the mixed effects linear regression models predicting change in  $V_E/VCO_2$ nadir with iNO, and shows that  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir was significantly higher with iNO ( $\beta$ =0.67, CI= 0.02 to 1.31, p=0.04) (Null model); however, this relationship disappeared in subsequent models. Model 1 revealed no significant TVC by condition interaction effect, showing that greater TVC was not associated with greater change in  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir with iNO (p=0.88). Results from models 2-5 revealed that neither FEV<sub>1</sub> by condition (p=0.23), LnLAA-950% by condition (p=0.63) or D<sub>L</sub>CO by condition (p=0.21) interactions were associated with change in  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir with iNO. Even after adjusting for FEV<sub>1</sub>, LnLAA-950% and D<sub>L</sub>CO, there was no significant relationship between the TVC by condition interaction and change in  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir (p=0.92). Furthermore, there was no significant relationship between change in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir and the change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ % pred with iNO; however, there appeared to be a trend whereby individuals showing a greater reduction in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir had the greatest improvement in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred with iNO (**Figure 5.5**, Pearson R<sup>2</sup>= 0.07, p=0.08, values unadjusted for covariates).

**Figure 5.6** reports the change in dyspnea against power output (unadjusted for covariates). **Table 5.5** reports the mixed effects linear regression models predicting change in dyspnea at peak exercise with iNO, and shows that there was no significant effect of iNO on dyspnea at peak exercise (p=0.27) (Null model). Model 1 revealed a significant TVC by condition interaction effect on change in dyspnea, suggesting that higher TVC was significantly associated with a greater increase in dyspnea ( $\beta$ =0.0002, CI=6.091E-5 to 0.000, p=0.003). The TVC by condition interaction interaction remained significantly associated with change in dyspnea in the final model ( $\beta$ =0.0002, CI=7.82E-5 to 0.0003). However, the final model shows that dyspnea was significantly reduced with iNO at peak exercise ( $\beta$ = -3.41, CI= -5.25 to -1.57), and that individuals with a greater TVC report less dyspnea during exercise ( $\beta$ =-8.46E-5, CI= -0.0003 to 0.0001).

**Table 5.6** reports the effects of iNO on physiological and perceptual responses at rest, and peak exercise (results are unadjusted). At peak exercise, there were differences in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> with iNO (placebo: 33.83 ± 5.21 vs iNO: 34.92 ± 5.32, p<0.005), minute ventilation (placebo: 47.5 ± 15.3 vs. iNO: 50.6 ± 17.3 L/min, p<0.001), tidal volume (placebo: 1.52 ± 0.47 vs. iNO: 1.59 ± 0.5 L, p<0.005), but not breathing frequency (p>0.05). Neither EELV% or EILV% were affected by iNO; however, there was a trend towards increased IRV% with iNO (p=0.07). The end-tidal partial pressure of CO<sub>2</sub> (P<sub>ET</sub>CO<sub>2</sub>) was slightly reduced with iNO both at rest (placebo: 32.42 ± 3.19 vs. iNO: 31.05 ± 3.26 mmHg, p<0.001) and at peak exercise (placebo: 37.1 ± 5.29 vs. iNO: 35.93 ± 5.22 mmHg, p<0.005) with iNO. Peripheral oxygen saturation was also slightly reduced at peak

exercise with iNO (placebo:  $93 \pm 3$  vs iNO:  $92 \pm 3$  %, p<0.05), while heart rate, stroke volume, cardiac output and vascular conductance remained unchanged (all p>0.05). There was no effect of iNO on any other variable either at rest or at peak exercise (all p>0.05).

#### 5.3.4 Exploratory analysis: Comparison of responders vs. non-responders

**Table 5.7** reports participant characteristics, resting pulmonary function, quantitative CT, echocardiographic and baseline cardiorespiratory data across tertiles of response to iNO (unadjusted). Tertiles of absolute change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (%pred) were divided as follows: lower tertile: <-1.45%; middle tertile:  $\geq$ -1.45 to <5.06%; upper tertile:  $\geq$ 5.06%. One way ANOVA revealed a significant effect of tertile on FVC (p=0.04), where individuals in the lower tertile of response to iNO show a trend towards a lower FVC compared to the middle tertile (p=0.07). We also found a significant effect of tertile on exercise capacity (as evaluated by  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  at the screening visit), where individuals in the upper tertile of response showed a trend toward a higher  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % predicted than the middle tertile (p=0.054) and lower tertile (p=0.08). There were no other differences in lung function, CT-derived variables or hemodynamics between tertiles.

#### 5.4 Discussion

This is the first study to evaluate the predictors of response to iNO in non-hypoxemic patients across the continuum of COPD severity *without* evidence of pulmonary arterial hypertension. This randomized, double-blind, placebo controlled cross-over study has two important findings. First, iNO significantly reduced dyspnea at peak exercise, while there was no significant effect on  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub> nadir or  $\dot{V}_{\rm O2peak}$  in patients with mild-severe COPD after adjusting for emphysema, FEV<sub>1</sub>, D<sub>L</sub>CO and TVC. Second, there was a significant positive interaction effect

between TVC and condition with  $\dot{V}O_2$  at peak exercise, suggesting that individuals with a preserved pulmonary vasculature show the greatest improvement with iNO, independent of emphysema, FEV<sub>1</sub> and D<sub>L</sub>CO. Combined, these findings suggest that response to iNO is independent of severity of airflow obstruction, emphysema, or pulmonary diffusing capacity, and that responders tend to have a greater number of intraparenchymal blood vessels. This investigation demonstrates, for the first time, a pulmonary vascular endotype that is responsive to acute and selective pulmonary vasodilation, across the continuum of COPD severity.

#### 5.4.1 Predicting the response to selective pulmonary vasodilation

Previous work from our laboratory (7) has shown that iNO improves exercise capacity in non-hypoxemic patients with mild COPD and no evidence of pulmonary hypertension secondary to reduced  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  and dyspnea (at an equivalent work rate of 60 watts). This previously reported reduction in  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  during submaximal exercise without changes in airway mechanics or peripheral oxygen saturation supports a reduction in physiological deadspace ventilation with iNO. Few studies have evaluated the effects of selective inhaled pulmonary vasodilators on exercise capacity, ventilation and dyspnea in patients with mild-severe COPD *without* hypoxemia or pulmonary hypertension. Previous work in hypoxemic patients with severe COPD and pulmonary hypertension has shown that inhaled vasodilators reduce pulmonary artery pressure at rest but do not improve gas-exchange efficiency (74). In severe hypoxemic COPD patients *without* pulmonary hypertension, 24hrs of iNO reduced pulmonary vascular resistance but did not affect exercise tolerance (172). However, roughly 50% of patients in the study by Ashutosh et al. (172) reported reductions in dyspnea with iNO, suggesting that there may be responders and non-responders to iNO. Finally, in *non-hypoxemic* patients with severe COPD and no pulmonary hypertension, iNO decreased pulmonary artery pressure both at rest and during exercise and improved exercising ventilation-perfusion matching (75). Specifically, the authors reported increased perfusion to lung units with normal ventilation-perfusion ratios, and reduced perfusion to lung units with low ventilation-perfusion ratios, although peak aerobic exercise capacity was not evaluated (75). Together, these studies suggest that response to iNO may be independent of severity of airflow obstruction, and that other factors may determine response to selective inhaled pulmonary vasodilators.

Our results extend the above findings, showing that severity of airflow obstruction and emphysema are not important predictors of response to iNO. We found that dyspnea was significantly reduced at peak exercise with iNO after accounting for FEV<sub>1</sub>, emphysema, D<sub>L</sub>CO and TVC. Most importantly, our linear mixed models support a pulmonary vascular endotype: whereby individuals with a more intact pulmonary vasculature on quantitative CT are most likely to exhibit improvements in exercise capacity with iNO, independent of FEV<sub>1</sub> %predicted, LnLAA-950%, or D<sub>L</sub>CO adj %predicted. Further, our bivariate correlation results suggest a trend (Pearson R<sup>2</sup>= 0.07, p= 0.08) whereby those who improved their ventilatory efficiency (i.e., reduced  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir, suggesting reduced deadspace ventilation) with iNO also demonstrated increased exercise capacity. Together, our novel findings expand our knowledge on the therapeutic potential of selective pulmonary vasodilators across the continuum of COPD.

#### 5.4.2 Dyspnea, ventilation, and cardiocirculatory responses at rest and peak exercise

We found that dyspnea at peak exercise was reduced by more that 3 Borg units with iNO in the fully adjusted linear mixed regression models. Our results show that TVC (included in an intermediate model and the final model) explains some of the variability in dyspnea with iNO which was not accounted for in the initial null model; with individuals with higher TVC reporting lower ratings of perceived dyspnea at peak exercise. This observed improvement in ratings of perceived dyspnea far exceeded the minimally clinically important difference of 1 Borg unit (194). Phillips et al., did not find a significant effect of iNO on dyspnea at peak exercise in repeated measures ANOVA; however, they showed a 1.1 unit reduction at 60watts in mild COPD (while no change was observed in controls) (7). Comparatively, Guenette et al., found no change in dyspnea at an isolated time point or at peak exercise (constant-load exercise) with the bronchodilator fluticasone propionate in COPD (195). Similarly, a systematic review describing the effects of bronchodilators on exercise tolerance and dyspnea in patients with COPD showed heterogenous results, with some studies reporting improvements in dyspnea, others showing worsening, and others showing no effect (196). The combined results in mild and mild to severe COPD suggest that targeting the pulmonary vasculature may have a greater impact on dyspnea than traditional bronchodilator therapy. Although TVC was a significant predictor of reduced dyspnea at peak exercise in the current study, the mechanisms explaining this change are unclear. Specifically,  $V_{\rm E}/V_{\rm CO_2}$  was not included as a covariate in the linear mixed regression modelling change in dyspnea, and therefore it is unknown whether improvements in ventilatory efficiency during exercise directly contributed to reduced dyspnea.

Despite a reduction in dyspnea, there was no change in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir in linear mixed model regression, while unadjusted pairwise comparisons actually revealed a *significant* increase in mean  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  ratio with iNO at peak exercise (**Table 5.6**). The increased  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  ratio at peak exercise was secondary to increased minute ventilation (via augmented tidal volume, but not breathing frequency), while P<sub>ET</sub>CO<sub>2</sub> was lower with iNO both at rest and peak exercise. This finding is somewhat consistent with our previous work, where minute ventilation at peak exercise was increased with iNO; however, this change was driven by greater breathing frequency in mild COPD (7). Neither end-expiratory or end-inspiratory lung volumes (%TLC) were altered with iNO at rest or during exercise in the current investigation. As such, our current results suggest that iNO did not alter lung mechanics in individuals with mild-severe COPD at peak exercise. Peripheral oxygen saturation was also slightly reduced at peak exercise with iNO, while cardiac output and vascular conductance remained unchanged. Combined, these results suggest that breathing iNO may have resulted in increased alveolar ventilation, contributing to reducing  $P_{ET}CO_2$  at peak exercise.

iNO reduced RVSP at rest in the supine posture, similar to previous work (7, 70, 172, 197). Secondary analyses revealed no effect of iNO on cardiac output (or HR and SV), or vascular conductance at rest or at peak exercise. This finding is consistent with previous work in COPD, whereby iNO did not significantly affect Q or conductance at rest or during exercise (7, 198). Combined, these findings suggest that reductions in RVSP (and likely a reduction in RV afterload) did not translate to an improvement in cardiac output at rest or during exercise.

#### 5.4.3 Limitations

We observed a small effect of iNO on  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % predicted in COPD (effect size=0.16, pre-/post-correlation=0.90, calculated via repeated measures ANOVA). The observed power was calculated as 0.21; this finding was not surprising, given that we recruited a heterogeneous sample of individuals with mild-severe COPD. It must be noted, however, that the primary aim of our study was not to evaluate the mean change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  with iNO, but rather to evaluate predictors of response to iNO. While increasing the generalizability of our results due to the variability across participants, our findings likely underestimate the effectiveness of iNO in individuals with a more intact pulmonary vascular bed.

While 49 of 52 participants completed cardiac ultrasound assessments with and without iNO, secondary analyses of cardiac ultrasound data were limited to those with images of adequate quality. Estimation of RVSP requires the assessment of the peak tricuspid regurgitant jet velocity, an outcome measure which is present in 65-85% of the population (199, 200). Only 17 participants in the current investigation showed evidence of measurable tricuspid regurgitant jet velocity during both placebo and iNO conditions in the supine posture. Tricuspid regurgitation becomes even more difficult to measure in the setting of lung hyperinflation and rightward rotation of the heart (201), and it must be acknowledged that estimates of RVSP have been shown to be poorly correlated with PASP derived from invasive right heart catheterization in patients with severe emphysema (202). Nonetheless, participants showed reductions in resting supine RVSP with iNO. Although RVSP data were collected on a separate day and we could not obtain RVSP data during upright exercise, we assume a similar response to iNO during upright exercise as observed in the resting supine position.

#### 5.4.4 Conclusion

In conclusion, acute, selective pulmonary vasodilation via inhaled nitric oxide improved dyspnea but not exercise capacity or ventilatory efficiency in a heterogenous sample of participants with mild to severe COPD. Our study is the first to demonstrate a pulmonary vascular endotype of response to iNO, whereby individuals with a more intact pulmonary vasculature (i.e., a larger number of intraparenchymal blood vessels) are more likely to respond favourably to iNO. Furthermore, these findings increase our understanding of the complexities of COPD, shifting the focus beyond airway dysfunction. Future studies should further probe the physiological impacts of impaired pulmonary vascular structure and function, and explore practical pulmonary vascular therapies to reduce dyspnea and increase exercise tolerance in COPD.

# 5.5 References

- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.
- Vogelmeier CF, Criner GJ, Martinez FJ, Anzueto A, Barnes PJ, Bourbeau J, et al. Global Strategy for the Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2017 Report GOLD Executive Summary. 2017. p. 575-601.
- Neder JA, Alharbi A, Berton DC, Alencar MC, Arbex FF, Hirai DM, et al. Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency Adds to Lung Function in Predicting Mortality in COPD. COPD 2016; 13: 416-424.
- 35. O'Donnell DE, Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Webb KA, Neder JA, Mahler DA. Exertional dyspnoea in COPD: the clinical utility of cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Eur Respir Rev* 2016; 25: 333-347.
- 47. Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respiratory Medicine* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- 48. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Diepen Sv, Bryan TL, et al. The supine position improves but does not normalize the blunted pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise in mild COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2020; 128: 925-933.
- Pepke-Zaba J, Higenbottam TW, Tuan Dinh-Xuan A, Stone D, Wallwork J. Inhaled nitric oxide as a cause of selective pulmonary vasodilatation in pulmonary hypertension. *The Lancet* 1991; 338: 1173-1174.
- 73. Ichinose F, Roberts JD, Jr., Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide: a selective pulmonary vasodilator: current uses and therapeutic potential. *Circulation* 2004; 109: 3106-3111.
- 74. Barberà JA, Roger N, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, Rovira I, Higenbottam TW. Worsening of pulmonary gas exchange with nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The Lancet* 1996; 347: 436-440.
- 75. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- Tedjasaputra V, Bouwsema MM, Stickland MK. Effect of aerobic fitness on capillary blood volume and diffusing membrane capacity responses to exercise. *J Physiol* 2016; 594: 4359-4370.
- 89. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Yamashiro T, Estepar RS, Diaz A, Silverman EK, et al. Pulmonary hypertension and computed tomography measurement of small pulmonary vessels in severe emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 218-225.
- 90. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Dransfield MT, Yamashiro T, San Jose Estepar R, Diaz A, et al. Quantitative CT measurement of cross-sectional area of small pulmonary vessel in COPD: correlations with emphysema and airflow limitation. *Acad Radiol* 2010; 17: 93-99.

- 97. Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, Baur X, Hall GL, Culver BH, et al. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40: 1324-1343.
- 98. Stanojevic S, Graham BL, Cooper BG, Thompson BR, Carter KW, Francis RW, et al. Official ERS technical standards: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for the carbon monoxide transfer factor for Caucasians. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 100. Hall GL, Filipow N, Ruppel G, Okitika T, Thompson B, Kirkby J, et al. Official ERS technical standard: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for static lung volumes in individuals of European ancestry. *Eur Respir J* 2021; 57.
- 102. Macintyre N, Crapo RO, Viegi G, Johnson DC, van der Grinten CP, Brusasco V, et al. Standardisation of the single-breath determination of carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 720-735.
- 103. Wanger J, Clausen JL, Coates A, Pedersen OF, Brusasco V, Burgos F, et al. Standardisation of the measurement of lung volumes. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 511-522.
- 104. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, et al. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 319-338.
- 105. ATS. Standards for the diagnosis and care of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma. This official statement of the American Thoracic Society was adopted by the ATS Board of Directors, November 1986. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 136: 225-244.
- 106. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat M, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2018; 197: 56-65.
- 108. Müller NL, Staples CA, Miller RR, Abboud RT. Density mask: an objective method to quantitate emphysema using computed tomography. *Chest* 1988; 94: 782-787.
- 109. Gevenois PA, De Vuyst P, De Maertelaer V, Zanen J, Jacobovitz D, Cosio MG, et al. Comparison of computed density and microscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1996; 154: 187-192.
- 110. Gevenois PA, De Maertelaer V, De Vuyst P, Zanen J, Yernault JC. Comparison of computed density and macroscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995; 152: 653-657.
- 111. Coche E, Pawlak S, Dechambre S, Maldague B. Peripheral pulmonary arteries: identification at multi-slice spiral CT with 3D reconstruction. *Eur Radiol* 2003; 13: 815-822.
- 112. Matsuoka S, Yamashiro T, Diaz A, Estépar RS, Ross JC, Silverman EK, et al. The relationship between small pulmonary vascular alteration and aortic atherosclerosis in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: quantitative CT analysis. *Acad Radiol* 2011; 18: 40-46.
- 137. Phillips DB, Elbehairy AF, James MD, Vincent SG, Milne KM, de-Torres JP, et al. Impaired Ventilatory Efficiency, Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: Results from the CanCOLD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2022.
- 168. Elbehairy AF, Vincent SG, Phillips DB, James MD, Veugen J, Parraga G, et al. Pulmonary Vascular Volume by Quantitative CT in Dyspneic Smokers with Minor Emphysema. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2023; 20: 135-143.
- 169. Gibson QH, Roughton FJ. The kinetics and equilibria of the reactions of nitric oxide with sheep haemoglobin. *J Physiol* 1957; 136: 507-524.

- 170. Bernasconi A, Beghetti M. Inhaled nitric oxide applications in paediatric practice. *Images in paediatric cardiology* 2002; 4: 4-29.
- 171. Gibson Q, Roughton,F,J,W. The kinetics and equilibria of the reactions of nitric oxide with sheep haemoglobin. *Journal of Physiology* 1957; 136: 507-526.
- 172. Ashutosh K, Phadke K, Jackson JF, Steele D. Use of nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2000; 55: 109.
- 173. Collins SÉ, Rampuri ZH, Fuhr DP, Brotto AR, Phillips DB, Kirby M, et al. Understanding the Impact of Pulmonary Vascular Dysfunction on Exercise Tolerance and Dyspnea Across the Continuum of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. American Thoracic Society International Conference. San Francisco: Am J Respir Crit Care Med; 2022. p. A3648-A3648.
- 174. Collins SÉ, Rampuri ZH, Fuhr DP, Brotto AR, Kirby M, Wong EY, et al. Predicting the Clinical Phenotype of COPD Patients Who May Benefit From Selective Pulmonary Vasodilator Therapy During Exercise: A Placebo-controlled Randomized Double-blind Cross-over Trial. American Thoracic Society International Conference. Washington, DC: Am J Respir Crit Care Med; 2023. p. A2535-A2535.
- 175. Collins S, Kirby M, Perka J, Weinkauf A, Singh GV, Thompson S, et al. Examining the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a cross-sectional analysis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2023; 62: PA3557.
- 176. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- 177. Brotto AR, Beaudry R, Rowland S, van Diepen S, Stickland MK. A single breath of nitric oxide does not alter pulmonary perfusion pressure. *Experimental Physiology* 2022; 107: 1422-1425.
- 178. Brotto AR, Phillips DB, Meah VL, Ross BA, Fuhr DP, Beaudry RI, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide does not improve maximal oxygen consumption in endurance trained and untrained healthy individuals. *European Journal of Applied Physiology* 2022; 122: 703-715.
- 179. Johnson DC. D(LCO): adjust for lung volume, standardised reporting and interpretation. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 180. Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Collins SE, Michaelchuk WM, Stickland MK. Assessment of Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume, Membrane Diffusing Capacity, and Intrapulmonary Arteriovenous Anastomoses During Exercise. J Vis Exp 2017.
- 181. Michaelchuk WW, Tedjasaputra V, Bryan TL, van Diepen S, Stickland MK. The effect of dopamine on pulmonary diffusing capacity and capillary blood volume responses to exercise in young healthy humans. *Experimental Physiology* 2019.
- 182. Bouwsema MM, Tedjasaputra V, Stickland MK. Are there sex differences in the capillary blood volume and diffusing capacity response to exercise? *J Appl Physiol* 2017; 122: 460-469.
- 183. Marrades RM, Diaz O, Roca J, Campistol JM, Torregrosa JV, Barberà JA, et al. Adjustment of DLCO for hemoglobin concentration. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1997; 155: 236-241.
- 184. Graham BL, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Cooper BG, Jensen R, Kendrick A, et al. 2017 ERS/ATS standards for single-breath carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 49.

- 185. Roughton FJ, Forster RE. Relative importance of diffusion and chemical reaction rates in determining rate of exchange of gases in the human lung, with special reference to true diffusing capacity of pulmonary membrane and volume of blood in the lung capillaries. J Appl Physiol 1957; 11: 290-302.
- 186. Graham BL, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Cooper BG, Jensen R, Kendrick A, et al. 2017 ERS/ATS standards for single-breath carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017; 49.
- 187. Holm SM, Rodgers W, Haennel RG, Macdonald GF, Bryan TL, Bhutani M, et al. Effect of modality on cardiopulmonary exercise testing in male and female COPD patients. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 192: 30-38.
- 188. Stickland MK, Fuhr DP, Edgell H, Byers BW, Bhutani M, Wong EY, et al. Chemosensitivity, cardiovascular risk, and the ventilatory response to exercise in COPD. *PLoS One* 2016; 11: e0158341.
- Borg GAV. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1982; 14: 377-381.
- 190. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for cardiac chamber quantification by echocardiography in adults: an update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* 2015; 28: 1-39 e14.
- 191. Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, Hua L, Handschumacher MD, Chandrasekaran K, et al. Guidelines for the echocardiographic assessment of the right heart in adults: a report from the American Society of Echocardiography endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a registered branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the Canadian Society of Echocardiography. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* 2010; 23: 685-713; quiz 786-688.
- 192. Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, Hua L, Handschumacher MD, Chandrasekaran K, et al. Guidelines for the Echocardiographic Assessment of the Right Heart in Adults: A Report from the American Society of Echocardiography: Endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a registered branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the Canadian Society of Echocardiography. *Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography* 2010; 23: 685-713.
- 193. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for Cardiac Chamber Quantification by Echocardiography in Adults: An Update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. *Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography* 2015; 28: 1-39.
- 194. Ries AL. Minimally clinically important difference for the UCSD shortness of breath questionnaire, Borg scale, and visual analog scale. *COPD* 2005; 2: 105-110.
- 195. Guenette JA, Raghavan N, Harris-McAllister V, Preston ME, Webb KA, O'Donnell DE. Effect of adjunct fluticasone propionate on airway physiology during rest and exercise in COPD. *Respiratory Medicine* 2011; 105: 1836-1845.
- 196. Aguilaniu B. Impact of bronchodilator therapy on exercise tolerance in COPD. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2010; 5: 57-71.
- 197. Vonbank K, Ziesche R, Higenbottam TW, Stiebellehner L, Petkov V, Schenk P, et al. Controlled prospective randomised trial on the effects on pulmonary haemodynamics of

the ambulatory long term use of nitric oxide and oxygen in patients with severe COPD. *Thorax* 2003; 58: 289-293.

- 198. Katayama Y, Higenbottam TW, Diaz de Atauri MJ, Cremona G, Akamine S, Barbera JA, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide and arterial oxygen tension in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and severe pulmonary hypertension. *Thorax* 1997; 52: 120-124.
- 199. Lavie CJ, Hebert K, Cassidy M. Prevalence and severity of Doppler-detected valvular regurgitation and estimation of right-sided cardiac pressures in patients with normal twodimensional echocardiograms. *Chest* 1993; 103: 226-231.
- 200. Singh JP, Evans JC, Levy D, Larson MG, Freed LA, Fuller DL, et al. Prevalence and clinical determinants of mitral, tricuspid, and aortic regurgitation (the Framingham Heart Study). *Am J Cardiol* 1999; 83: 897-902.
- 201. Schoos MM, Dalsgaard M, Kjærgaard J, Moesby D, Jensen SG, Steffensen I, et al. Echocardiographic predictors of exercise capacity and mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* 2013; 13: 84.
- 202. Fisher MR, Criner GJ, Fishman AP, Hassoun PM, Minai OA, Scharf SM, et al. Estimating pulmonary artery pressures by echocardiography in patients with emphysema. *Eur Respir* J 2007; 30: 914-921.

Parameter		
Female, %	46	)
Age, years	$68 \pm$	: 7
Height, cm	$168.08 \pm$	8.60
$BMI, kg/m^2$	$27.58 \pm$	5.05
Pack-years	$41.10 \pm$	21.10
SABĂ, n	30	
LABA, n	2	
ICS (incl. combination inhalers), n	31	
Pulmonary Function and Exercise		
FEV <sub>1</sub> , %pred	$63.95 \pm$	18.05
FVC, %pred	$101.30 \pm$	18.66
FEV <sub>1</sub> /FVC, %pred	62.51 ±	12.72
RV, %pred	$153.15 \pm$	
TLC, %pred	$114.71 \pm$	16.75
RV/TLC, %pred	133.12 ±	36.56
$D_LCO$ , %pred	$86.70 \pm$	20.53
Vc adj, mL	$63.82 \pm$	27.87
Dm adj, mL/min/mmHg		24.50
V <sub>A</sub> , %pred		19.13
VO <sub>2peak</sub> , %pred	74.3 ±	19.35
Peak work rate, %pred	81.15 ±	33.99
Imaging		
TLV <sub>CT</sub> , mL	$6577 \pm$	: 1441
LAA-950, %	$11.07 \pm$	8.93
Pi10 Leq	$3.88 \pm$	0.06
BV5/TVV, mL	$0.70 \pm$	0.05
BV5-10/TVV, mL	$0.22 \pm$	0.03
BV10/TVV, mL	$0.08 \pm$	0.02
TVC, n	$15763 \pm$	4022
TVV/TLV, mL	2.34 ±	0.21
Pa/Ao	$0.74$ $\pm$	0.10
Cardiac function in the supine position		
RVSP, mmHg	$25.00 \pm$	7.10
LV-EDV, mL	84.96 ±	25.85
LV-ESV, mL	40.32 ±	15.96
LV-EF, %	$53.68 \pm$	6.85

**Table 5.1:** Participant characteristics (n=52)

Data are mean  $\pm$  SD for continuous variables, or % for categorical variables. BMI: body mass index; SABA: shortacting beta agonists; LABA: long-acting beta agonists; ICS: inhaled corticosteroids; FEV<sub>1</sub>: forced expiratory volume in 1 sec; FVC: forced vital capacity; RV: residual volume; TLC: total lung capacity; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; Vc adj: capillary blood volume adjusted for hemoglobin and alveolar volume; Dm adj: diffusing membrane capacity adjusted for hemoglobin and alveolar volume; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume;  $\dot{V}_{02peak}$ : peak rate of O<sub>2</sub> consumption; TLV: CT-derived total lung volume; LAA-950%: low attenuation area of the lung with attenuation values below -950 HU on full inspiration CT; Pi10: average airway wall thickness normalized to a 'theoretical' airway lumen of 10-mm inner perimeter; TVV: total vessel volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>; BV5-10: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>; BV10: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area >10mm<sup>2</sup>; TVC: total vessel count; Pa/Ao: pulmonary artery-to-aorta diameter ratio; RVSP: right ventricular systolic pressure; LV: left ventricle; EDV: end-diastolic volume; ESV: end-systolic volume; EF: ejection fraction.

(unadjusted).				
Parameter	Placebo	iNO	p-value	n
RVSP, mmHg	$28.37\pm7.73$	$24.54\pm5.97$	< 0.001	17
TAPSE, cm	$2.37\pm0.38$	$2.27\pm0.33$	0.07	35
HR <sub>LVOT</sub> , bpm	$67 \pm 11$	$68 \pm 11$	0.98	38
SV <sub>LVOT</sub> , mL	$60.83 \pm 16.41$	$60.23\pm15.48$	0.65	38
Q <sub>LVOT</sub> , L/min	$-4.04 \pm 1.02$	$4.02\pm1.02$	0.75	38

**Table 5.2:** Resting supine echocardiographic and cardiorespiratory data with placebo or iNO (unadjusted).

Data are presented as the mean ± SD. iNO, inhaled nitric oxide; RVSP: right ventricular systolic pressure; TAPSE: tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion; HR: heart rate; SV: stroke volume; Q: cardiac output; LVOT: left-ventricular outflow tract; Data analyzed via paired t-test.

	Null	Model 1:	Model 2:	Model 3:	Model 4:	Final
		null + TVC	$null + FEV_1$	null + LAA-	null+ FEV <sub>1</sub>	
				950	& LAA-950	
					$+ D_LCO$	
Intercept	74.34 (68.79	74.88 (51.19	37.04 (19.60	86.78 (76.06	34.33 (8.04	42.72 (15.6
-	to 79.89),	to 98.58)	to 54.48)	to 97.49)	to 60.62)	to 69.83)
	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p=0.01	p=0.003
Condition: iNO	2.18 (-0.39	-9.19 (-19.32	2.07 (-7.55	0.10 (-4.86	1.32 (-8.44	-7.93 (-18.4
	to 4.74),	to 0.95)	to 11.68)	to 5.06)	to 11.07)	to 2.56)
	p=0.10	p=0.07	p=0.67	p=0.97	p=0.79	p=0.14
FEV1 % pred	-	-	0.59 (0.33 to	-	0.30 (-0.01	0.31 (-0.01
			0.85)		to 0.61)	to 0.64),
			p<0.001		p=0.06	p=0.06
LnLAA-950%			-	-6.48 (-11.23	-1.52 (-5.89	-1.50 (-6.7
				to -1.72)	to 2.85)	to 3.76)
				p=0.01	p=0.49	p=0.57
				1	1	1
D <sub>L</sub> CO adj					0.35 (0.05 to	0.36 (0.03 t
- 1					0.66) p=0.03	0.68) p=0.0
TVC		-6.561E-6 (-				-0.001 (-
		0.001 to				0.002 to
		0.001)				0.001)
		p=0.99				p=0.43
iNO*DLCO		-			0.02 (-0.12	-
adj % pred					to 0.16)	
• •					p=0.73	
iNO *FEV <sub>1</sub>			0.003 (-0.14		-	
-			to 0.15),			
			p=0.97			
iNO* LnLAA-			-	1.42 (-0.80		
950%				to 3.63)		
				p=0.20		
iNO*TVC		0.001		-		0.001
-		(0.0001 to				(4.74E-5 to
		0.001)				0.001),
		p=0.02				p=0.04
AIC	836.52	784.25	808.21	739.34	739.34	738.43
-				tric oxide; FEV		

1NO.							
	Null	Model 1:	Model 2:	Model 3:	Model 4:	Model 4:	Final
		null + TVC	null +	null +	null+	null+	
			$FEV_1$	LAA-950	D <sub>L</sub> CO	$FEV_1 \&$	
						LAA-950 +	
						D <sub>L</sub> CO	
Intercept	34.33	34.34	38.01	29.43	46.43	37.84	36.99
	(32.85 to	(28.10 to	(32.49 to	(26.91 to	(42.29 to	(31.67 to	(30.81 to
	35.81),	40.58)	43.53),	31.95),	50.56),	44.01),	43.18),
	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001
Condition:	0.67 (0.02	0.48 (-2.20	-0.74 (-3.17	0.97 (-0.31	-0.72 (-3.03	-1.32 (-5.13	0.59 (-2.1
iNO	to 1.31)	to 3.15)	to 1.70)	to 2.25)	to 1.60),	to 2.50),	to 3.38),
	p=0.04	p=0.72	p=0.55	p=0.13	p=0.54	p=0.49	p=0.67
FEV1 (%			-0.06 (-0.14			0.08 (0.003	0.08 (0.01
pred)			to 0.03),			to 0.15),	to 0.16),
			p=0.17			p=0.04	p=0.03
LnLAA-				2.43 (1.31		1.59 (0.55	1.69 (0.47
950%				to 3.56)		to 2.64),	to 2.90),
				p<0.001		p=0.004	p=0.008
DLCO adj					-0.19 (-0.25	-0.18 (-0.28	-0.16 (-0.2
Hb (%pred)					to -0.13)	to -0.11),	to -0.09),
					p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001
TVC (n)		-1.21E-5					-3.34E-5
		(0.00 to					(0.00 to
		0.00)					0.00),
		p=0.95					p=0.85
iNO*DLCO					0.02 (-0.01	0.02 (-0.03	
					to 0.06)	to 0.06),	
					p=0.21	p=0.40	
iNO*FEV1			0.02 (-0.01			0.01 (-0.04	
			to 0.06)			to 0.06),	
			p=0.23			p=0.65	
iNO*			-	-0.14 (-0.71		0.06 (-0.59	
LnLAA-				to 0.43),		to 0.71),	
950%				p=0.63		p=0.86	
iNO*TVC		1.29E-5		-		-	8.42E-6
		(0.00 to					(0.000 to
		0.00)					0.000)
		p=0.88					p=0.92
AIC	557.96	542.08	556.97	484.47	540.55	475.62	497.42

diffusing capacity; TVC: total vessel count.

**Table 5.4:** Linear mixed effects models evaluating predictors of change in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir with iNO.

	Null	Model 1:	Model 2:	Model 3:	Model 4:	Model 4:	Final
		null + TVC	null + FEV <sub>1</sub>	null + LAA-950	null+ D <sub>L</sub> CO	$\begin{array}{c} null+\\ FEV_1 \&\\ LAA-950\\ + D_LCO \end{array}$	
Intercept	7.15 (6.55 to 7.76) p<0.001	7.44 (4.89 to 9.99), p<0.001	8.15 (5.83 to 10.47) p<0.002	7.03 (5.81 to 8.25), p<0.001	6.76 (4.58 to 8.94), p<0.001	7.27 (3.61 to 10.93), p<0.001	6.91 (3.3 to 10.51) p<0.001
Condition: iNO	-0.28 (- 0.78 to 0.22), p=0.27	-3.12 (- 4.98 to - 1.27), p=0.001	-1.66 (- 3.51 to 0.19), p=0.08	-0.66 (- 1.62 to 0.29), p=0.17	53 (-2.34 to 1.28), p=0.56	-3.72 (- 6.39 to - 1.04), p=0.008	-3.41 (- 5.25 to - 1.57), p<0.001
FEV1 % pred			-0.02 (- 0.05 to 0.02), p=0.38			-0.02 (- 0.06 to 0.03), p=0.38	-0.01 (- 0.05 to 0.04), p=0.80
LnLAA-950%				0.13 (-0.42 to 0.68), p=0.63		0.16 (-0.46 to 0.79), p=0.60	0.35 (-0.3 to 1.06) p=0.33
D⊥CO adj					0.006 (- 0.03 to 0.04), p=0.70	0.02 (-0.03 to 0.06), p=0.49	0.02 (-0.0 to 0.07) p=0.33
TVC		-1.28E-5 (0.000 to 0.000), p=0.87					-8.46E-5 0.0003 t 0.0001) p=0.04
iNO*D <sub>L</sub> CO adj % pred					0.004 (- 0.02 to 0.03), p=0.77	0.01 (-0.02 to 0.04), p=0.44	
iNO*FEV1			0.02 (-0.01 to 0.05), p=0.12			0.03 (- 0.004 to 0.06), p=0.08	
iNO* LnLAA- 950%				0.13 (-0.30 to 0.55), p=0.55		0.36 (-0.09 to 0.82), p=0.12	
iNO*TVC		.0002 (6.09E-5 to 0.00), p=0.003					0.0002 (7.82E-: to 0.0003 p=0.001
AIC	435.54	424.24	438.87	391.41	448.60	402.11	418.09

diffusing capacity; TVC: total vessel count.

Parameter	R	est	Peak		
	Placebo	iNO	Placebo	iNO	
Work rate	-	-	$76 \pm 33$	$77 \pm 34$	
Dyspnea	$0.5\pm0.7$	$0.4 \pm 0.8$	$7.3 \pm 2.1$	$7.0 \pm 2.3$	
Leg discomfort	$0.5\pm0.7$	$0.4 \pm 0.7$	$7.4 \pm 2.5$	$7.3\pm2.3$	
<i>V</i> O <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	$0.33\pm0.09$	$0.31\pm0.07^*$	$1.36\pm0.44$	$1.39\pm0.47$	
<i>V</i> CO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	$0.29\pm0.08$	$0.30\pm0.06$	$1.44\pm0.53$	$1.48\pm0.55$	
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ (L/min)	$14.5 \pm 3.4$	$14.6\pm2.9$	$47.5 \pm 15.3$	$50.6 \pm 17.3^{***}$	
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$	$50.6\pm9.7$	$49.7\pm8.7$	$33.83 \pm 5.21$	$34.92 \pm 5.32^{**}$	
$V_{\rm T}({\rm L})$	$0.81\pm0.19$	$0.89\pm0.27^*$	$1.52\pm0.47$	$1.59 \pm 0.5^{**}$	
$f_{\rm B}$ (breaths/min)	$18.6\pm5.49$	$17.5 \pm 5.41$	$31.6\pm6.73$	$32.31\pm7.1$	
EELV (% TLC)	$62.51 \pm 11.41$	$62.25\pm7.87$	$67.28 \pm 15.87$	$68.52\pm7.49$	
EILV (% TLC)	$74.91 \pm 11.03$	$75.66 \pm 7.44$	$90.24 \pm 11.71$	$88.85 \pm 16.20$	
IRV (%TLC)	$23.98 \pm 7.33$	$24.31 \pm 7.52$	$7.22\pm3.88$	$8.28\pm3.53$	
<i>S</i> pO <sub>2</sub> (%)	$95\pm2$	$95 \pm 2$	93 ± 3	$92\pm3^*$	
$P_{\rm ET}{\rm CO}_2 ({\rm mmHg})$	$32.42\pm3.19$	$31.05 \pm 3.26^{***}$	37.1 ± 5.29	$35.93 \pm 5.22^{**}$	
HR (bpm)	$84 \pm 14$	81 ± 12	$122\pm19$	$122\pm18$	
SV (mL)	$62.17 \pm 15.02$	$61.02 \pm 15.36$	$79.36\pm34.12$	$78.87\pm22.69$	
Q (L/min)	$5.14 \pm 1.05$	$4.96 \pm 1.2$	$9.68\pm3.61$	$10.05\pm3.37$	
Q/MAP (mL/min·mmHg) <sup>#</sup>	56.4 ± 12.9	54.37±13.8	89.00 ± 5.23	$91.01 \pm 4.64$	

Table 5.6: Effect of placebo vs. iNO on unadjusted physiological and perceptual responses at
rest and peak exercise (n=52).

Data are presented as the mean  $\pm$  SD. iNO, inhaled nitric oxide;  $\dot{V}O_2$ , oxygen consumption;  $\dot{V}CO_2$ , carbon dioxide production;  $\dot{V}_E$ , minute ventilation;  $V_T$ , tidal volume;  $f_B$ , breathing frequency; EELV, end-expiratory lung volume; EILV, end-inspiratory lung volume; SpO<sub>2</sub>, oxygen saturation estimated by pulse oximetry; P<sub>ET</sub>CO<sub>2</sub>, partial pressure of end-tidal CO<sub>2</sub>; Q, cardiac output; MAP, mean arterial pressure; Q/MAP, vascular conductance. Within workload data were analysed using a paired samples t-test.

\*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001 between conditions.

Parameter	Lower tertile	Middle tertile	Upper tertile	p-value
	n=17	n=18	n=17	
Female, %	53	39	47	0.70
Age, years	$69.2\pm9.24$	$68.94 \pm 6.49$	$65.94 \pm 7.38$	0.41
Height, cm	$168.15\pm9.75$	$169.42\pm7.11$	$166.59\pm9.10$	0.63
BMI, $kg/m^2$	$29.46\pm5.48$	$25.94 \pm 4.68$	$27.44 \pm 4.61$	0.12
Pack-years	$38.36 \pm 17.05$	$45.30\pm28.88$	$39.41 \pm 14.56$	0.58
Pulmonary Function and E	Exercise			
FEV <sub>1</sub> , %pred	$62.55\pm17.95$	$62.27\pm17.90$	$67.04 \pm 19.25$	0.70
FVC, %pred	$92.13\pm16.90$	$106.66 \pm 19.99$	$105.09\pm16.70$	0.04
FEV <sub>1</sub> /FVC, %pred	$67.26 \pm 13.01$	$57.61 \pm 11.78$	$62.67 \pm 12.39$	0.09
RV, %pred	$147.99\pm43.14$	$150.04 \pm 39.57$	$161.82\pm74.00$	0.17
TLC, %pred	$108.15 \pm 15.67$	$117.58 \pm 15.31$	$118.04 \pm 18.63$	0.73
RV/TLC, %pred	$137.50\pm35.51$	$128.00\pm28.29$	$134.51\pm46.80$	0.75
D <sub>L</sub> CO, %pred	$64.45\pm21.65$	$63.56\pm17.52$	$68.40 \pm 19.20$	0.74
V <sub>A</sub> , %pred	$82.68 \pm 15.49$	$90.34 \pm 17.62$	$86.87 \pm 27.48$	0.56
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> , %pred	$71.64\pm25.31$	$70.91 \pm 17.66$	$87.63 \pm 16.65$	0.03
Peak work rate, %pred	$64.00\pm30.79$	$59.35\pm18.86$	$71.90\pm25.70$	0.35
<i>V</i> CO <sub>2</sub> (L/min)	$1.39\pm0.53$	$1.38\pm0.42$	$1.69\pm0.66$	0.18
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}$ (L/min)	$46.91 \pm 17.21$	$48.09 \pm 14.77$	$56.90 \pm 19.06$	0.18
$\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$ nadir	$35.03\pm5.88$	$35.31\pm3.77$	$34.42\pm 6.29$	0.89
maging				
TLV <sub>CT</sub> , L	$6.20\pm1.29$	$6.95 \pm 1.42$	$6.57 \pm 1.6$	0.36
LAA-950, %	$11.33 \pm 13.11$	$13.99\pm6.34$	$8.11\pm 6.04$	0.17
Pi10 Leq	$3.88 \pm 0.07$	$3.87\pm0.06$	$3.89 \pm 0.05$	0.68
BV5/TVV, mL	$0.69\pm0.06$	$0.70\pm0.05$	$0.72\pm0.04$	0.35
BV5-10/TVV, mL	$0.23\pm0.04$	$0.22\pm0.03$	$0.21\pm0.03$	0.47
BV10/TVV, mL	$0.08\pm0.03$	$0.08\pm0.03$	$0.07\pm0.02$	0.28
TVC, n	$14705\pm4196$	$16536\pm3996$	$15968\pm3993$	0.45
TVV/TLV, mL	$2.37\pm0.24$	$2.38\pm0.21$	$2.29\pm0.19$	0.41
Pa/Ao	$0.74\pm0.12$	$0.72\pm0.09$	$0.75\pm0.09$	0.66
Change in resting cardiac f	unction with iNO in th	e supine position		
$\Delta$ LV-Q, L/min	$0.06\pm0.26$	$\textbf{-0.15} \pm 0.58$	$\textbf{-0.71} \pm 0.61$	0.63
$\Delta TAPSE$ , mm	$\textbf{-0.06} \pm 0.30$	$\textbf{-0.18} \pm \textbf{0.21}$	$\textbf{-0.03} \pm 0.38$	0.44
$\Delta RVSP$ , mmHg	$-7.38\pm8.82$	$3.07\pm3.75$	$-4.32 \pm 4.16$	0.48

 Table 5.7: Comparison of responders vs. non-responders to iNO (tertiles)

Data are mean  $\pm$  SD for continuous variables, or % for categorical variables. BMI: body mass index; FEV<sub>1</sub>: forced expiratory volume in 1 sec; FVC: forced vital capacity; RV: residual volume; TLC: total lung capacity; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume;  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of O<sub>2</sub> consumption; TLV: CT-derived total lung volume; LAA-950%: low attenuation area of the lung with attenuation values below -950 HU on full inspiration CT; Pi10: average airway wall thickness normalized to a 'theoretical' airway lumen of 10mm inner perimeter; TVV: total vessel volume; BV5: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area <5mm<sup>2</sup>; BV5-10: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area between 5-10mm<sup>2</sup>; BV10: volume of blood vessels with a cross-sectional area >10mm<sup>2</sup>; TVC: total vessel count; Pa/Ao: pulmonary artery-to-aorta diameter ratio; TAPSE: tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion; HR: heart rate; SV: stroke volume; Q: cardiac output; LVOT: left-ventricular outflow tract; RVSP: right ventricular systolic pressure.

Data analyzed via one-way ANOVA and Pearson Chi2.



**Figure 5.1:** Study design. Visit 1: screening visit including participant enrollment, medical history and pre- and post-bronchodilator pulmonary function test (PFT) and symptom-limited incremental cardiopulmonary exercise test (CPET); Visit 2: resting cardiac ultrasound while breathing either iNO (room air with 40 ppm iNO) or room air (placebo: 21% O<sub>2</sub>, 79% N<sub>2</sub>; order randomized); Visits 3 & 4: incremental CPET breathing either room air or iNO (order randomized); Visit 5: prospective quantitative computed tomography (QCT) scan of the lungs.



Figure 5.2: CONSORT participant flow diagram. A: placebo, B: iNO.



**Figure 5.3:** A) Mean (p>0.05) and B) individual change in  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  (% predicted) with placebo vs iNO.  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption.



**Figure 5.4:** The unadjusted Pearson correlations between A) FEV<sub>1</sub>, B) D<sub>L</sub>CO, C) LnLAA-950% and D) TVC with change in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  % pred. FEV<sub>1</sub>: forced expiratory volume in 1 second; D<sub>L</sub>CO: diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; LnLAA-950: natural logarithm of low attenuation areas of the lung <-950 Hounsfield units; TVC: total vessel count;  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption.



**Figure 5.5:** Represents the association between change in  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir and the change in  $\dot{V}{\rm O}_{2\rm peak}$  % pred (Pearson R<sup>2</sup>= 0.07, p= 0.08).



Figure 5.6: Dyspnea responses to incremental exercise with placebo vs. iNO. Data are mean  $\pm$  SD.

# **CHAPTER 6: GENERAL DISCUSSION**

### 6.1 Dissertation overview

The overall purpose of this doctoral dissertation was to evaluate the impacts of pulmonary vascular structure and function on ventilation and exercise capacity in health and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). As summarized in **Figure 6.1**, which integrates the International Classification of Functioning framework, COPD is a complex, heterogenous disease, involving multiple factors (including personal, environmental, and pathophysiological processes), which together contribute to activity and participation limitations.



**Figure 6.1:** Chart of COPD disease pathway, integrated within the International Classification of Functioning (ICF) COPD framework.

In the first and second study of this dissertation, we used exploratory research methods to evaluate the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function with exercise capacity and physical activity. Data from both studies originated from the Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD) study, which is a multi-site, longitudinal study. In Study #1, we evaluated if baseline physical activity and exercise capacity (VO<sub>2peak</sub>) are associated with pulmonary diffusing capacity (D<sub>L</sub>CO) and quantitative computed tomography (CT) pulmonary vascular measurements. We found that in a cohort of 1,004 participants,  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was independently associated with  $D_LCO$ , total pulmonary blood vessel volume (TBV), volume of vessels  $< 5 \text{ mm}^2$ in cross-sectional area (BV5), and volume of vessels between 5-10 mm<sup>2</sup> in cross-sectional area (BV5-10) but not total airway count (TAC), even after controlling for severity of airflow obstruction (forced expiratory volume in 1 second [FEV<sub>1</sub>]), emphysema severity and body morphology. Further, we observed COPD by VO<sub>2peak</sub> interaction effects with TBV and BV5-10, suggesting that exercise capacity may be predictive of structural and functional differences in the pulmonary vasculature; and that these relationships are modified in COPD. Surprisingly, selfreported physical activity was not consistently associated with any CT-derived airway or pulmonary vascular measurements, suggesting that other variables, such as body morphology, emphysema, severity of airflow obstruction and VO<sub>2peak</sub> are more important determinants of airway count and pulmonary vascular volumes. Our findings suggest that  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  may be an important determinant of the pulmonary vasculature in adults with or without COPD. However, due to the cross-sectional design of the study, the directional relationship between pulmonary vascular structure/function with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  could not be determined.

The results from **Study #1** generated further questions about the longitudinal relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and pulmonary vascular structure and function. Therefore, **Study #2** was
completed to evaluate if higher baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub> is protective of pulmonary vascular structure/function decline over three years, or if higher baseline pulmonary vascular measures are protective of  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline over the same time period. A sub aim was to determine whether these associations are mediated by exercise ventilatory inefficiency ( $\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$  nadir). We found that higher baseline VO<sub>2peak</sub> was protective of small vessel volume decline in ES without COPD and in individuals with COPD, even after controlling for emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction. The inverse was not observed; pulmonary vascular structure/function measures were not directly associated with longitudinal decline in VO<sub>2peak</sub> in those at risk of developing COPD or in individuals with COPD. However, mediation analysis demonstrated that  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}{\rm CO}_2$  nadir mediates the relationship between baseline pulmonary vascular structure/function and  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline at 3years follow-up, suggesting a mechanistic role of baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function in determining decline in exercise capacity *through* exercise ventilatory efficiency in people with and without COPD. The latter finding provides further evidence suggesting that pulmonary vascular structure/function may be an appropriate therapeutic target to improve VO<sub>2peak</sub> through optimizing ventilatory efficiency in COPD.

In **Study #3**, we completed a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled cross-over trial to examine the effects of an acute inhaled selective pulmonary vasodilator (inhaled nitric oxide [iNO]) on  $\dot{V}_{\rm E}/\dot{V}$ CO<sub>2</sub>, dyspnea and  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> in patients with *mild to severe* COPD (NCT03679312). We aimed to identify characteristics (e.g., lung function or pulmonary vascular structure) of participants most likely to respond to iNO. Responses to the intervention were largely heterogeneous, with 29/52 patients demonstrating an increase in  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> with iNO. We found that there was no correlation between the change in  $\dot{V}$ O<sub>2peak</sub> at peak exercise; we found that TVC was a significant predictor of improved  $VO_{2peak}$  with iNO, even after accounting for severity of airflow obstruction, D<sub>L</sub>CO and emphysema. **Study #3** is the first to show that COPD patients with an intact pulmonary vasculature are more likely to respond favourably to iNO. This study increases our understanding of the complexities of COPD, and offers evidence suggesting that response to pulmonary vasodilators is independent of the degree of airflow obstruction and emphysema – a concept that has persisted for decades in the scientific literature.

#### 6.2 Major Findings

Taken together, the studies presented in this dissertation show that 1)  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and pulmonary vascular structure/function are positively associated, independent of traditional markers of COPD severity; 2) Individuals with higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  will show less decline in distal pulmonary vascular volumes over time. While having greater pulmonary vascular structure/function is not directly protective of decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ , the pulmonary vasculature exerts its effects on changes in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  through ventilatory efficiency; 3) Among all of the *a priori* selected markers of disease severity (FEV<sub>1</sub>, D<sub>L</sub>CO, emphysema, CT-measured pulmonary vascular structure), total vessel count was the only predictor of improvement in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  with acute selective pulmonary vasodilation. The entire body of this thesis substantiates the concept that COPD is much more than just airflow obstruction and emphysema. When considering COPD, as highlighted recently, we should use our senses, "*looking beyond the curtain of FEV*<sub>1</sub>" (203), to unveil the "*pulmonary vasculature in COPD: the silent component*" (152).

# 6.3 Cardiovascular function in COPD

While various tools were used to assess pulmonary vascular and cardiac structure/function in **Studies #1-3**, our results may not provide a full picture of the pathological changes associated

with COPD. Together, hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction, hypercapnia, acidosis, and pulmonary vascular remodelling can increase pulmonary vascular resistance leading to pulmonary hypertension (PH). However, the progressive increase in pulmonary artery pressure has been shown to be very slow in a large study evaluating COPD patients with no PH and mild-moderate hypoxemia at enrolment (204). Further, PH was shown to only occur in a minority of patients, with those with high exercising pulmonary pressures being more likely to develop resting PH over time (204). Chronic PH can lead to increased right ventricular (RV) afterload, leading to cor pulmonale (RV dilation and hypertrophy)(205). Further, distal pulmonary artery pruning (suggestive of capillary destruction) measured through quantitative CT in smokers and patients with COPD has been associated with cor pulmonale (94, 130, 206). Work from the MESA Study has described a new phenotype of RV dysfunction termed cor pulmonale parvus (parvus is from the Latin word parva meaning "small") (207). Briefly, increased intrathoracic pressure (as can occur with hyperinflation) impairs venous return and therefore reduces RV volume (with normal RV mass and ejection fraction). Cor pulmonale parvus is often found in emphysema (207). Segmentation of the vascular tree via quantitative CT imaging may provide insight into symmetric or asymmetric involvement of arterial and venous beds in COPD (130). For example, the pulmonary arterialvenous volume (A/V) ratio is a marker of dilation of the arteries relative to the veins (130). Rahaghi and colleagues (130) found that an increased A/V ratio in the large vessels (suggestive of arterial engorgement) was associated with reduced right ventricular ejection fraction (RVEF, indicating cor pulmonale), while small vessel A/V ratios were positively correlated with RVEF in smokers with moderate COPD (% emphysema was not reported). While the VIDA Diagnostics quantitative imaging software used in this thesis currently does not differentiate arteries from veins, this functionality may have provided stronger predictive power in identifying how higher exercise

capacity may be protective of pulmonary vascular decline, and may help us further identify characteristics of pulmonary vascular structure most responsive to pulmonary vasodilation.

Vasodilators can modulate cardiovascular function in several ways, including release of tonic vasoconstriction in the pulmonary, coronary and systemic circulations. iNO is an effective, selective pulmonary vasodilator which does not cause systemic hypotension (7, 178, 208). In **Study #3**, we enrolled non-hypoxemic patients with mild-moderate COPD with a normal ejection fraction, indicating the absence of heart failure and making it unlikely to observe changes in stroke volume or cardiac output (Q). Although we did not observe any changes in stroke volume or Q either at rest or at peak exercise with iNO, any potential effects of iNO on cardiac function would have been expected to occur secondary to pulmonary vasodilation, and not systemic vasodilation. Inhalation of NO would reduce pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR)(70), which is calculated as:

$$PVR = (mPAP - LAP) / Q$$

Where mPAP is mean pulmonary arterial pressure, LAP is left atrial pressure. As such, PVR represents the resistance to blood flow, and a reduction in PVR could thus decrease RV afterload and strain, therefore improving right heart function. However, Sitbon et al., showed that while iNO improved stroke volume in mildly hypoxemic patients with primary PH, it did *not* change Q in responders to iNO (209). This finding is surprising, as we would expect that improved pulmonary blood flow towards the left heart would increase diastolic filling (preload), thus improving stroke volume and subsequently Q. The reason for the absence of an effect on Q was due to a *decrease* in heart rate with iNO. Others have reported similar findings in COPD with and without PH, with no change in Q (7, 74, 75, 198). Conversely, Ashutosh et al., reported a rise in resting Q with iNO in hypoxemic patients with severe COPD (at risk of PH) (172). Given that "*Q is only as good as your worst ventricle*" (210), we would expect to observe improvements in Q with iNO in right

heart failure. Indeed, previous studies have reported that iNO increased Q in patients with acute right heart failure (211, 212), and that the etiology of right heart failure did not predict response to iNO (212). Finally, in patients with *left* heart failure, iNO caused a large increase in pulmonary artery wedge pressure (estimate of left ventricular filling pressure) secondary to decreased PVR, which contributed to a *reduction* in cardiac output, likely secondary to "excessive dilation" of the left ventricle (213). In conclusion, the effects of iNO on cardiovascular function appear to vary across studies, with the majority of findings suggesting that while iNO reduces PVR, it does not improve Q in COPD without overt right heart failure.

# 6.4 The pulmonary (micro)vascular phenotype: a previously identified therapeutic target?

Numerous review articles and communications have been published over the last few years discussing the pulmonary vasculature in the setting of COPD (152, 214-216). Although previous work in quantitative CT imaging of the lung has demonstrated physiological COPD phenotypes as being either emphysema dominant, small airway dysfunction dominant or mixed, more recent work in COPD has shown that some patients may develop a distinct pulmonary vascular phenotype (94, 214, 215). The pulmonary vascular phenotype in COPD is characterized by *severe PH*, less severe airflow limitation (mainly moderate obstruction), hypoxemia, very low D<sub>L</sub>CO, normo- or hypocapnia, and exercise intolerance caused by cardiovascular impairments (214, 217-219). PH has been found at various stages of COPD (220-222), with an estimated 30-70% of COPD patients having clinically significant pulmonary vascular disease (223-226). The primary cause of PH in COPD is pulmonary vascular remodeling, which affects small and precapillary arteries. Histologically, the most pronounced feature of pulmonary vascular remodeling in COPD is the thickening of the intimal layer (i.e., innermost layer) of muscular arteries, which is caused by

chronic smoke inhalation (152). Importantly, histologic remodelling has been shown to be associated with pulmonary vascular pruning on CT (153, 227). Current guidelines do not recommend targeted PAH therapy in individuals with PH caused by lung disease (214, 228), likely due to the adverse effects of pulmonary vasodilators on ventilation-perfusion matching and oxygen saturation in individuals with severe COPD (74, 75, 198, 229). Instead, treatment of the underlying lung condition is recommended, despite no evidence suggesting that treatment of the lung disease improves PH (151, 230).

However, we know that pulmonary vascular remodelling occurs overtime, with evidence suggesting that even individuals with *mild* COPD have evidence of impaired pulmonary vascular function (5). In their review article, Kovacs et al., propose that individuals with the "pulmonary vascular phenotype" characterized by severe PH, less severe airflow limitation and very low D<sub>L</sub>CO, are appropriate candidates for pulmonary vascular therapies (214). Given recent evidence that iNO effectively improves exercise capacity secondary to improved ventilatory efficiency and dyspnea in individuals with *mild* COPD with no evidence of PH (7), we propose re-evaluating, or expanding the definition of the "pulmonary vascular phenotype".

When also considering the results of **Study #3**, we propose that the "pulmonary vascular phenotype" appears to be independent of COPD severity (i.e., post-bronchodilator FEV<sub>1</sub>% predicted), emphysema severity, or D<sub>L</sub>CO. We found that TVC was the strongest predictor of response to iNO. A higher TVC likely represents less distal pulmonary vascular pruning, and is likely associated with a greater number of capillaries available to participate in gas-exchange (i.e., the pulmonary *micro*vascular phenotype). Attempts have been made to identify the phenotype of participants with PH (without COPD) who are most responsive to iNO. Work by Krasuski and colleagues (231) showed that individuals with RV diastolic dysfunction and right-ventricular

failure (*cor pulmonale*) were less likely to respond to iNO. The authors suggested that these predictors of response were likely signs of long-standing pulmonary hypertension (irreversible pulmonary vascular dysfunction). In patients with PH and left heart failure, low pulmonary arterial compliance, high pulmonary vascular resistance, and low diastolic blood pressure predict the non-responsiveness to intravenous nitroprusside (a systemic vasodilator), while right-sided heart failure predicted poor prognosis (232). While these findings are in individuals without COPD, they may offer insight and further clues on predictors of response to iNO in non-hypoxemic patients with COPD and no evidence of PH.

As discussed earlier in this chapter, COPD may contribute to the development of *cor pulmonale* (RV dilation and hypertrophy and reduced RVEF), or *cor pulmonale parvus* (characterized by impaired venous return and therefore reduced RV output due to increased intrathoracic pressure) (207, 233, 234). Given that cardiac (dys)function occurs along a continuum, the pulmonary vascular alterations discussed earlier would not be limited to individuals with right-sided dysfunction. Indeed, there is strong evidence to support that pulmonary vascular dysfunction precedes emphysema development (5). Therefore, assessment of large and small arteries and veins via quantitative CT may offer valuable insight in our quest to identify patients who would respond to pulmonary vascular targets.

In summary, the key points of this section are: 1) Previous work suggests that patients with *cor pulmonale* are less likely to respond positively to pulmonary vasodilators (231); and 2) Reduced RVEF (i.e., *cor pulmonale*) is associated with an increased large vessel A/V ratio but a reduced small vessel A/V ratio in COPD (130). Within the context of the findings reported in **Study #3** whereby responders to iNO appeared to have a greater number of intraparenchymal vessels, it is plausible that responders may be further differentiated from non-responders by

separating arteries from veins on CT. It is likely that responders would have less distal *arterial* pruning (larger arterial BV5/TVV), a lower large vessel A/V ratio (representing less arterial engorgement), and a higher small vessel A/V ratio. In contrast to the review by Kovacs et al., (214) on the pulmonary vascular phenotype, we would suggest there may be a pulmonary *micro*-vascular phenotype characterized by a preserved distal pulmonary vasculature, without PH and less proximal artery engorgement on imaging.

#### 6.5 The relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and pulmonary vascular function

Previous work from our laboratory has shown that people with COPD have persistently reduced pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (D<sub>L</sub>CO) compared to healthy controls, both at rest, and during exercise (6). D<sub>L</sub>CO can be broken down into its components: membrane diffusing capacity (Dm; reflecting the surface area available for gas exchange and alveolar membrane thickness), as well as pulmonary capillary blood volume (Vc; reflecting pulmonary capillary recruitment) (185). Therefore, pathological processes that decrease the surface area for gas-exchange (e.g., emphysema), increase membrane thickness (e.g., pulmonary edema or pulmonary hypertension), or reduce capillary blood volume can contribute to impairing D<sub>L</sub>CO. Indeed, previous work (87) found that CT-derived pulmonary vascular volumes were associated with D<sub>L</sub>CO in individuals with and without COPD, suggesting a link between pulmonary vascular structure and function. However, no study to-date has evaluated CT- pulmonary vascular structure measures alongside pulmonary vascular function estimates derived from the multiple fraction of inspired oxygen D<sub>L</sub>CO technique (i.e., Vc and Dm). Therefore, we completed exploratory analyses of data from 35 people with COPD enrolled in Study #3, and found that D<sub>L</sub>CO adjusted for alveolar volume was moderately correlated with TVV, BV5 and BV5-10 (175) (see Figure 6.2

**below**). Exploratory analyses revealed that among CT variables, Dm was associated with BV5-10 and TVV, while Vc was not associated with any CT pulmonary vascular measurements. Our results support an association between pulmonary vascular function as estimated via  $D_LCO$  and structure as measured through novel quantitative CT imaging.



Figure 6.2: A) 3D reconstruction of intraparenchymal pulmonary vessels in a participant with COPD. B-D) Pearson correlations between CT measured pulmonary vascular volumes with  $D_LCO$  adjusted for alveolar volume (B), Dm (C), and Vc (D).  $D_LCO$ : pulmonary diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide; Dm: diffusing membrane capacity; Vc: pulmonary capillary blood volume.

#### 6.6 Future directions and implications for the discipline

The previous studies discussed in this discussion section combined with the findings reported in Studies 1-3 support further exploration into the complex interactions between pulmonary vascular structure/function and exercise in health and COPD. Findings discussed in sections 6.3-6.5, support the further use of quantitative imaging analysis alongside lung function testing to gain a better understanding of the underlying pathological processes affecting individuals with COPD, and perhaps may be utilized to better identify candidates for pulmonary vascular therapies. For example, researchers may use techniques such as those used by Iyer and colleagues (235) to evaluate changes in peripheral pulmonary vascular perfusion (using CT) before and after administering pulmonary vascular therapies, and to evaluate whether these acute changes in pulmonary perfusion translate to improved pulmonary gas-exchange and vascular function (via the single breath multiple  $FiO_2$  D<sub>L</sub>CO technique). Future studies could further differentiate the artery vs. veinous adaptations occurring in patients with COPD using advanced image analysis techniques (130), as these parameters may help us more precisely predict response to selective pulmonary vasodilators, and perhaps better identify patients at risk of developing PH. These modalities may also help identify patients who might benefit the most from pulmonary rehabilitation, given that higher exercise capacity appears to protect from longitudinal decline in pulmonary vascular structure. Finally, Study #3 provides a physiological rationale for future studies to probe the physiological impacts of impaired pulmonary vascular structure and function, and explore practical pulmonary vascular therapies (such as inhaled Treprostinil). Future studies could also explore airway vs vascular phenotypes of COPD, or systemic vascular measures (e.g., circulating nitrates/nitrites, inflammatory markers, peripheral vascular function) that might further help in identifying responders to iNO.

#### 6.7 Summary and conclusion

In this dissertation, we probed the relationship between the pulmonary vasculature, ventilation and exercise capacity in health and COPD utilizing data from a large, population-based cohort, and through experimental manipulation of the pulmonary vasculature.

Pulmonary vascular pruning (i.e., remodelling and loss of the small pulmonary vessels) measured on CT is related to reduced 6-minute walk distance and increased mortality in patients COPD (94). Similarly, others (95) have shown that healthy adults *without* COPD with higher CT-derived pulmonary vascular volumes have increased  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ ; however, it was unclear whether these relationships existed in COPD, and whether these relationships differed across neversmokers, smokers and patients with COPD. In **Study #1**, we found a cross-sectional relationship between  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and resting pulmonary vascular structure and function (and vice-versa), in neversmokers, smokers and patients with COPD, independent of emphysema and airflow obstruction severity.

Since higher  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  and moderate-to-vigorous levels of regular physical activity have been associated with attenuated lung function decline and reduced COPD risk among smokers (92, 93), we wanted to identify whether higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was also protective of pulmonary vascular decline in smokers at risk of developing COPD, and in people with COPD. In **Study #2**, we found that 1) Independent of emphysema and degree of airflow obstruction, higher baseline  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  was protective of small vessel volume decline in ES without COPD and in individuals with COPD; 2) Pulmonary vascular structure/function measures were not associated with longitudinal decline in  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  in those at risk of developing COPD or in individuals with COPD; 3) However, baseline BV5/TVV and D<sub>L</sub>CO was associated with  $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$  nadir, which in turn was associated with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  decline at 3-years follow-up, suggesting a mechanistic role of baseline pulmonary vascular structure and function in determining decline in exercise capacity through exercise ventilatory efficiency in people with and without COPD.

Ventilatory inefficiency contributes to increasing dyspnea and exercise intolerance in people with COPD, and recent evidence shows that acute selective inhaled pulmonary vasodilation improves exercise capacity secondary to improved ventilatory efficiency and dyspnea in mild COPD (7). In **Study #3**, we demonstrated, for the first time in patients with mild-severe COPD, that responders to iNO have more intraparenchymal blood vessels, even after controlling for severity of airflow obstruction,  $D_LCO$  and emphysema.

Together, findings from this dissertation highlight the key role of pulmonary vascular structure and function in health and disease and shows that pulmonary vascular structure and function may be a modifiable factor to improve ventilation, dyspnea, and exercise capacity in those with COPD.

# 6.8 References

- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.
- Pepke-Zaba J, Higenbottam TW, Tuan Dinh-Xuan A, Stone D, Wallwork J. Inhaled nitric oxide as a cause of selective pulmonary vasodilatation in pulmonary hypertension. *The Lancet* 1991; 338: 1173-1174.
- 74. Barberà JA, Roger N, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, Rovira I, Higenbottam TW. Worsening of pulmonary gas exchange with nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The Lancet* 1996; 347: 436-440.
- 75. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- 87. Synn AJ, Li W, San José Estépar R, Zhang C, Washko GR, O'Connor GT, et al. Radiographic pulmonary vessel volume, lung function and airways disease in the Framingham Heart Study. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 54: 1900408.
- 92. Hansen GM, Marott JL, Holtermann A, Gyntelberg F, Lange P, Jensen MT. Midlife cardiorespiratory fitness and the long-term risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2019; 74: 843-848.
- 93. Garcia-Aymerich J, Lange P, Benet M, Schnohr P, Anto JM. Regular physical activity modifies smoking-related lung function decline and reduces risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a population-based cohort study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007; 175: 458-463.
- 94. Washko GR, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Vegas Sanchez-Ferrero G, Rahaghi FN, Come CE, et al. Arterial Vascular Pruning, Right Ventricular Size, and Clinical Outcomes in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. A Longitudinal Observational Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019; 200: 454-461.
- 95. McNeill J, Chernofsky A, Nayor M, Rahaghi FN, San Jose Estepar R, Washko G, et al. The association of lung function and pulmonary vasculature volume with cardiorespiratory fitness in the community. *Eur Respir J* 2022.
- 130. Rahaghi FN, Wells JM, Come CE, De La Bruere IA, Bhatt SP, Ross JC, et al. Arterial and Venous Pulmonary Vascular Morphology and Their Relationship to Findings in Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Smokers. *J Comput Assist Tomogr* 2016; 40: 948-952.
- 151. Peinado VI, Barberá JA, Abate P, Ramírez J, Roca J, Santos S, et al. Inflammatory reaction in pulmonary muscular arteries of patients with mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999; 159: 1605-1611.
- 152. Blanco I, Piccari L, Barbera JA. Pulmonary vasculature in COPD: The silent component. *Respirology* 2016; 21: 984-994.

- 153. Synn AJ, Margerie-Mellon C, Jeong SY, Rahaghi FN, Jhun I, Washko GR, et al. Vascular remodeling of the small pulmonary arteries and measures of vascular pruning on computed tomography. *Pulm Circ* 2021; 11: 20458940211061284.
- 172. Ashutosh K, Phadke K, Jackson JF, Steele D. Use of nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2000; 55: 109.
- 175. Collins S, Kirby M, Perka J, Weinkauf A, Singh GV, Thompson S, et al. Examining the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a cross-sectional analysis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2023; 62: PA3557.
- 178. Brotto AR, Phillips DB, Meah VL, Ross BA, Fuhr DP, Beaudry RI, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide does not improve maximal oxygen consumption in endurance trained and untrained healthy individuals. *European Journal of Applied Physiology* 2022; 122: 703-715.
- 185. Roughton FJ, Forster RE. Relative importance of diffusion and chemical reaction rates in determining rate of exchange of gases in the human lung, with special reference to true diffusing capacity of pulmonary membrane and volume of blood in the lung capillaries. J Appl Physiol 1957; 11: 290-302.
- 198. Katayama Y, Higenbottam TW, Diaz de Atauri MJ, Cremona G, Akamine S, Barbera JA, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide and arterial oxygen tension in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and severe pulmonary hypertension. *Thorax* 1997; 52: 120-124.
- 203. Kakavas S, Kotsiou OS, Perlikos F, Mermiri M, Mavrovounis G, Gourgoulianis K, et al. Pulmonary function testing in COPD: looking beyond the curtain of FEV1. *npj Primary Care Respiratory Medicine* 2021; 31: 23.
- 204. Kessler R, Faller M, Weitzenblum E, Chaouat A, Aykut A, Ducoloné A, et al. "Natural History" of Pulmonary Hypertension in a Series of 131 Patients with Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2001; 164: 219-224.
- 205. MacNee W. Pathophysiology of cor pulmonale in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Part One. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1994; 150: 833-852.
- 206. Pistenmaa CL, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Come CE, Diaz AA, Rahaghi FN, et al. Pulmonary Arterial Pruning and Longitudinal Change in Percent Emphysema and Lung Function: The Genetic Epidemiology of COPD Study. *Chest* 2021; 160: 470-480.
- 207. Kawut SM, Poor HD, Parikh MA, Hueper K, Smith BM, Bluemke DA, et al. Cor Pulmonale Parvus in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease and Emphysema: The MESA COPD Study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2014; 64: 2000-2009.
- 208. Balzer DT, Kort HW, Day RW, Corneli HM, Kovalchin JP, Cannon BC, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide as a preoperative test (INOP Test I) the INOP test study group. *Circulation* 2002; 106: I-76-I-81.
- 209. Sitbon O, Brenot F, Denjean A, Bergeron A, Parent F, Azarian R, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide as a screening vasodilator agent in primary pulmonary hypertension. A dose-response study and comparison with prostacyclin. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1995; 151: 384-389.
- 210. La Gerche A, Rakhit DJ, Claessen G. Exercise and the right ventricle: a potential Achilles' heel. *Cardiovascular Research* 2017; 113: 1499-1508.

- 211. Benzing A, Mols G, Beyer U, Geiger K. Large increase in cardiac output in a patient with ARDS and acute right heart failure during inhalation of nitric oxide. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1997; 41: 643-646.
- 212. Bhorade S, Christenson J, O'Connor M, Lavoie A, Pohlman A, Hall JB. Response to inhaled nitric oxide in patients with acute right heart syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999; 159: 571-579.
- 213. Loh E, Stamler JS, Hare JM, Loscalzo J, Colucci WS. Cardiovascular effects of inhaled nitric oxide in patients with left ventricular dysfunction. *Circulation* 1994; 90: 2780-2785.
- 214. Kovacs G, Agusti A, Barberà JA, Celli B, Criner G, Humbert M, et al. Pulmonary Vascular Involvement in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Is There a Pulmonary Vascular Phenotype? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2018; 198: 1000-1011.
- 215. Weatherald J, Montani D, Humbert M. Seeing the Forest for the (Arterial) Tree: Vascular Pruning and the Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Pulmonary Vascular Phenotype. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019; 200: 406-408.
- 216. Weatherald J, Sattler C, Garcia G, Laveneziana P. Ventilatory response to exercise in cardiopulmonary disease: the role of chemosensitivity and dead space. *European Respiratory Journal* 2018; 51: 1700860.
- 217. Nathan SD, Barbera JA, Gaine SP, Harari S, Martinez FJ, Olschewski H, et al. Pulmonary hypertension in chronic lung disease and hypoxia. *European Respiratory Journal* 2019; 53: 1801914.
- 218. Boerrigter BG, Bogaard HJ, Trip P, Groepenhoff H, Rietema H, Holverda S, et al. Ventilatory and Cardiocirculatory Exercise Profiles in COPD: The Role of Pulmonary Hypertension. *CHEST* 2012; 142: 1166-1174.
- 219. Chaouat A, Bugnet A-S, Kadaoui N, Schott R, Enache I, Ducoloné A, et al. Severe Pulmonary Hypertension and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2005; 172: 189-194.
- 220. Blanco I, Tura-Ceide O, Peinado VI, Barberà JA. Updated Perspectives on Pulmonary Hypertension in COPD. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2020; 15: 1315-1324.
- 221. Santos S, Peinado VI, Ramírez J, Melgosa T, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, et al. Characterization of pulmonary vascular remodelling in smokers and patients with mild COPD. *European Respiratory Journal* 2002; 19: 632-638.
- 222. Peinado VI, Gómez FP, Barberà JA, Roman A, Angels Montero M, Ramírez J, et al. Pulmonary vascular abnormalities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease undergoing lung transplant. *The Journal of Heart and Lung Transplantation* 2013; 32: 1262-1269.
- 223. Falk JA, Kadiev S, Criner GJ, Scharf SM, Minai OA, Diaz P. Cardiac disease in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2008; 5: 543-548.
- 224. Chaouat A, Naeije R, Weitzenblum E. Pulmonary hypertension in COPD. *European Respiratory Journal* 2008; 32: 1371-1385.
- 225. Chatila WM, Thomashow BM, Minai OA, Criner GJ, Make BJ. Comorbidities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2008; 5: 549-555.
- 226. Minai OA, Chaouat A, Adnot S. Pulmonary hypertension in COPD: epidemiology, significance, and management: pulmonary vascular disease: the global perspective. *Chest* 2010; 137: 39s-51s.
- 227. Rahaghi FN, Argemí G, Nardelli P, Domínguez-Fandos D, Arguis P, Peinado VI, et al. Pulmonary vascular density: comparison of findings on computed tomography imaging with histology. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 54.

- 228. Galiè N, Humbert M, Vachiery J-L, Gibbs S, Lang I, Torbicki A, et al. 2015 ESC/ERS Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of pulmonary hypertension. The Joint Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Pulmonary Hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Respiratory Society (ERS): Endorsed by: Association for European Paediatric and Congenital Cardiology (AEPC), International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation (ISHLT). *Eur Respir J* 2015; 46: 903-975.
- 229. Blanco I, Gimeno E, Munoz PA, Pizarro S, Gistau C, Rodriguez-Roisin R, et al. Hemodynamic and gas exchange effects of sildenafil in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and pulmonary hypertension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 270-278.
- 230. Nicolls MR, Voelkel NF. The Roles of Immunity in the Prevention and Evolution of Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2017; 195: 1292-1299.
- 231. Krasuski RA, Warner JJ, Wang A, Harrison JK, Tapson VF, Bashore TM. Inhaled nitric oxide selectively dilates pulmonary vasculature in adult patients with pulmonary hypertension, irrespective of etiology. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2000; 36: 2204-2211.
- 232. Ghio S, Crimi G, Houston B, Montalto C, Garascia A, Boffini M, et al. Nonresponse to Acute Vasodilator Challenge and Prognosis in Heart Failure With Pulmonary Hypertension. *Journal of Cardiac Failure* 2021; 27: 869-876.
- 233. Jörgensen K, Müller MF, Nel J, Upton RN, Houltz E, Ricksten SE. Reduced intrathoracic blood volume and left and right ventricular dimensions in patients with severe emphysema: an MRI study. *Chest* 2007; 131: 1050-1057.
- 234. Barr RG, Bluemke DA, Ahmed FS, Carr JJ, Enright PL, Hoffman EA, et al. Percent Emphysema, Airflow Obstruction, and Impaired Left Ventricular Filling. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2010; 362: 217-227.
- 235. Iyer KS, Newell JD, Jr., Jin D, Fuld MK, Saha PK, Hansdottir S, et al. Quantitative dualenergy computed tomography supports a vascular etiology of smoking-induced Inflammatory lung disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2016; 193: 652-661.

## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Collaborators GBoDCRD. Prevalence and attributable health burden of chronic respiratory diseases, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet Respir Med* 2020; 8: 585-596.
- 2. Mathers CD, Loncar D. Projections of Global Mortality and Burden of Disease from 2002 to 2030. *PLOS Medicine* 2006; 3: e442.
- Agustí A, Celli BR, Criner GJ, Halpin D, Anzueto A, Barnes P, et al. Global Initiative for Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2023 Report: GOLD Executive Summary. *Eur Respir* J 2023; 61.
- 4. Portney LG, Watkins MP. Foundations of clinical research: applications to practice. Pearson/Prentice Hall Upper Saddle River, NJ; 2009.
- 5. Hueper K, Vogel-Claussen J, Parikh MA, Austin JH, Bluemke DA, Carr J, et al. Pulmonary microvascular blood flow in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and emphysema. The MESA COPD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 192: 570-580.
- Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Resp Med* 2018; 145: 57-65.
- Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Ross BA, Bryan TL, Wong EYL, Meah VL, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide improves ventilatory efficiency and exercise capacity in patients with mild COPD: A randomized-control cross-over trial. *The Journal of Physiology* 2021; 599: 1665-1683.
- Vogelmeier CF, Criner GJ, Martinez FJ, Anzueto A, Barnes PJ, Bourbeau J, et al. Global Strategy for the Diagnosis, Management and Prevention of Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease 2017 Report GOLD Executive Summary. 2017. p. 575-601.
- 9. Buist AS, McBurnie MA, Vollmer WM, Gillespie S, Burney P, Mannino DM, et al. International variation in the prevalence of COPD (the BOLD Study): a population-based prevalence study. *Lancet (London, England)* 2007; 370: 741-750.
- Vestbo J, Hurd SS, Agustí AG, Jones PW, Vogelmeier C, Anzueto A, et al. Global strategy for the diagnosis, management, and prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: GOLD executive summary. *American Journal Of Respiratory And Critical Care Medicine* 2013; 187: 347-365.
- 11. O'Donnell DE, Parker CM. COPD exacerbations. 3: Pathophysiology; 2006. p. 354-361.
- 12. Snider GL, Kleinerman JL, Thurlbeck WM, Bengali ZH. The definition of emphysema: Report of a national heart lung and blood institute, Division of lung diseases workshop. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1985; 1232: 182-185.
- Grydeland TB, Thorsen E, Dirksen A, Jensen R, Coxson HO, Pillai SG, et al. Quantitative CT measures of emphysema and airway wall thickness are related to D(L)CO. *Respir Med* 2011; 105: 343-351.
- 14. Hogg JC, Timens W. The pathology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Annual Review Of Pathology* 2009; 4: 435-459.
- 15. Ofir D, Laveneziana P, Webb KA, Lam YM, O'Donnell DE. Mechanisms of dyspnea during cycle exercise in symptomatic patients with GOLD stage I chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2008; 177: 622-629.
- 16. Guenette JA, Chin RC, Cheng S, Dominelli PB, Raghavan N, Webb KA, et al. Mechanisms of exercise intolerance in global initiative for chronic obstructive lung disease grade 1 COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2014; 44: 1177-1187.

- 17. Elbehairy AF, Ciavaglia CE, Webb KA, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Mourad SM, et al. Pulmonary Gas Exchange Abnormalities in Mild Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Implications for Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 1384-1394.
- O'Donnell DE, Bain DJ, Webb KA. Factors contributing to relief of exertional breathlessness during hyperoxia in chronic airflow limitation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 155: 530-535.
- 19. O'Donnell DE, Bertley JC, Chau LK, Webb KA. Qualitative aspects of exertional breathlessness in chronic airflow limitation: pathophysiologic mechanisms. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1997; 155: 109-115.
- 20. Neder JA, Alharbi A, Berton DC, Alencar MC, Arbex FF, Hirai DM, et al. Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency Adds to Lung Function in Predicting Mortality in COPD. *COPD* 2016; 13: 416-424.
- 21. Guenette JA, Webb KA, O'Donnell DE. Does dynamic hyperinflation contribute to dyspnoea during exercise in patients with COPD? *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40: 322-329.
- 22. O'Donnell DE, Webb KA. The major limitation to exercise performance in COPD is dynamic hyperinflation. *J Appl Physiol* 2008; 105: 753-755.
- 23. Laveneziana P, Webb KA, Wadell K, Neder JA, O'Donnell DE. Does expiratory muscle activity influence dynamic hyperinflation and exertional dyspnea in COPD? *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 199: 24-33.
- 24. O'Donnell DE, Guenette JA, Maltais F, Webb KA. Decline of resting inspiratory capacity in COPD: the impact on breathing pattern, dyspnea, and ventilatory capacity during exercise. *Chest* 2012; 141: 753-762.
- 25. Mahler DA, O'Donnell DE. Dyspnea : mechanisms, measurement, and management. Taylor & Francis; 2014.
- O'Donnell DE, Hamilton AL, Webb KA. Sensory-mechanical relationships during highintensity, constant-work-rate exercise in COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2006; 101: 1025-1035.
- 27. Elbehairy AF, Ciavaglia CE, Webb KA, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Mourad SM, et al. Pulmonary gas exchange abnormalities in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. implications for dyspnea and exercise intolerance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 1384-1394.
- 28. Neder JA, Berton DC, Arbex FF, Alencar MC, Rocha A, Sperandio PA, et al. Physiological and clinical relevance of exercise ventilatory efficiency in COPD. *The European respiratory journal* 2017; 49.
- 29. Mahut B, Chevalier-Bidaud B, Plantier L, Essalhi M, Callens E, Graba S, et al. Diffusing Capacity for Carbon Monoxide is Linked to Ventilatory Demand in Patients with Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2012; 9: 16-21.
- 30. Neder JA, Berton DC, Müller PdT, Elbehairy AF, Rocha A, Palange P, et al. Ventilatory Inefficiency and Exertional Dyspnea in Early Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Annals of the American Thoracic Society* 2017; 14: S22-S29.
- 31. Neder JA, Arbex FF, Alencar MC, O'Donnell CD, Cory J, Webb KA, et al. Exercise ventilatory inefficiency in mild to end-stage COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2015; 45: 377-387.
- 32. Smith BM, Jensen D, Brosseau M, Benedetti A, Coxson HO, Bourbeau J. Impact of pulmonary emphysema on exercise capacity and its physiological determinants in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Scientific Reports* 2018; 8: 1-10.

- Neder JA, Alharbi A, Berton DC, Alencar MC, Arbex FF, Hirai DM, et al. Ventilatory inefficiency adds to lung function in predicting mortality in COPD. COPD 2016; 13: 416-424.
- O'Donnell DE, James MD, Milne KM, Neder JA. The Pathophysiology of Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Clinics in Chest Medicine* 2019; 40: 343-366.
- 35. O'Donnell DE, Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Webb KA, Neder JA, Mahler DA. Exertional dyspnoea in COPD: the clinical utility of cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Eur Respir Rev* 2016; 25: 333-347.
- 36. Phillips DB, Collins SÉ, Stickland MK. Measurement and Interpretation of Exercise Ventilatory Efficiency. *Frontiers in Physiology* 2020; 11.
- 37. Whipp BJ, Ward SA. Cardiopulmonary coupling during exercise. *J Exp Biol* 1982; 100: 175-193.
- 38. Wasserman K, Hansen JE, Sue DY, Stringer WW, Sietsema KE, Sun X-G, et al. Principles of exercise testing and interpretation : including pathophysiology and clinical applications.: Wolters Kluwer Health/Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2012.
- 39. Mezzani A, Agostoni P, Cohen-Solal A, Corrà U, Jegier A, Kouidi E, et al. Standards for the use of cardiopulmonary exercise testing for the functional evaluation of cardiac patients: a report from the Exercise Physiology Section of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation. *European journal of cardiovascular prevention and rehabilitation : official journal of the European Society of Cardiology, Working Groups on Epidemiology & Prevention and Cardiac Rehabilitation and Exercise Physiology 2009*; 16: 249-267.
- 40. Hill AV, Long CNH, Lupton H. Muscular Exercise, Lactic Acid and the Supply and Utilisation of Oxygen. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B, Containing Papers of a Biological Character* 1924; 97: 155.
- 41. Whipp BJ, Ward SA. Cardiopulmonary coupling during exercise. *The Journal Of Experimental Biology* 1982; 100: 175-193.
- 42. Whipp BJ, Ward SA, Wasserman K. Ventilatory responses to exercise and their control in man. *American Review of Respiratory Disease* 1984; 129: S17-s20.
- 43. Teopompi E, Tzani P, Aiello M, Gioia MR, Marangio E, Chetta A. Excess ventilation and ventilatory constraints during exercise in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 197: 9-14.
- 44. Paoletti P, De Filippis F, Fraioli F, Cinquanta A, Valli G, Laveneziana P, et al. Cardiopulmonary exercise testing (CPET) in pulmonary emphysema. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology* 2011; 179: 167-173.
- 45. Jensen D, O'Donnell DE, Li R, Luo Y-M. Effects of dead space loading on neuro-muscular and neuro-ventilatory coupling of the respiratory system during exercise in healthy adults: implications for dyspnea and exercise tolerance. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology* 2011; 179: 219-226.
- Peinado VI, Barbera JA, Ramirez J, Gomez FP, Roca J, Jover L, et al. Endothelial dysfunction in pulmonary arteries of patients with mild COPD. *Lung Cell Mol Physiol* 1998; 18: L908-L913.
- 47. Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Phillips DB, Wong EYL, Bhutani M, Michaelchuk WW, et al. Pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise is diminished in mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Respiratory Medicine* 2018; 145: 57-65.

- 48. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Diepen Sv, Bryan TL, et al. The supine position improves but does not normalize the blunted pulmonary capillary blood volume response to exercise in mild COPD. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2020; 128: 925-933.
- 49. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat Me, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. *American Journal Of Respiratory And Critical Care Medicine* 2018; 197: 56-65.
- 50. Alford SK, Beek EJRv, McLennan G, Hoffman EA, Weibel ER. Heterogeneity of pulmonary perfusion as a mechanistic image-based phenotype in emphysema susceptible smokers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2010; 107: 7485.
- 51. Estepar RSJ, Kinney GL, Cho MH, Hersh CP, Schroeder JD, Reilly JJ, et al. Computed Tomographic Measures of Pulmonary Vascular Morphology in Smokers and Their Clinical Implications. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine* 2013: 231.
- 52. Morrison NJ, Abboud RT, Müller NL, Miller RR, Gibson NN, Nelems B, et al. Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume in Emphysema. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1990: 53.
- 53. Seiichiro S, Norbert FV, Koichiro T. The vascular bed in COPD: pulmonary hypertension and pulmonary vascular alterations. *European Respiratory Review* 2014: 350.
- 54. Gibson GJ. Clinical tests of respiratory function. Hodder Arnold; 2009.
- Barbera JA. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. In: Wagner JRRR-RaPD, editor. Pulmonary and Peripheral Gas Exchange in Health and Disease. New York: Dekker; 2000. p. 229 -261.
- 56. Barbera JA, Roca J, Ferrer A, Felez MA, Diaz O, Roger N, et al. Mechanisms of worsening gas exchange during acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The European respiratory journal* 1997: 1285.
- 57. Polverino E, Gomez FP, Manrique H, Soler N, Roca J, Barbera JA, et al. Gas exchange response to short-acting β2-agonists in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease severe exacerbations. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine* 2007: 350.
- 58. West JB. Causes of carbon dioxide retention in lung disease. *The New England Journal Of Medicine* 1971; 284: 1232-1236.
- 59. Wagner PD, Dantzker DR, Dueck R, Clausen JL, West JB. Ventilation-perfusion inequality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Clin Invest* 1977; 59: 203-216.
- 60. Rodriguez-Roisin R, Drakulovic M, Rodriguez DA, Roca J, Barbera JA, Wagner PD. Ventilation-perfusion imbalance and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease staging severity. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2009; 106: 1902-1908.
- 61. Thadani U, Parker JO. Hemodynamics at rest and during supine and sitting bicycle exercise in normal subjects. *Am J Cardiol* 1978; 41: 52-59.
- 62. Stickland MK, Lindinger MI, Olfert IM, Heigenhauser GJ, Hopkins SR. Pulmonary gas exchange and acid-base balance during exercise. *Compr Physiol* 2013; 3: 693-739.
- 63. Ross BA, Brotto AR, Fuhr DP, Phillips DB, Van Diepen S, Bryan TL, et al. The Supine Position Improves but does not Normalize the Blunted Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume Response to Exercise in Mild COPD. *Journal of applied physiology (Bethesda, Md : 1985)* 2020.

- 64. Ferrer E, Peinado VI, Díez M, Carrasco JL, Musri MM, Martínez A, et al. Effects of cigarette smoke on endothelial function of pulmonary arteries in the guinea pig. *Respiratory research* 2009; 10: 76-76.
- 65. Wright JL, Churg A. Effect of long-term cigarette smoke exposure on pulmonary vascular structure and function in the guinea pig. *Exp Lung Res* 1991; 17: 997-1009.
- 66. Polverino F, Celli BR, Owen CA. COPD as an endothelial disorder: endothelial injury linking lesions in the lungs and other organs? (2017 Grover Conference Series). *Pulmonary circulation* 2018; 8: 2045894018758528-2045894018758528.
- 67. Wright JL, Churg A. Effect of long-term cigarette smoke exposure on pulmonary vascular structure and function in the guinea pig. *Experimental Lung Research* 1991; 17: 997-1009.
- 68. Wright JL, Churg A. Cigarette smoke causes physiologic and morphologic changes of emphysema in the guinea pig. *The American Review Of Respiratory Disease* 1990; 142: 1422-1428.
- 69. Frostell C, Fratacci MD, Wain JC, Jones R, Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide. A selective pulmonary vasodilator reversing hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. *Circulation* 1991; 83: 2038-2047.
- Pepke-Zaba J, Higenbottam TW, Tuan Dinh-Xuan A, Stone D, Wallwork J. Inhaled nitric oxide as a cause of selective pulmonary vasodilatation in pulmonary hypertension. *The Lancet* 1991; 338: 1173-1174.
- 71. Tabuchi A, Styp-Rekowska B, Slutsky AS, Wagner PD, Pries AR, Kuebler WM. Precapillary oxygenation contributes relevantly to gas exchange in the intact lung. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 188: 474-481.
- 72. Stickland MK, Tedjasaputra V, Fuhr DP, Wagner HE, Collins SÉ, Byers BW, et al. Precapillary pulmonary gas exchange is similar for oxygen and inert gases. *Journal of Physiology* 2019; 597: 5385-5397.
- 73. Ichinose F, Roberts JD, Jr., Zapol WM. Inhaled nitric oxide: a selective pulmonary vasodilator: current uses and therapeutic potential. *Circulation* 2004; 109: 3106-3111.
- 74. Barberà JA, Roger N, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, Rovira I, Higenbottam TW. Worsening of pulmonary gas exchange with nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *The Lancet* 1996; 347: 436-440.
- 75. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- 76. Green DJ, Maiorana A, O'Driscoll G, Taylor R. Effect of exercise training on endotheliumderived nitric oxide function in humans. *J Physiol* 2004; 561: 1-25.
- 77. Santus P, Radovanovic D, Balzano G, Pecchiari M, Raccanelli R, Sarno N, et al. Improvements in Lung Diffusion Capacity following Pulmonary Rehabilitation in COPD with and without Ventilation Inhomogeneity. *Respiration* 2016; 92: 295-307.
- 78. Vivodtzev I, Minet C, Wuyam B, Borel JC, Vottero G, Monneret D, et al. Significant improvement in arterial stiffness after endurance training in patients with COPD. *Chest* 2010; 137: 585-592.
- 79. Bourbeau J, Tan WC, Benedetti A, Aaron SD, Chapman KR, Coxson HO, et al. Canadian Cohort Obstructive Lung Disease (CanCOLD): Fulfilling the need for longitudinal observational studies in COPD. *COPD* 2014; 11: 125-132.

- 80. Calverley PM, Anderson JA, Celli B, Ferguson GT, Jenkins C, Jones PW, et al. Salmeterol and fluticasone propionate and survival in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *N Engl J Med* 2007; 356: 775-789.
- 81. Naeije R, Chesler N. Pulmonary circulation at exercise. Compr Physiol 2012; 2: 711-741.
- 82. Zavorsky GS, Smoliga JM. The association between cardiorespiratory fitness and pulmonary diffusing capacity. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2017; 241: 28-35.
- 83. Elbehairy AF, Faisal A, Guenette JA, Jensen D, Webb KA, Ahmed R, et al. Resting Physiological Correlates of Reduced Exercise Capacity in Smokers with Mild Airway Obstruction. *COPD* 2017: 1-9.
- Jones JH, Zelt JT, Hirai DM, Diniz CV, Zaza A, O'Donnell DE, et al. Emphysema on Thoracic CT and Exercise Ventilatory Inefficiency in Mild-to-Moderate COPD. COPD 2017; 14: 210-218.
- 85. Lalande S, Yerly P, Faoro V, Naeije R. Pulmonary vascular distensibility predicts aerobic capacity in healthy individuals. *J Physiol* 2012; 590: 4279-4288.
- Tedjasaputra V, Bouwsema MM, Stickland MK. Effect of aerobic fitness on capillary blood volume and diffusing membrane capacity responses to exercise. *J Physiol* 2016; 594: 4359-4370.
- 87. Synn AJ, Li W, San José Estépar R, Zhang C, Washko GR, O'Connor GT, et al. Radiographic pulmonary vessel volume, lung function and airways disease in the Framingham Heart Study. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 54: 1900408.
- 88. Estépar RS, Kinney GL, Black-Shinn JL, Bowler RP, Kindlmann GL, Ross JC, et al. Computed tomographic measures of pulmonary vascular morphology in smokers and their clinical implications. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 188: 231-239.
- 89. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Yamashiro T, Estepar RS, Diaz A, Silverman EK, et al. Pulmonary hypertension and computed tomography measurement of small pulmonary vessels in severe emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 218-225.
- 90. Matsuoka S, Washko GR, Dransfield MT, Yamashiro T, San Jose Estepar R, Diaz A, et al. Quantitative CT measurement of cross-sectional area of small pulmonary vessel in COPD: correlations with emphysema and airflow limitation. *Acad Radiol* 2010; 17: 93-99.
- 91. Shimizu K, Konno S, Makita H, Kimura H, Kimura H, Suzuki M, et al. Transfer coefficients better reflect emphysematous changes than carbon monoxide diffusing capacity in obstructive lung diseases. *J Appl Physiol* 2018; 125: 183-189.
- 92. Hansen GM, Marott JL, Holtermann A, Gyntelberg F, Lange P, Jensen MT. Midlife cardiorespiratory fitness and the long-term risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2019; 74: 843-848.
- 93. Garcia-Aymerich J, Lange P, Benet M, Schnohr P, Anto JM. Regular physical activity modifies smoking-related lung function decline and reduces risk of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a population-based cohort study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007; 175: 458-463.
- 94. Washko GR, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Vegas Sanchez-Ferrero G, Rahaghi FN, Come CE, et al. Arterial Vascular Pruning, Right Ventricular Size, and Clinical Outcomes in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. A Longitudinal Observational Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019; 200: 454-461.
- 95. McNeill J, Chernofsky A, Nayor M, Rahaghi FN, San Jose Estepar R, Washko G, et al. The association of lung function and pulmonary vasculature volume with cardiorespiratory fitness in the community. *Eur Respir J* 2022.

- 96. Collins S, Kirby M, Smith BM, O'Donnell DE, Tan WC, Bourbeau J, et al. Physical Activity and Exercise Capacity, and Their Relation to Pulmonary Vascular Function in COPD: Results from a Multicenter, Population-Based Study. American Thoracic Society. San Francisco: Am J Resp Crit Care Med; 2022. p. A3728-A3728.
- 97. Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, Baur X, Hall GL, Culver BH, et al. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40: 1324-1343.
- 98. Stanojevic S, Graham BL, Cooper BG, Thompson BR, Carter KW, Francis RW, et al. Official ERS technical standards: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for the carbon monoxide transfer factor for Caucasians. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 99. Garcia-Rio F, Dorgham A, Pino JM, Villasante C, Garcia-Quero C, Alvarez-Sala R. Lung volume reference values for women and men 65 to 85 years of age. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2009; 180: 1083-1091.
- 100. Hall GL, Filipow N, Ruppel G, Okitika T, Thompson B, Kirkby J, et al. Official ERS technical standard: Global Lung Function Initiative reference values for static lung volumes in individuals of European ancestry. *Eur Respir J* 2021; 57.
- 101. American Thoracic S, American College of Chest P. ATS/ACCP Statement on cardiopulmonary exercise testing. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 211-277.
- 102. Macintyre N, Crapo RO, Viegi G, Johnson DC, van der Grinten CP, Brusasco V, et al. Standardisation of the single-breath determination of carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 720-735.
- 103. Wanger J, Clausen JL, Coates A, Pedersen OF, Brusasco V, Burgos F, et al. Standardisation of the measurement of lung volumes. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 511-522.
- 104. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, et al. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 2005; 26: 319-338.
- 105. ATS. Standards for the diagnosis and care of patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma. This official statement of the American Thoracic Society was adopted by the ATS Board of Directors, November 1986. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 136: 225-244.
- 106. Kirby M, Tanabe N, Tan WC, Zhou G, Obeidat M, Hague CJ, et al. Total Airway Count on Computed Tomography and the Risk of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Progression. Findings from a Population-based Study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2018; 197: 56-65.
- 107. Lewthwaite H, Benedetti A, Stickland MK, Bourbeau J, Guenette JA, Maltais F, et al. Normative Peak Cardiopulmonary Exercise Test Responses in Canadian Adults Aged ≥40 Years. *Chest* 2020; 158: 2532-2545.
- 108. Müller NL, Staples CA, Miller RR, Abboud RT. Density mask: an objective method to quantitate emphysema using computed tomography. *Chest* 1988; 94: 782-787.
- 109. Gevenois PA, De Vuyst P, De Maertelaer V, Zanen J, Jacobovitz D, Cosio MG, et al. Comparison of computed density and microscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1996; 154: 187-192.
- 110. Gevenois PA, De Maertelaer V, De Vuyst P, Zanen J, Yernault JC. Comparison of computed density and macroscopic morphometry in pulmonary emphysema. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995; 152: 653-657.
- 111. Coche E, Pawlak S, Dechambre S, Maldague B. Peripheral pulmonary arteries: identification at multi-slice spiral CT with 3D reconstruction. *Eur Radiol* 2003; 13: 815-822.

- 112. Matsuoka S, Yamashiro T, Diaz A, Estépar RS, Ross JC, Silverman EK, et al. The relationship between small pulmonary vascular alteration and aortic atherosclerosis in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: quantitative CT analysis. *Acad Radiol* 2011; 18: 40-46.
- 113. Mahler DA, Wells CK. Evaluation of clinical methods for rating dyspnea. *Chest* 1988; 93: 580-586.
- 114. Bestall JC, Paul EA, Garrod R, Garnham R, Jones PW, Wedzicha JA. Usefulness of the Medical Research Council (MRC) dyspnoea scale as a measure of disability in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 1999; 54: 581-586.
- 115. Stewart AL, Mills KM, King AC, Haskell WL, Gillis D, Ritter PL. CHAMPS physical activity questionnaire for older adults: outcomes for interventions. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2001; 33: 1126-1141.
- 116. Hekler EB, Buman MP, Haskell WL, Conway TL, Cain KL, Sallis JF, et al. Reliability and validity of CHAMPS self-reported sedentary-to-vigorous intensity physical activity in older adults. *J Phys Act Health* 2012; 9: 225-236.
- 117. Jones PW, Harding G, Berry P, Wiklund I, Chen WH, Kline Leidy N. Development and first validation of the COPD Assessment Test. *Eur Respir J* 2009; 34: 648-654.
- 118. Jones PW, Quirk FH, Baveystock CM, Littlejohns P. A self-complete measure of health status for chronic airflow limitation. The St. George's Respiratory Questionnaire. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1992; 145: 1321-1327.
- 119. Myers J, Prakash M, Froelicher V, Do D, Partington S, Atwood JE. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. *N Engl J Med* 2002; 346: 793-801.
- 120. Oga T, Nishimura K, Tsukino M, Sato S, Hajiro T. Analysis of the factors related to mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: role of exercise capacity and health status. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 544-549.
- 121. Hummel SL, Herald J, Alpert C, Gretebeck KA, Champoux WS, Dengel DR, et al. Submaximal oxygen uptake kinetics, functional mobility, and physical activity in older adults with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction. *J Geriatr Cardiol* 2016; 13: 450-457.
- 122. Chen HI, Li HT. Physical conditioning can modulate endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in rabbits. *Arterioscler Thromb* 1993; 13: 852-856.
- 123. Hassel E, Berre AM, Skjulsvik AJ, Steinshamn S. Effects of exercise training on pulmonary vessel muscularization and right ventricular function in an animal model of COPD. *Respir Res* 2014; 15: 1-8.
- 124. Dridi R, Dridi N, Govindasamy K, Gmada N, Aouadi R, Guénard H, et al. Effects of Endurance Training Intensity on Pulmonary Diffusing Capacity at Rest and after Maximal Aerobic Exercise in Young Athletes. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2021; 18.
- 125. Flaherty JM, Smoliga JM, Zavorsky GS. The effect of increased physical activity on pulmonary diffusing capacity in unfit women. *Exp Physiol* 2014; 99: 562-570.
- 126. Quinlan C, Rattray B, Pryor D, Northey JM, Anstey KJ, Butterworth P, et al. The accuracy of self-reported physical activity questionnaires varies with sex and body mass index. *PLOS ONE* 2021; 16: e0256008.
- 127. La Gerche A, MacIsaac AI, Burns AT, Mooney DJ, Inder WJ, Voigt JU, et al. Pulmonary transit of agitated contrast is associated with enhanced pulmonary vascular reserve and right ventricular function during exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 2010; 109: 1307-1317.
- 128. Tan WC, Bourbeau J, Nadeau G, Wang W, Barnes N, Landis SH, et al. High eosinophil counts predict decline in FEV(1): Results from the CanCOLD study. *Eur Respir J* 2020.

- 129. Humbert M, Guignabert C, Bonnet S, Dorfmüller P, Klinger JR, Nicolls MR, et al. Pathology and pathobiology of pulmonary hypertension: state of the art and research perspectives. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 53.
- 130. Rahaghi FN, Wells JM, Come CE, De La Bruere IA, Bhatt SP, Ross JC, et al. Arterial and Venous Pulmonary Vascular Morphology and Their Relationship to Findings in Cardiac Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Smokers. *J Comput Assist Tomogr* 2016; 40: 948-952.
- 131. Schuhmann M, Raffy P, Yin Y, Gompelmann D, Oguz I, Eberhardt R, et al. Computed Tomography Predictors of Response to Endobronchial Valve Lung Reduction Treatment. Comparison with Chartis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2015; 191: 767-774.
- 132. Reardon JZ, Lareau SC, ZuWallack R. Functional status and quality of life in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Med* 2006; 119: 32-37.
- 133. Ries AL, Kaplan RM, Limberg TM, Prewitt LM. Effects of pulmonary rehabilitation on physiologic and psychosocial outcomes in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Ann Intern Med* 1995; 122: 823-832.
- 134. Wells JM, Iyer AS, Rahaghi FN, Bhatt SP, Gupta H, Denney TS, et al. Pulmonary artery enlargement is associated with right ventricular dysfunction and loss of blood volume in small pulmonary vessels in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging* 2015; 8: e002546.
- 135. Rodrigues Brandao-Rangel MA, Bachi ALL, Oliveira-Junior MC, Abbasi A, Silva-Renno A, Aparecida de Brito A, et al. Exercise Inhibits the Effects of Smoke-Induced COPD Involving Modulation of STAT3. Oxidative medicine and cellular longevity 2017; 2017: 6572714-6572714.
- 136. Yamasawa W, Tasaka S, Betsuyaku T, Yamaguchi K. Correlation of a Decline in Aerobic Capacity with Development of Emphysema in Patients with Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: A Prospective Observational Study. *PLOS ONE* 2015; 10: e0125053.
- 137. Phillips DB, Elbehairy AF, James MD, Vincent SG, Milne KM, de-Torres JP, et al. Impaired Ventilatory Efficiency, Dyspnea and Exercise Intolerance in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: Results from the CanCOLD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2022.
- 138. Hayes AF, Rockwood NJ. Regression-based statistical mediation and moderation analysis in clinical research: Observations, recommendations, and implementation. *Behaviour Research and Therapy* 2017; 98: 39-57.
- 139. Hayes AF. Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. Guilford publications; 2017.
- 140. Baron RM, Kenny DA. The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *J Pers Soc Psychol* 1986; 51: 1173-1182.
- 141. Bédard A, Carsin A-E, Fuertes E, Accordini S, Dharmage SC, Garcia-Larsen V, et al. Physical activity and lung function—Cause or consequence? *PLOS ONE* 2020; 15: e0237769.
- 142. Handschin C, Spiegelman BM. The role of exercise and PGC1alpha in inflammation and chronic disease. *Nature* 2008; 454: 463-469.
- 143. Febbraio MA. Exercise and inflammation. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 2007; 103: 376-377.
- 144. Gleeson M. Immune function in sport and exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 2007; 103: 693-699.
- 145. Garcia-Aymerich J, Serra I, Gomez FP, Farrero E, Balcells E, Rodriguez DA, et al. Physical activity and clinical and functional status in COPD. *Chest* 2009; 136: 62-70.

- 146. Watz H, Waschki B, Boehme C, Claussen M, Meyer T, Magnussen H. Extrapulmonary effects of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on physical activity: a cross-sectional study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2008; 177: 743-751.
- 147. Moy ML, Teylan M, Weston NA, Gagnon DR, Danilack VA, Garshick E. Daily Step Count is Associated with Plasma CRP and IL-6 in a US Cohort with COPD. *Chest* 2013.
- 148. Kullo IJ, Khaleghi M, Hensrud DD. Markers of inflammation are inversely associated with VO2 max in asymptomatic men. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2007; 102: 1374-1379.
- 149. Voelkel NF, Cool CD. Pulmonary vascular involvement in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *European Respiratory Journal* 2003; 22: 28s-32s.
- 150. Finkelstein R, Fraser RS, Ghezzo H, Cosio MG. Alveolar inflammation and its relation to emphysema in smokers. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1995; 152: 1666-1672.
- 151. Peinado VI, Barberá JA, Abate P, Ramírez J, Roca J, Santos S, et al. Inflammatory reaction in pulmonary muscular arteries of patients with mild chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999; 159: 1605-1611.
- 152. Blanco I, Piccari L, Barbera JA. Pulmonary vasculature in COPD: The silent component. *Respirology* 2016; 21: 984-994.
- 153. Synn AJ, Margerie-Mellon C, Jeong SY, Rahaghi FN, Jhun I, Washko GR, et al. Vascular remodeling of the small pulmonary arteries and measures of vascular pruning on computed tomography. *Pulm Circ* 2021; 11: 20458940211061284.
- 154. Stam H, Hrachovina V, Stijnen T, Versprille A. Diffusing capacity dependent on lung volume and age in normal subjects. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 1994; 76: 2356-2363.
- 155. Farkhooy A, Janson C, Arnardóttir RH, Emtner M, Hedenström H, Malinovschi A. Impaired Carbon Monoxide Diffusing Capacity is the strongest lung function predictor of decline in 12 minute-walking distance in COPD; a 5-year follow-up study. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2015; 12: 243-251.
- 156. Collins SÉ, Phillips DB, Brotto AR, Rampuri ZH, Stickland MK. Ventilatory efficiency in athletes, asthma and obesity. *European Respiratory Review* 2021; 30: 200206.
- 157. Neder JA, Nery LE, Peres C, Whipp BJ. Reference Values for Dynamic Responses to Incremental Cycle Ergometry in Males and Females Aged 20 to 80. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2001; 164: 1481-1486.
- 158. Labonté LE, Tan WC, Li PZ, Mancino P, Aaron SD, Benedetti A, et al. Undiagnosed Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Contributes to the Burden of Health Care Use. Data from the CanCOLD Study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2016; 194: 285-298.
- 159. Hawkins S, Wiswell R. Rate and mechanism of maximal oxygen consumption decline with aging: implications for exercise training. *Sports Med* 2003; 33: 877-888.
- 160. Astrand I. Aerobic work capacity in men and women with special reference to age. *Acta Physiol Scand Suppl* 1960; 49: 1-92.
- 161. Robinson S. Experimental studies of physical fitness in relation to age. *Arbeitsphysiologie* 1938; 10: 251-323.
- 162. MacNee W. Is Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease an Accelerated Aging Disease? *Ann Am Thorac Soc* 2016; 13 Suppl 5: S429-s437.
- 163. Fleg JL, Strait J. Age-associated changes in cardiovascular structure and function: a fertile milieu for future disease. *Heart Failure Reviews* 2012; 17: 545-554.

- 164. O'Donnell DE, Sanii R, Anthonisen NR, Younes M. Effect of dynamic airway compression on breathing pattern and respiratory sensation in severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987; 135: 912-918.
- 165. Gosker HR, Hesselink MK, Duimel H, Ward KA, Schols AM. Reduced mitochondrial density in the vastus lateralis muscle of patients with COPD. *Eur Respir J* 2007; 30: 73-79.
- 166. Maltais F, Decramer M, Casaburi R, Barreiro E, Burelle Y, Debigaré R, et al. An Official American Thoracic Society/European Respiratory Society Statement: Update on Limb Muscle Dysfunction in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2014; 189: e15-e62.
- 167. Simoes DCM, Vogiatzis I. Can muscle protein metabolism be specifically targeted by exercise training in COPD? *Journal of Thoracic Disease* 2018: S1367-S1376.
- 168. Elbehairy AF, Vincent SG, Phillips DB, James MD, Veugen J, Parraga G, et al. Pulmonary Vascular Volume by Quantitative CT in Dyspneic Smokers with Minor Emphysema. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease* 2023; 20: 135-143.
- 169. Gibson QH, Roughton FJ. The kinetics and equilibria of the reactions of nitric oxide with sheep haemoglobin. *J Physiol* 1957; 136: 507-524.
- 170. Bernasconi A, Beghetti M. Inhaled nitric oxide applications in paediatric practice. *Images in paediatric cardiology* 2002; 4: 4-29.
- 171. Gibson Q, Roughton,F,J,W. The kinetics and equilibria of the reactions of nitric oxide with sheep haemoglobin. *Journal of Physiology* 1957; 136: 507-526.
- 172. Ashutosh K, Phadke K, Jackson JF, Steele D. Use of nitric oxide inhalation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 2000; 55: 109.
- 173. Collins SÉ, Rampuri ZH, Fuhr DP, Brotto AR, Phillips DB, Kirby M, et al. Understanding the Impact of Pulmonary Vascular Dysfunction on Exercise Tolerance and Dyspnea Across the Continuum of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. American Thoracic Society International Conference. San Francisco: Am J Respir Crit Care Med; 2022. p. A3648-A3648.
- 174. Collins SÉ, Rampuri ZH, Fuhr DP, Brotto AR, Kirby M, Wong EY, et al. Predicting the Clinical Phenotype of COPD Patients Who May Benefit From Selective Pulmonary Vasodilator Therapy During Exercise: A Placebo-controlled Randomized Double-blind Cross-over Trial. American Thoracic Society International Conference. Washington, DC: Am J Respir Crit Care Med; 2023. p. A2535-A2535.
- 175. Collins S, Kirby M, Perka J, Weinkauf A, Singh GV, Thompson S, et al. Examining the relationship between pulmonary vascular structure and function in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a cross-sectional analysis. *European Respiratory Journal* 2023; 62: PA3557.
- 176. Roger N, Barbera JA, Roca J, Rovira I, Gomez FP, Rodriguez-Roisin R. Nitric oxide inhalation during exercise in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1997; 156: 800-806.
- 177. Brotto AR, Beaudry R, Rowland S, van Diepen S, Stickland MK. A single breath of nitric oxide does not alter pulmonary perfusion pressure. *Experimental Physiology* 2022; 107: 1422-1425.
- 178. Brotto AR, Phillips DB, Meah VL, Ross BA, Fuhr DP, Beaudry RI, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide does not improve maximal oxygen consumption in endurance trained and untrained healthy individuals. *European Journal of Applied Physiology* 2022; 122: 703-715.

- 179. Johnson DC. D(LCO): adjust for lung volume, standardised reporting and interpretation. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 50.
- 180. Tedjasaputra V, van Diepen S, Collins SE, Michaelchuk WM, Stickland MK. Assessment of Pulmonary Capillary Blood Volume, Membrane Diffusing Capacity, and Intrapulmonary Arteriovenous Anastomoses During Exercise. J Vis Exp 2017.
- 181. Michaelchuk WW, Tedjasaputra V, Bryan TL, van Diepen S, Stickland MK. The effect of dopamine on pulmonary diffusing capacity and capillary blood volume responses to exercise in young healthy humans. *Experimental Physiology* 2019.
- 182. Bouwsema MM, Tedjasaputra V, Stickland MK. Are there sex differences in the capillary blood volume and diffusing capacity response to exercise? J Appl Physiol 2017; 122: 460-469.
- 183. Marrades RM, Diaz O, Roca J, Campistol JM, Torregrosa JV, Barberà JA, et al. Adjustment of DLCO for hemoglobin concentration. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1997; 155: 236-241.
- 184. Graham BL, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Cooper BG, Jensen R, Kendrick A, et al. 2017 ERS/ATS standards for single-breath carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2017; 49.
- 185. Roughton FJ, Forster RE. Relative importance of diffusion and chemical reaction rates in determining rate of exchange of gases in the human lung, with special reference to true diffusing capacity of pulmonary membrane and volume of blood in the lung capillaries. J Appl Physiol 1957; 11: 290-302.
- 186. Graham BL, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Cooper BG, Jensen R, Kendrick A, et al. 2017 ERS/ATS standards for single-breath carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *European Respiratory Journal* 2017; 49.
- 187. Holm SM, Rodgers W, Haennel RG, Macdonald GF, Bryan TL, Bhutani M, et al. Effect of modality on cardiopulmonary exercise testing in male and female COPD patients. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014; 192: 30-38.
- 188. Stickland MK, Fuhr DP, Edgell H, Byers BW, Bhutani M, Wong EY, et al. Chemosensitivity, cardiovascular risk, and the ventilatory response to exercise in COPD. *PLoS One* 2016; 11: e0158341.
- Borg GAV. Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1982; 14: 377-381.
- 190. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for cardiac chamber quantification by echocardiography in adults: an update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* 2015; 28: 1-39 e14.
- 191. Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, Hua L, Handschumacher MD, Chandrasekaran K, et al. Guidelines for the echocardiographic assessment of the right heart in adults: a report from the American Society of Echocardiography endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a registered branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the Canadian Society of Echocardiography. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* 2010; 23: 685-713; quiz 786-688.
- 192. Rudski LG, Lai WW, Afilalo J, Hua L, Handschumacher MD, Chandrasekaran K, et al. Guidelines for the Echocardiographic Assessment of the Right Heart in Adults: A Report from the American Society of Echocardiography: Endorsed by the European Association of Echocardiography, a registered branch of the European Society of Cardiology, and the

Canadian Society of Echocardiography. *Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography* 2010; 23: 685-713.

- 193. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for Cardiac Chamber Quantification by Echocardiography in Adults: An Update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. *Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography* 2015; 28: 1-39.
- 194. Ries AL. Minimally clinically important difference for the UCSD shortness of breath questionnaire, Borg scale, and visual analog scale. *COPD* 2005; 2: 105-110.
- 195. Guenette JA, Raghavan N, Harris-McAllister V, Preston ME, Webb KA, O'Donnell DE. Effect of adjunct fluticasone propionate on airway physiology during rest and exercise in COPD. *Respiratory Medicine* 2011; 105: 1836-1845.
- 196. Aguilaniu B. Impact of bronchodilator therapy on exercise tolerance in COPD. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2010; 5: 57-71.
- 197. Vonbank K, Ziesche R, Higenbottam TW, Stiebellehner L, Petkov V, Schenk P, et al. Controlled prospective randomised trial on the effects on pulmonary haemodynamics of the ambulatory long term use of nitric oxide and oxygen in patients with severe COPD. *Thorax* 2003; 58: 289-293.
- 198. Katayama Y, Higenbottam TW, Diaz de Atauri MJ, Cremona G, Akamine S, Barbera JA, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide and arterial oxygen tension in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and severe pulmonary hypertension. *Thorax* 1997; 52: 120-124.
- 199. Lavie CJ, Hebert K, Cassidy M. Prevalence and severity of Doppler-detected valvular regurgitation and estimation of right-sided cardiac pressures in patients with normal two-dimensional echocardiograms. *Chest* 1993; 103: 226-231.
- 200. Singh JP, Evans JC, Levy D, Larson MG, Freed LA, Fuller DL, et al. Prevalence and clinical determinants of mitral, tricuspid, and aortic regurgitation (the Framingham Heart Study). *Am J Cardiol* 1999; 83: 897-902.
- 201. Schoos MM, Dalsgaard M, Kjærgaard J, Moesby D, Jensen SG, Steffensen I, et al. Echocardiographic predictors of exercise capacity and mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* 2013; 13: 84.
- 202. Fisher MR, Criner GJ, Fishman AP, Hassoun PM, Minai OA, Scharf SM, et al. Estimating pulmonary artery pressures by echocardiography in patients with emphysema. *Eur Respir* J 2007; 30: 914-921.
- 203. Kakavas S, Kotsiou OS, Perlikos F, Mermiri M, Mavrovounis G, Gourgoulianis K, et al. Pulmonary function testing in COPD: looking beyond the curtain of FEV1. *npj Primary Care Respiratory Medicine* 2021; 31: 23.
- 204. Kessler R, Faller M, Weitzenblum E, Chaouat A, Aykut A, Ducoloné A, et al. "Natural History" of Pulmonary Hypertension in a Series of 131 Patients with Chronic Obstructive Lung Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2001; 164: 219-224.
- 205. MacNee W. Pathophysiology of cor pulmonale in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Part One. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 1994; 150: 833-852.
- 206. Pistenmaa CL, Nardelli P, Ash SY, Come CE, Diaz AA, Rahaghi FN, et al. Pulmonary Arterial Pruning and Longitudinal Change in Percent Emphysema and Lung Function: The Genetic Epidemiology of COPD Study. *Chest* 2021; 160: 470-480.

- 207. Kawut SM, Poor HD, Parikh MA, Hueper K, Smith BM, Bluemke DA, et al. Cor Pulmonale Parvus in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease and Emphysema: The MESA COPD Study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2014; 64: 2000-2009.
- 208. Balzer DT, Kort HW, Day RW, Corneli HM, Kovalchin JP, Cannon BC, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide as a preoperative test (INOP Test I) the INOP test study group. *Circulation* 2002; 106: I-76-I-81.
- 209. Sitbon O, Brenot F, Denjean A, Bergeron A, Parent F, Azarian R, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide as a screening vasodilator agent in primary pulmonary hypertension. A dose-response study and comparison with prostacyclin. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1995; 151: 384-389.
- 210. La Gerche A, Rakhit DJ, Claessen G. Exercise and the right ventricle: a potential Achilles' heel. *Cardiovascular Research* 2017; 113: 1499-1508.
- 211. Benzing A, Mols G, Beyer U, Geiger K. Large increase in cardiac output in a patient with ARDS and acute right heart failure during inhalation of nitric oxide. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 1997; 41: 643-646.
- 212. Bhorade S, Christenson J, O'Connor M, Lavoie A, Pohlman A, Hall JB. Response to inhaled nitric oxide in patients with acute right heart syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999; 159: 571-579.
- 213. Loh E, Stamler JS, Hare JM, Loscalzo J, Colucci WS. Cardiovascular effects of inhaled nitric oxide in patients with left ventricular dysfunction. *Circulation* 1994; 90: 2780-2785.
- 214. Kovacs G, Agusti A, Barberà JA, Celli B, Criner G, Humbert M, et al. Pulmonary Vascular Involvement in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Is There a Pulmonary Vascular Phenotype? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2018; 198: 1000-1011.
- 215. Weatherald J, Montani D, Humbert M. Seeing the Forest for the (Arterial) Tree: Vascular Pruning and the Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Pulmonary Vascular Phenotype. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019; 200: 406-408.
- 216. Weatherald J, Sattler C, Garcia G, Laveneziana P. Ventilatory response to exercise in cardiopulmonary disease: the role of chemosensitivity and dead space. *European Respiratory Journal* 2018; 51: 1700860.
- 217. Nathan SD, Barbera JA, Gaine SP, Harari S, Martinez FJ, Olschewski H, et al. Pulmonary hypertension in chronic lung disease and hypoxia. *European Respiratory Journal* 2019; 53: 1801914.
- 218. Boerrigter BG, Bogaard HJ, Trip P, Groepenhoff H, Rietema H, Holverda S, et al. Ventilatory and Cardiocirculatory Exercise Profiles in COPD: The Role of Pulmonary Hypertension. *CHEST* 2012; 142: 1166-1174.
- 219. Chaouat A, Bugnet A-S, Kadaoui N, Schott R, Enache I, Ducoloné A, et al. Severe Pulmonary Hypertension and Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2005; 172: 189-194.
- 220. Blanco I, Tura-Ceide O, Peinado VI, Barberà JA. Updated Perspectives on Pulmonary Hypertension in COPD. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 2020; 15: 1315-1324.
- 221. Santos S, Peinado VI, Ramírez J, Melgosa T, Roca J, Rodriguez-Roisin R, et al. Characterization of pulmonary vascular remodelling in smokers and patients with mild COPD. *European Respiratory Journal* 2002; 19: 632-638.
- 222. Peinado VI, Gómez FP, Barberà JA, Roman A, Angels Montero M, Ramírez J, et al. Pulmonary vascular abnormalities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease undergoing lung transplant. *The Journal of Heart and Lung Transplantation* 2013; 32: 1262-1269.

- 223. Falk JA, Kadiev S, Criner GJ, Scharf SM, Minai OA, Diaz P. Cardiac disease in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2008; 5: 543-548.
- 224. Chaouat A, Naeije R, Weitzenblum E. Pulmonary hypertension in COPD. *European Respiratory Journal* 2008; 32: 1371-1385.
- 225. Chatila WM, Thomashow BM, Minai OA, Criner GJ, Make BJ. Comorbidities in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2008; 5: 549-555.
- 226. Minai OA, Chaouat A, Adnot S. Pulmonary hypertension in COPD: epidemiology, significance, and management: pulmonary vascular disease: the global perspective. *Chest* 2010; 137: 39s-51s.
- 227. Rahaghi FN, Argemí G, Nardelli P, Domínguez-Fandos D, Arguis P, Peinado VI, et al. Pulmonary vascular density: comparison of findings on computed tomography imaging with histology. *Eur Respir J* 2019; 54.
- 228. Galiè N, Humbert M, Vachiery J-L, Gibbs S, Lang I, Torbicki A, et al. 2015 ESC/ERS Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of pulmonary hypertension. The Joint Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Pulmonary Hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Respiratory Society (ERS): Endorsed by: Association for European Paediatric and Congenital Cardiology (AEPC), International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation (ISHLT). *Eur Respir J* 2015; 46: 903-975.
- 229. Blanco I, Gimeno E, Munoz PA, Pizarro S, Gistau C, Rodriguez-Roisin R, et al. Hemodynamic and gas exchange effects of sildenafil in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and pulmonary hypertension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2010; 181: 270-278.
- 230. Nicolls MR, Voelkel NF. The Roles of Immunity in the Prevention and Evolution of Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2017; 195: 1292-1299.
- 231. Krasuski RA, Warner JJ, Wang A, Harrison JK, Tapson VF, Bashore TM. Inhaled nitric oxide selectively dilates pulmonary vasculature in adult patients with pulmonary hypertension, irrespective of etiology. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2000; 36: 2204-2211.
- 232. Ghio S, Crimi G, Houston B, Montalto C, Garascia A, Boffini M, et al. Nonresponse to Acute Vasodilator Challenge and Prognosis in Heart Failure With Pulmonary Hypertension. *Journal of Cardiac Failure* 2021; 27: 869-876.
- 233. Jörgensen K, Müller MF, Nel J, Upton RN, Houltz E, Ricksten SE. Reduced intrathoracic blood volume and left and right ventricular dimensions in patients with severe emphysema: an MRI study. *Chest* 2007; 131: 1050-1057.
- 234. Barr RG, Bluemke DA, Ahmed FS, Carr JJ, Enright PL, Hoffman EA, et al. Percent Emphysema, Airflow Obstruction, and Impaired Left Ventricular Filling. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2010; 362: 217-227.
- 235. Iyer KS, Newell JD, Jr., Jin D, Fuld MK, Saha PK, Hansdottir S, et al. Quantitative dualenergy computed tomography supports a vascular etiology of smoking-induced Inflammatory lung disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2016; 193: 652-661.

# **APPENDICES**

Appendix A: Su	pplementary	materials f	for Study #1

	Model 0	Model 0 +	Model 0 +	Model 1	Model 1 +	Model 1 +	Model 2	Final
		<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub>	MVPA		$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$	MVPA		
Intercept	214.93	212.27	209.99	-6.93 (-155.02	-7.77 (-156.32	-5.75 (-153.91	-46.51 (-	-48.92 (-
•	(206.78 to	(198.55 to	(199.22 to	to 141.16)	to 140.79)	to 142.4)	189.44 to	192.34 to
	223.08)*	225.98)*	220.76)*	,	,	,	96.41)	94.49)
ES	-4.57 (-15.03	-4.66 (-15.13	-4.28 (-14.74	-6.52 (-15.78	-6.46 (-15.75	-6.24 (-15.52	-5.23 (-14.17	0.74 (-24.21 t
	to 5.89)	to 5.81)	to 6.18)	to 2.73)	to 2.84)	to 3.05)	to 3.71)	25.69)
COPD	-54.36 (-65.26	-54.28 (-65.18	-54.28 (-65.17	-63.09 (-72.9	-62.91 (-73.01	-62.82 (-72.66	-34.3 (-45.7 to	-29.28 (-55.83
	to -43.46)*	to -43.37)*	to -43.38)*	to -53.29)*	to -52.8)*	to -52.99)*	-22.89)*	to -2.72) <sup>\$</sup>
Never-smoker	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	-	1.58 (-4.96 to	-	-	0.67 (-8.02 to	-	-11.27 (-20.17	-8.9 (-21.48 to
		8.12)			9.36)		to -2.37) <sup>\$</sup>	3.68)
sqrtCal/week	-	-	0.12 (-0.05 to	-	-	0.06 (-0.1 to	0.01 (-0.15 to	0.01 (-0.15 to
-			0.3)			0.23)	0.17)	0.18)
Female	-	-	-	5.44 (-6.02 to	5.64 (-6.11 to	5.54 (-5.94 to	14.17 (2.58 to	14.17 (2.57 to
				16.91)	17.39)	17.01)	25.76) <sup>\$</sup>	25.78) <sup>\$</sup>
Caucasian	-	-	-	-13.13 (-45.52	-13.26 (-45.7	-13.79 (-46.24	-8.41 (-39.57	-8.26 (-39.5 to
				to 19.25)	to 19.19)	to 18.65)	to 22.74)	22.97)
Age (years)	-	-	-	1.11 (0.71 to	1.13 (0.68 to	1.13 (0.73 to	2.07 (1.59 to	2.07 (1.59 to
				1.51)*	1.58)*	1.53)*	2.54)*	2.54)*
Height (cm)	-	-	-	0.57 (-0.14 to	0.57 (-0.14 to	0.56 (-0.16 to	-0.37 (-1.09 to	-0.38 (-1.1 to
				1.29)	1.28)	1.27)	0.35)	0.34)
Body mass (kg)	-	-	-	-0.97 (-1.26 to	-0.98 (-1.27 to	-0.98 (-1.26 to	-0.69 (-0.98 to	-0.69 (-0.97 to
				-0.69)*	-0.69)*	-0.69)*	-0.4)*	-0.4)*
TLV (L)	-	-	-	16.05 (10.45	15.96 (10.24	15.88 (10.27	6.78 (0.33 to	6.78 (0.33 to
				to 21.64)*	to 21.68)*	to 21.5)*	13.23)\$	13.24)\$
TLV/TLC	-	-	-	64.32 (23.2 to	64.54 (23.3 to	65.12 (23.94	124.91 (83.18	124.51 (82.67
				105.43)\$	105.77)\$	to 106.3) <sup>\$</sup>	to 166.64)*	to 166.35)*
$FEV_1(L)$	-	-	-	-	-	-	43.28 (34.12	43.28 (34.1 to
							to 52.45)*	52.45)*
LnLAA-950%	-	-	-	-	-	-	-1.99 (-7.11 to	-1.99 (-7.14 to
							3.13)	3.17)
INTERACTIONS	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-3.5 (-17.1 to
								10.11)

<b>VO<sub>2peak</sub> x COPD</b>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-2.99 (-17.22
								to 11.25)
R <sup>2</sup>	0.116	0.116	0.118	0.352	0.352	0.352	0.406	0.406
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.114	0.114	0.115	0.338	0.338	0.338	0.391	0.390
Data are unstandard	Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). Models 1 and after are adjusted for CT scanner model (not reported here). ES: ever smokers; COPD: chronic							
obstructive pulmona	ary disease; VO <sub>2pe</sub>	ak: peak rate of ox	ygen consumption	n; sqrtCal/week: s	square-root of cal	ories expended pe	r week in modera	te or greater
intensity exercise; TLV <sub>CT</sub> : total lung volume on inspiratory CT; TLV <sub>CT</sub> /TLC <sub>pleth</sub> : depth of inspiration at CT; FEV <sub>1</sub> : post-bronchodilator forced expiratory								
volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units.								
*p<0.001, <sup>\$</sup> p<0.05								

Table E2: General	Linear Regressi	on Models for Tl	BV					
	Model 0	Model 0 + VO <sub>2peak</sub>	Model 0 + MVPA	Model 1	Model 1 + VO <sub>2peak</sub>	Model 1 + MVPA	Model 2	Final
Intercept	137.68	76.91 (70.43	119.28	-43.79 (-81.69	-52.67 (-89.91	-42.72 (-80.52	-52.05 (-89.15	-55.89 (-92.95
intercept	(132.93 to 142.43) <sup>\$</sup>	to 83.38)*	(113.25 to 125.32)*	to -5.89) <sup>\$</sup>	to -15.43) <sup>\$</sup>	to -4.92) <sup>\$</sup>	to -14.95) <sup>\$</sup>	to -18.83) <sup>\$</sup>
ES	12 (5.91 to 18.1)*	9.82 (4.88 to 14.76)*	13.08 (7.22 to 18.94)*	1.25 (-1.12 to 3.62)	1.98 (-0.36 to 4.31)	1.51 (-0.86 to 3.88)	1.99 (-0.33 to 4.31)	5.65 (-0.79 to 12.1)
COPD	15.16 (8.81 to 21.51)*	17.07 (11.92 to 22.21)*	15.47 (9.36 to 21.57)*	-3.53 (-6.04 to -1.01) <sup>\$</sup>	-1.54 (-4.07 to 0.99)	-3.28 (-5.79 to -0.77) <sup>\$</sup>	0.85 (-2.11 to 3.81)	$   \begin{array}{r} 12.1) \\     10.28 (3.41 to \\     17.14)^{\$}   \end{array} $
Never-smoker	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (L/min)	-	36.03 (32.95 to 39.12)*	-	-	7.17 (4.99 to 9.34)*	-	6 (3.69 to 8.31)*	8.61 (5.36 to 11.86)*
sqrtCal/week	-	-	0.46 (0.36 to 0.56)*	-	-	0.06 (0.01 to 0.1) <sup>\$</sup>	0.02 (-0.02 to 0.06)	0.03 (-0.02 to 0.07)
Female	-	-	-	-5.72 (-8.65 to -2.78)*	-3.65 (-6.59 to -0.7) <sup>\$</sup>	-5.63 (-8.56 to -2.71)*	-3.93 (-6.94 to -0.92) <sup>\$</sup>	-4.04 (-7.04 to -1.04) <sup>\$</sup>
Caucasian	-	-	-	-0.99 (-9.28 to 7.29)	-2.29 (-10.43 to 5.84)	-1.59 (-9.87 to 6.68)	-1.88 (-9.97 to 6.2)	-1.25 (-9.32 to 6.82)
Age (years)	-	-	-	-0.29 (-0.39 to -0.18)*	-0.12 (-0.23 to 0.00) <sup>\$</sup>	-0.27 (-0.37 to -0.17)*	-0.05 (-0.17 to 0.07)	-0.04 (-0.17 to 0.08)
Height (cm)	-	-	-	0.4 (0.22 to 0.58)*	0.35 (0.17 to 0.53)*	0.38 (0.2 to 0.57)*	0.24 (0.05 to 0.42) <sup>\$</sup>	0.22 (0.04 to 0.41) <sup>\$</sup>
Body mass (kg)	-	-	-	0.2 (0.13 to 0.27)*	0.15 (0.07 to 0.22)*	0.2 (0.13 to 0.27)*	0.18 (0.11 to 0.26)*	0.19 (0.12 to 0.27)*
TLV (L)	-	-	-	24.42 (22.99 to 25.85)*	23.46 (22.03 to 24.9)*	24.27 (22.84 to 25.7)*	23.97 (22.29 to 25.64)*	23.98 (22.32 to 25.65)*
TLV/TLC	-	-	-	0.19 (-10.33 to 10.71)	2.56 (-7.78 to 12.89)	0.92 (-9.58 to 11.43)	8.82 (-2.01 to 19.66)	9.06 (-1.75 to 19.87)
$FEV_{1}(L)$	-	-	-	-	-	-	2.32 (-0.06 to 4.7)	2.36 (-0.01 to 4.73)
LnLAA-950%	-	-	-	-	-	-	-2.24 (-3.57 to -0.91)*	-2.41 (-3.74 to -1.08)*
INTERACTIONS	_	_	-	_	_	_	-	-
$\dot{V}O_{2peak} \times ES$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-2.19 (-5.71 to 1.33)
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-5.59 (-9.27 to -1.91) <sup>\$</sup>
R <sup>2</sup>	0.023	0.360	0.099	0.862	0.868	0.863	0.870	0.871

Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.021	0.358	0.096	0.859	0.865	0.860	0.866	0.867	
Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). Models 1 and after are adjusted for CT scanner model (not reported here). ES: ever smokers; COPD: chronic									
obstructive pulmona	obstructive pulmonary disease; VO <sub>2peak</sub> : peak rate of oxygen consumption; sqrtCal/week: square-root of calories expended per week in moderate or greater								
intensity exercise; T	LV <sub>CT</sub> : total lung	volume on inspira	tory CT; TLV <sub>CT</sub> /	TLC <sub>pleth</sub> : depth of	inspiration at CT;	FEV <sub>1</sub> : post-brond	chodilator forced	expiratory	
volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units.									
*p<0.001, \$p<0.05									

Table E3: General								
	Model 0	Model 0 +	Model 0 +	Model 1	Model 1 +	Model 1 +	Model 2	Final
		<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub>	MVPA			MVPA		
Intercept	73.12 (70.5 to	49.23 (45.22	65.55 (62.16	31.03 (7.89 to	28.18 (5.1 to	31.44 (8.31 to	25.81 (2.8 to	26.78 (3.71 to
	75.74)*	to 53.23)*	to 68.93)*	54.17)\$	51.27) <sup>\$</sup>	54.57) <sup>\$</sup>	48.81)\$	49.85) <sup>\$</sup>
ES	3.9 (0.54 to	3.04 (-0.01 to	4.35 (1.06 to	-0.13 (-1.58 to	0.1 (-1.35 to	-0.03 (-1.48 to	0.26 (-1.18 to	-2.24 (-6.26 to
	7.26)\$	6.1)	7.64)\$	1.31)	1.54)	1.41)	1.7)	1.77)
COPD	9.68 (6.18 to	10.43 (7.24 to	9.8 (6.38 to	-1.02 (-2.55 to	-0.38 (-1.95 to	-0.92 (-2.46 to	-0.08 (-1.92 to	-2.09 (-6.36 to
	13.18)*	13.61)*	13.23)*	0.51)	1.19)	0.61)	1.75)	2.18)
Never-smoker	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	-	14.17 (12.26	-	-	2.29 (0.94 to	-	1.98 (0.54 to	1 (-1.02 to
		to 16.07)*			3.65)*		3.41)\$	3.02)
sqrtCal/week	-	-	0.19 (0.13 to	-	-	0.02 (0 to	0.01 (-0.02 to	0.01 (-0.02 to
			0.25)*			0.05)	0.04)	0.04)
Female	-	-	-	3.83 (2.04 to	4.5 (2.67 to	3.86 (2.07 to	5.27 (3.41 to	5.27 (3.4 to
				5.62)*	6.32)*	5.66)*	7.14)*	7.14)*
Caucasian	-	-	-	0.16 (-4.9 to	-0.25 (-5.29 to	-0.07 (-5.13 to	-0.42 (-5.44 to	-0.48 (-5.5 to
				5.22)	4.79)	5)	4.59)	4.55)
Age (years)	-	-	-	-0.16 (-0.23 to	-0.11 (-0.18 to	-0.16 (-0.22 to	-0.09 (-0.17 to	-0.09 (-0.17 to
				-0.1)*	-0.04)*	-0.1)*	-0.02)\$	-0.02)\$
Height (cm)	-	-	-	-0.04 (-0.15 to	-0.06 (-0.17 to	-0.05 (-0.16 to	-0.04 (-0.16 to	-0.04 (-0.16 to
				0.07)	0.05)	0.06)	0.07)	0.08)
Body mass (kg)	-	-	-	-0.23 (-0.28 to	-0.25 (-0.3 to -	-0.23 (-0.28 to	-0.26 (-0.3 to -	-0.26 (-0.31 to
				-0.19)*	0.21)*	-0.19)*	0.21)*	-0.21)*
TLV (L)	-	-	-	16.64 (15.77	16.33 (15.45	16.58 (15.71	15.27 (14.23	15.26 (14.22
				to 17.52)*	to 17.22)*	to 17.46)*	to 16.3)*	to 16.3)*
TLV/TLC	-	-	-	-0.06 (-6.48 to	0.7 (-5.71 to	0.22 (-6.2 to	0.59 (-6.12 to	0.77 (-5.96 to
				6.37)	7.11)	6.65)	7.31)	7.5)
FEV <sub>1</sub> (L)	-	-	-	-	-	-	1.4 (-0.08 to	1.4 (-0.08 to
							2.87)	2.87)
LnLAA-950%	-	-	-	-	-	-	1.54 (0.72 to	1.54 (0.71 to
							2.36)*	2.37)*
INTERACTIONS	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<b>V</b> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1.47 (-0.72 to
-r								3.66)
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	1.19 (-1.1 to
2pean								3.48)
R <sup>2</sup>	0.030	0.200	0.071	0.832	0.834	0.832	0.836	0.837
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.028	0.197	0.069	0.828	0.830	0.828	0.832	0.832

Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). Models 1 and after are adjusted for CT scanner model (not reported here). ES: ever smokers; COPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease;  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; sqrtCal/week: square-root of calories expended per week in moderate or greater intensity exercise; TLV<sub>CT</sub>: total lung volume on inspiratory CT; TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>: depth of inspiration at CT; FEV<sub>1</sub>: post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units. \*p<0.001, <sup>\$</sup>p<0.05

Table E4: General	Model 0	Model 0 +	Model 0 +	Model 1	Model 1 +	Model 1 +	Model 2	Final
	Model 0	$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$	Model 0 + MVPA	Model 1	$\dot{V}O_{2peak}$	Model 1 + MVPA	Model 2	Final
Intercept	43.72 (42.02	21.86 (19.54	37.31 (35.14	-29.61 (-48.88	-32.50 (-51.67	-29.20 (-48.45	-30.08 (-48.85	-32.43 (-45.84
Intercept	to 45.42)*	to 24.17)*	to 39.48)*	to -10.34) <sup>\$</sup>	to -13.33)*	to -9.96) <sup>\$</sup>	to -11.3) <sup>\$</sup>	to -12.449)*
ES	5.69 (3.5 to	4.9 (3.13 to	6.06 (3.95 to	1.55 (0.35 to	1.79 (0.59 to	1.65 (0.44 to	1.69 (0.52 to	4.87 (1.414 to
15	7.87)*	6.67)*	8.17)*	2.76) <sup>\$</sup>	2.99)	2.86) <sup>\$</sup>	2.87)\$	7.741) <sup>\$</sup>
COPD	4.05 (1.77 to	4.73 (2.89 to	4.15 (1.96 to	-0.84 (-2.11 to	-0.19 (-1.5 to	-0.74 (-2.02 to	0.87 (-0.63 to	6.42 (3.317 to
COLD	6.32)*	6.57)*	6.35)*	0.44)	1.11)	0.53)	2.37)	10.101)*
Never-smoker	-	0.57)	-	-	-	-	2.57)	-
$\dot{VO}_{2peak}$ (L/min)		12.96 (11.86	-	-	2.33 (1.21 to	-	- 1.86 (0.69 to	3.64 (2.295 to
VO2peak (L/IIIII)	-	to 14.07)*	-	-	3.45)*	-	3.03)\$	5.464)*
sqrtCal/week	-	-	0.16 (0.13 to	-	-	0.02 (0.00 to	0.01 (-0.01 to	0.01 (-0.01 to
squeens area			0.2)*			0.04)	0.03)	0.04)
Female	-	_	_	-5.97 (-7.46 to	-5.29 (-6.81 to	-5.93 (-7.42 to	-6.06 (-7.59 to	-6.11 (-7.63 to
				-4.47)*	-3.78)*	-4.44)*	-4.54)*	-4.6)*
Caucasian	-	_	-	0.2 (-4.01 to	-0.22 (-4.41 to	-0.03 (-4.24 to	0.07 (-4.02 to	0.4 (-3.68 to
				4.41)	3.96)	4.19)	4.17)	4.48)
Age (years)	-	-	-	-0.08 (-0.13 to	-0.03 (-0.08 to	-0.08 (-0.13 to	0 (-0.06 to	0 (-0.06 to
				-0.03) \$	0.03)	-0.02)\$	0.06)	0.06)
Height (cm)	-	-	-	0.23 (0.14 to	0.22 (0.13 to	0.23 (0.13 to	0.14 (0.05 to	0.13 (0.04 to
				0.33)*	0.31)*	0.32)*	0.24)\$	0.23)\$
Body mass (kg)	-	-	-	0.24 (0.21 to	0.23 (0.19 to	0.24 (0.21 to	0.25 (0.21 to	0.26 (0.22 to
				0.28)*	0.26)*	0.28)*	0.29)*	0.3)*
TLV (L)	-	-	-	4.76 (4.03 to	4.44 (3.71 to	4.7 (3.97 to	5.54 (4.69 to	5.55 (4.71 to
				5.48)*	5.18)*	5.43)*	6.39)*	6.39)*
TLV/TLC	-	-	-	-3.71 (-9.06 to	-2.94 (-8.26 to	-3.43 (-8.78 to	0.6 (-4.89 to	0.6 (-4.86 to
				1.64)	2.38)	1.92)	6.08)	6.07)
$FEV_1(L)$	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.17 (-1.03 to	0.19 (-1.01 to
							1.38)	1.39)
LnLAA-950%	-	-	-	-	-	-	-2.41 (-3.08 to	-2.48 (-3.16 to
							-1.73)*	-1.81)*
INTERACTIONS	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-1.88 (-3.66 to
-								-0.1)\$
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-3.29 (-5.15 to
								-1.43)*
R <sup>2</sup>	0.026	0.364	0.097	0.723	0.728	0.724	0.741	0.744
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.024	0.362	0.094	0.717	0.721	0.718	0.735	0.737

Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). Models 1 and after are adjusted for CT scanner model (not reported here). ES: ever smokers; COPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease;  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; sqrtCal/week: square-root of calories expended per week in moderate or greater intensity exercise; TLV<sub>CT</sub>: total lung volume on inspiratory CT; TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>: depth of inspiration at CT; FEV<sub>1</sub>: post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units. \*p<0.001, \*p<0.05

Table E5: General Line								<b></b>
	Model 0	Model 0 +	Model 0 +	Model 1	Model 1 +	Model 1 +	Model 2	Final
		ν VO <sub>2peak</sub>	MVPA		<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub>	MVPA		
	21.68 (20.86	10.15 (9.09	18.32 (17.28	8.51 (0.98 to	6.1 (-0.96 to	8.99 (1.53 to	5.84 (-0.98 to	6.2 (-0.65 to
Intercept	to 22.5)*	to 11.2)*	to 19.36)*	16.04)\$	13.16)	16.45) <sup>\$</sup>	12.66)	13.04)
ES	0.54 (-0.51 to	0.12 (-0.68 to	0.73 (-0.27 to	-0.63 (-1.22	-0.34 (-0.9 to	-0.52 (-1.11	-0.31 (-0.85	0.28 (-1.22 to
	1.59)	0.93)	1.74)	to -0.03)	0.22)	to 0.07)	to 0.23)	1.78)
COPD	-0.85 (-1.94	-0.49 (-1.33	-0.79 (-1.84	-2.07 (-2.69	-1.39 (-1.99	-1.99 (-2.61	-0.35 (-1.03	-1.6 (-3.2 to -
	to 0.25)	to 0.35)	to 0.25)	to -1.44)*	to -0.8)*	to -1.37)*	to 0.33)	0.01)\$
Never-smoker	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)	-	6.84 (6.34 to 7.34)*	-	-	3.23 (2.7 to 3.77)*	-	3.04 (2.5 to 3.58)*	2.95 (2.19 to 3.71)*
sqrtCal/week	-	-	0.08 (0.07 to 0.1)*	-	-	0.02 (0.01 to 0.04)*	0.01 (0 to 0.02) <sup>\$</sup>	0.01 (0 to 0.02) <sup>\$</sup>
Female	-	-	-	-0.91 (-1.66	-0.11 (-0.82	-0.91 (-1.66	-0.53 (-1.23	-0.51 (-1.21
				to -0.16) <sup>\$</sup>	to 0.6)	to -0.17) <sup>\$</sup>	to 0.18)	to 0.2)
Caucasian	-	-	-	-0.25 (-2.33	-0.75 (-2.7 to	-0.47 (-2.53	-0.47 (-2.35	-0.6 (-2.48 to
				to 1.82)	1.19)	to 1.59)	to 1.41)	1.28)
Age (years)	-	-	-	-0.18 (-0.21	-0.11 (-0.14	-0.17 (-0.2 to	-0.08 (-0.11	-0.08 (-0.11
				to -0.15)*	to -0.08)*	-0.15)*	to -0.05)*	to -0.05)*
Height (cm)	-	-	-	0.04 (0 to	0.03 (-0.02 to	0.04 (-0.01 to	0.01 (-0.04 to	0.01 (-0.04 to
				0.09)	0.07)	0.08)	0.05)	0.05)
Body mass (kg)	-	-	-	0.07 (0.06 to 0.09)*	0.05 (0.03 to 0.07)*	0.07 (0.05 to 0.09)*	0.06 (0.04 to 0.08)*	0.06 (0.04 to 0.07)*
V <sub>A</sub> (L)	-	-	-	2.56 (2.27 to	2.08 (1.79 to	2.47 (2.18 to	2.02 (1.69 to	2 (1.68 to
				2.86)*	2.37)*	2.77)*	2.35)*	2.33)*
FEV <sub>1</sub> (L)	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.69 (0.09 to	0.69 (0.09 to
							1.28)\$	1.29)\$
LnLAA-950%	-	-	-	-	-	-	-1.02 (-1.27	-0.99 (-1.24
							to -0.77)*	to -0.73)*
INTERACTIONS	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x ES	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-0.33 (-1.15
•								to 0.49)
<i>V</i> O <sub>2peak</sub> x COPD	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.75 (-0.11 to
1								1.61)
R <sup>2</sup>	0.008	0.421	0.094	0.702	0.739	0.708	0.758	0.760
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.006	0.419	0.091	0.696	0.734	0.702	0.752	0.754

Data are unstandardized estimate (95%CI). ES: ever smokers; COPD: chronic obstructive pulmonary disease;  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ : peak rate of oxygen consumption; sqrtCal/week: square-root of calories expended per week in moderate or greater intensity exercise; V<sub>A</sub>: alveolar volume; FEV<sub>1</sub>: post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units. \*p<0.001, \$p<0.05

#### Secondary aim:

General linear regression models were also built to evaluate the associations between MVPA (sqrt Cal/week in  $\geq$ moderate intensity PA), TBV, BV5, BV5-10, TAC and D<sub>L</sub>CO with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ . The models were adjusted for group, sex, race/ethnicity, age, height, body mass CT scanner model, TLVCT, TLVCT/TLCpleth (or V<sub>A</sub>), FEV<sub>1</sub>, and LnLAA-950%, and MVPA. The final models further included an interaction term between the independent variable and group (NS, ES, COPD). Only the final models are reported in Table E6.

TAC was not significantly associated with  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  in the fully adjusted model (p=0.65), and no significant group by TAC interaction was observed (p=0.37). We found significant associations between CT-derived pulmonary vascular measures (TBV, BV5, and BV5-10) and  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  in fully adjusted models (all p<0.001). Further, significant group by CT-pulmonary vascular (TBV, BV5 and BV5-10) interactions were observed in COPD but not ES (COPD\*TBV, p=0.003; ES\*TBV, p=0.24; COPD\*BV5, p=0.005; ES\*BV5, p=0.61; COPD\*BV5-10, p=0.01; ES\*BV5-10, p=0.17). Finally, D<sub>L</sub>CO was associated with  $\dot{VO}_{2peak}$  in adjusted models (p<0.001), but no significant group by D<sub>L</sub>CO interaction was observed (p=0.30).

When included in the same model, D<sub>L</sub>CO had the strongest association with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (standardized  $\beta$ =0.26, p<0.001), followed by TBV (standardized  $\beta$ =0.25, p=0.01), whereas LnLAA950% was not associated with  $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$  (standardized  $\beta$ =0.02, p= 0.44) (Table E7).

Parameter	Unstandardized estimate	95%CI	p-value
TAC			
Model 1	-0.001	-0.001 to -0.0001	0.013
Final model	-0.0002	-0.001 to 0.001	0.65
TBV			
Model 1	0.004	0.003 to 0.006	< 0.001
Final model	0.005	0.003 to 0.007	< 0.001
BV5			
Model 1	0.004	0.001 to 0.006	0.007
Final model	0.006	0.003 to 0.010	< 0.001
BV5-10			
Model 1	0.005	0.002 to 0.009	0.002
Final model	0.008	0.004 to 0.012	< 0.001
D <sub>L</sub> CO			
Model 1	0.037	0.030 to 0.043	< 0.001
Final model	0.042	0.033 to 0.051	< 0.001
	l estimate (95%CI). Models 1 and after are ad	<i>v</i> 1	,
• •	roup, sex, race/ethnicity, age, height, body m		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Final model: Model 1+interaction term betw	e i	<b>e</b> 1
CT; TLV <sub>CT</sub> /TLC <sub>pleth</sub> : de	pth of inspiration at CT; FEV1: post-bronche	odilator forced expiratory volume in 1	sec, and LnLAA-950%

natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units.

Table E7: General linear regression model evaluating associations between DLCO, LnLAA-950%, and TBV with VO<sub>2peak</sub> (L/min)

(==,)			
Parameter	Standardized estimate	SE	p-value
TBV	0.248	0.001	< 0.001
LnLAA-950%	0.023	0.0179	0.44
D <sub>L</sub> CO	0.255	0.0028	< 0.001

Data are standardized estimate (SE). Models adjusted for group, sex, race/ethnicity, age, height, body mass, MVPA, CT scanner model, TLV<sub>CT</sub>: total lung volume on inspiratory CT; TLV<sub>CT</sub>/TLC<sub>pleth</sub>: depth of inspiration at CT. TBV: total vessel volume, FEV<sub>1</sub>: post-bronchodilator forced expiratory volume in 1 sec, and LnLAA-950%: natural logarithm of low-attenuating areas below -950 Hounsfield units.